

Vadim Gorin · Victor Kleptsyn

# Universal objects of the infinite beta random matrix theory

Received January 7, 2021; revised October 16, 2021

**Abstract.** We develop a theory of multilevel distributions of eigenvalues which complements Dyson's threefold  $\beta = 1, 2, 4$  approach corresponding to real/complex/quaternion matrices by  $\beta = \infty$  point. Our central objects are the G $\infty$ E ensemble, which is a counterpart of the classical Gaussian Orthogonal/Unitary/Symplectic ensembles, and the Airy $\infty$  line ensemble, which is a collection of continuous curves serving as a scaling limit for largest eigenvalues at  $\beta = \infty$ . We develop two points of view on these objects. The probabilistic one treats them as partition functions of certain additive polymers collecting white noise. The integrable point of view expresses their distributions through the so-called associated Hermite polynomials and integrals of the Airy function. We also outline universal appearances of our ensembles as scaling limits.

Keywords. Random matrices, beta ensembles, freezing, Airy process

# Contents

1.	Introduction	430
	1.1. Motivations	430
	1.2. Second dimension and asymptotics	431
	1.3. Comparison to previous results	435
	1.4. Universality	436
	1.5. Our methods	
2.	$\beta = \infty$ multilevel ensembles	440
	2.1. $\infty$ -corners process	
	2.2. Gaussian $\infty$ -corners process	
	2.3. Dyson Brownian motion at $\beta = \infty$	
	2.4. Asymptotic results for corners processes	
3.	Innovations and the jumping process	
	Random walks through orthogonal polynomials	
	4.1. Preservation of polynomials	453
	4.2. Lattices with 3-term recurrence	

Vadim Gorin: Departments of Statistics and Mathematics, University of California, Berkeley, CA 94720, USA; vadicgor@gmail.com

Victor Kleptsyn: UMR 6625 du CNRS, IRMAR, Université de Rennes, 35042 Rennes, France; victor.kleptsyn@univ-rennes1.fr

Mathematics Subject Classification (2020): Primary 33C45; Secondary 60B20

	4.3. Hermite, Laguerre, and Jacobi examples	57
	4.4. Consequences of orthogonality	58
	4.5. Duality property	
5.	$G\infty E$ limit: proof of Theorem 2.12	62
6.	Edge limit: proof of Theorem 1.1 and properties of $\Im(i, t)$	
	6.1. Asymptotic theorem for the polynomials $Q_m^{(k)}(z)$	
	6.2. Proof of Theorem 1.1	75
	6.3. Random walk representation	76
	6.4. Hölder continuity of $\Im(i, t)$	81
7.	The $\beta = \infty$ Dyson Brownian motion: proof of Theorem 1.2	82
	7.1. Covariance of the $\beta = \infty$ Dyson Brownian motion	82
	7.2. Proof of Theorem 1.2	87
8.	Appendix: steepest descent analysis	88
	eferences	

# 1. Introduction

# 1.1. Motivations

Traditionally, random matrix theory<sup>1</sup> deals with real, complex, and quaternion matrices, their eigenvalues and eigenvectors. Following the work of Wigner, Dyson, Mehta, and others in the 1950–60s, a central role is played by Gaussian ensembles, which are defined as follows: Let X be an infinite  $\mathbb{Z}_{>0} \times \mathbb{Z}_{>0}$  matrix with i.i.d. standard normal real/complex/quaternion matrix elements, normalized so that their real parts have variance  $2/\beta$  with  $\beta = 1/2/4$ , respectively. The  $N \times N$  principal submatrix  $M_N$  of  $\frac{X+X^*}{2}$  is then called the *Gaussian Orthogonal/Unitary/Symplectic* ensemble of rank N. The matrix  $M_N$  is Hermitian, it has N real eigenvalues  $\chi_1 \leq \cdots \leq \chi_N$  and their distribution is explicit. The joint density is proportional to

$$\prod_{1 \le i < j \le N} (\chi_j - \chi_i)^\beta \prod_{i=1}^N \exp\left(-\frac{\beta}{4}(\chi_i)^2\right).$$
(1.1)

Although originally in (1.1) only  $\beta = 1, 2, 4$  appear, the formula suggests the possibility of taking arbitrary positive real values for  $\beta$ . In the terminology of statistical mechanics, such  $\beta$  can be interpreted as inverse temperature. More recently the distribution (1.1) was found in [27] to govern, for any  $\beta > 0$ , the eigenvalues of tridiagonal real symmetric random matrices. Multiple other reasons to be interested in the Gaussian  $\beta$ -ensembles (1.1) with arbitrary  $\beta > 0$  are reviewed in [2, Chapter 20]; they include connections to the theory of Jack and Macdonald symmetric polynomials, to Coulomb log-gases, and to the Calogero–Sutherland quantum many-body system. One can go further and replace  $\exp(-\frac{\beta}{4}(\chi_i)^2)$  in (1.1) by any potential  $V(\chi_i)$  leading to a class of distributions known as  $\beta$ -ensembles.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>See, e.g., the textbooks [2, 6, 37, 56] for general accounts.



**Fig. 1.** The figures show the arithmetic mean of the probability densities (MATLAB simulation using  $5 \times 10^6$  samples) of the three eigenvalues of  $3 \times 3$  matrices. The light green solid lines correspond to eigenvalues sampled from G $\beta$ E ensembles (1.1) at  $\beta = 1/2/4$ , N = 3. The black dash-dotted lines correspond to the result of the 3-term approximation of eigenvalues of the form  $\chi_i = h_i + \frac{1}{\sqrt{\beta}}\xi_i + \frac{1}{\beta}r_i$ , i = 1, 2, 3, where  $(h_1, h_2, h_3) = (-\sqrt{3}, 0, \sqrt{3})$  are the roots of the degree 3 Hermite polynomial,  $(\xi_1, \xi_2, \xi_3)$  is a Gaussian vector, whose study is one of our topics, and  $(r_1, r_2, r_3)$  is a deterministic vector not discussed in this text.

Beyond  $\beta = 1, 2, 4$ , there are two other special values of  $\beta$  for  $\beta$ -ensembles. First, at  $\beta = 0$  the interactions between particles disappear and we link to the classical probability theory dealing with sequences of independent random variables. We are not going to consider this value here. Instead, we concentrate on  $\beta = \infty$ , following [8, 28, 31, 42, 70]. The point of view of [28, 31] is that many characteristics of the distribution (1.1) (such as the mean and variance of the individual eigenvalues  $x_i$  for finite N and as  $N \to \infty$ ) are well-approximated by Taylor expansions near  $\beta = \infty$ . In particular, their numerical simulations show a good match between the first two non-trivial asymptotic terms and exact expressions even at  $\beta = 1$ , which seems very far from  $\beta = \infty$ . Our own simulations for the Gaussian ensembles of  $3 \times 3$  matrices are shown in Figure 1. We see an astonishing match between exact probability densities and their approximations from  $\beta = \infty$ .

The  $\beta = \infty$  ensembles or, equivalently, the behavior of  $\beta$ -ensembles at large values of  $\beta$  is the central theme of this article. As we explain in Section 2, a  $\beta = \infty$  ensemble consists of two pieces of data: The first one is a deterministic particle configuration, which is a  $\beta \to \infty$  limit of  $\beta$ -ensembles, such as (1.1); the second piece is a Gaussian vector describing asymptotic fluctuations around this limit. We would like to combine large  $\beta$ with large N. In other words, we deal with asymptotic questions about large-dimensional ensembles of  $\beta = \infty$  random matrices.

We discover that the  $\beta = \infty$  case possesses a lot of integrability and the asymptotic questions can be understood in precise details, going far beyond what is known for general values of  $\beta > 0$ . This is our main message:  $\beta = \infty$  is accessible to the same extent as the most well-studied case  $\beta = 2$ .

## 1.2. Second dimension and asymptotics

For our asymptotic results an important role is played by an extension of  $\beta$ -ensembles to two-dimensional systems. In fact, there are two distinct extensions, which are both very

natural. The first one originates in [30], where Dyson suggested in the 1960s identifying (1.1) with a fixed time distribution of the Dyson Brownian motion. The latter is an *N*-dimensional stochastic evolution  $(X_1(t) \leq \cdots \leq X_N(t))$ , solving the SDE

$$dX_i(t) = \sum_{j \neq i} \frac{dt}{X_i(t) - X_j(t)} + \sqrt{\frac{2}{\beta}} \, dW_i(t), \quad i = 1, \dots, N,$$
(1.2)

where  $W_i(t)$  are independent standard Brownian motions. One shows that at t = 1 the law of the solution of (1.2) with zero initial condition  $X_1(0) = \cdots = X_N(0) = 0$  is given by (1.1). [30] constructed the evolution (1.2) at  $\beta = 1, 2, 4$  as the projection onto the eigenvalues of a dynamics on Hermitian matrices in which each matrix element evolves as a Brownian motion. Yet, (1.2) makes sense for  $any^2 \beta > 0$ . The Dyson Brownian motion is a key ingredient in proofs of many recent limit theorems for random matrices and  $\beta$ -ensembles; see, e.g., [6, 33].

Another 2*d* extension is constructed by considering the joint distribution of eigenvalues of all principal top-left  $N \times N$  corners of the infinite Hermitian matrix  $\frac{X+X^*}{2}$  simultaneously for N = 1, 2, ... In this way one arrives at an array of numbers  $\{\chi_i^k\}_{1 \le i \le k}$ , where  $\chi_1^k \le \chi_2^k \le \cdots \le \chi_k^k$  are the eigenvalues of the  $k \times k$  corner. The eigenvalues satisfy the deterministic inequalities  $\chi_i^{k+1} \le \chi_i^k \le \chi_{i+1}^{k+1}$  and the law of the subarray  $\{\chi_i^k\}_{1 \le i \le k}$  has density proportional to

$$\prod_{k=1}^{N-1} \left[ \prod_{1 \le i < j \le k} (\chi_j^k - \chi_i^k)^{2-\beta} \right] \cdot \left[ \prod_{a=1}^k \prod_{b=1}^{k+1} |\chi_a^k - \chi_b^{k+1}|^{\beta/2-1} \right] \cdot \prod_{i=1}^N \exp\left(-\frac{\beta}{4} (\chi_i^N)^2\right).$$
(1.3)

We call this distribution the *Gaussian*  $\beta$ -corners process. Modern computations leading to (1.3) for  $\beta = 1, 2, 4$  can be found in [13, 58], while the underlying ideas arose in representation theory back in the 1950s; see [41, Section 9.3]. The consistency between (1.3) and (1.1) is automatic from the construction at  $\beta = 1, 2, 4$ , but needs an additional argument for general  $\beta > 0$ , which can be obtained either using a 100-year old integration identity from [26] (see also [5]) or as a limiting case of the branching rules for Jack and Macdonald symmetric polynomials; see [18, Appendix], [43].

Beyond intrinsic interest, the multilevel distributions (1.3) were used recently to prove asymptotic theorems leading to the one-level distribution (1.1). The central idea here is that the multilevel distribution can be uniquely identified by some of its simple features, which (1.1) is lacking, such as conditional uniformity at  $\beta = 2$  (notice that most of the factors in (1.3) disappear at  $\beta = 2$ ); see [25, 40]. In wider contexts, the usefulness of similar multilevel distributions and their characteristic Gibbs properties was demonstrated, e.g., in [20–22].

In this text we focus on the largest eigenvalues in  $\beta$ -ensembles and their 2d extensions. Let us state two of our main results. We use the notation Ai(x) for the Airy function and we let  $\alpha_1 > \alpha_2 > \cdots$  be its zeros.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>For  $\beta < 1$  additional care is required, since the particles start to collide with each other; see [19].

**Theorem 1.1.** Suppose that an infinite random array  $\{\chi_i^k\}_{1 \le i \le k}$  is distributed so that for each N its projection onto indices  $1 \le i \le k \le N$  has the law (1.3). In addition, for each  $k = 1, 2, ..., let x_1^k < x_2^k < \cdots < x_k^k$  be the roots of the degree k Hermite polynomial<sup>3</sup> and set  $\kappa(t) = N + \lfloor 2tN^{2/3} \rfloor$ . Then we have the following limit in the sense of convergence of finite-dimensional distributions of the two-dimensional stochastic process:

$$\lim_{N \to \infty} \lim_{\beta \to \infty} N^{1/6} \sqrt{\beta} \left( \chi_{\kappa(t)+1-i}^{\kappa(t)} - x_{\kappa(t)+1-i}^{\kappa(t)} \right) = \Im(i, t), \quad i \in \mathbb{Z}_{>0}, t \in \mathbb{R},$$

where  $\Im(i, t)$  is a mean-zero Gaussian process with covariance

$$\mathbb{E}\Im(i,t)\Im(j,s) = \frac{2}{\operatorname{Ai}'(\mathfrak{a}_i)\operatorname{Ai}'(\mathfrak{a}_j)} \int_0^\infty \operatorname{Ai}(\mathfrak{a}_i+y)\operatorname{Ai}(\mathfrak{a}_j+y)\exp(-|t-s|y)\frac{\mathrm{d}y}{y}.$$
 (1.4)

Notably, for the Dyson Brownian motion the limit turns out to be the same. More specifically, while the *t* parameter in Theorem 1.1 refers to the difference in the size of a submatrix, in Theorem 1.2 below the size of the matrix is fixed and *t* is time in the stochastic evolution. And still we get the same limit behavior.<sup>4</sup>

**Theorem 1.2.** Suppose that the N-dimensional dynamics  $(X_i(t))_{i=1}^N$  solves (1.2) with  $X_1(0) = \cdots = X_N(0) = 0$ . In addition, for each  $k = 1, 2, \ldots$ , let  $x_1^k < x_2^k < \cdots < x_k^k$  be the roots of the degree k Hermite polynomial and set  $\tau(t) = 1 + 2tN^{-1/3}$ . Then we have the following limit in the sense of convergence of finite-dimensional distributions of the two-dimensional stochastic process:

$$\lim_{N \to \infty} \lim_{\beta \to \infty} N^{1/6} \sqrt{\beta} \left( X_{N+1-i}(t) - \left( \tau(t) \frac{\beta}{2} \right)^{1/2} x_{N+1-i}^N \right) = \Im(i, t), \quad i \in \mathbb{Z}_{>0}, t \in \mathbb{R}.$$

**Remark 1.3.** In both Theorems 1.1 and 1.2 we deal with an iterative limit, i.e. we first let  $\beta \to \infty$  and then  $N \to \infty$ . One could expect that the joint limit  $N, \beta \to \infty$  is the same, yet we do not prove such results in this text.

The limiting process  $\Im(i, t)$  can be defined in such a way that for each fixed i = 1, 2, ..., it becomes an almost surely continuous function of t; see Section 6.4 for a proof and Figure 2 for a simulation. While we are not going to provide details in this direction, we expect that convergence in Theorems 1.1 and 1.2 can be upgraded to convergence in law in an appropriate space of continuous functions.

In addition to the explicit formula for the covariances (1.4) we develop an equivalent stochastic point of view on the limiting process  $\Im(i, t)$ ,  $i \in \mathbb{Z}_{>0}$ ,  $t \in \mathbb{R}$ , appearing in Theorems 1.1 and 1.2. For that we consider a continuous time homogeneous Markov chain  $\mathcal{X}_{(x_0)}(t)$ ,  $t \ge 0$ , taking values in the state space  $\mathbb{Z}_{>0}$ . The initial value is  $x_0 \in \mathbb{Z}_{>0}$ ,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup>Here and below we use the monic "probabilistic" Hermite polynomials with weight function  $e^{-x^2/2}$ .

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup>We conjecture that the same is true for each  $\beta > 0$ : if we remove  $\lim_{\beta \to \infty}$  from Theorems 1.1 and 1.2, then the  $N \to \infty$  limits should still coincide. Heuristically, one reason is that transition probabilities for the dynamics in both theorems can be obtained by specializations and limits from (skew) Jack polynomials; see [43].



**Fig. 2.** Left: Bullets show a random sample of the three largest eigenvalues in the Gaussian  $\beta$ -corners process for corners of size k = 80, ..., 119 and with  $\beta = 50$ . The thin lines are the corresponding roots of the Hermite polynomials. Right: A random sample of the limiting process  $\Im(i, t)$  for  $-1 \le t \le 1$ ; the black thin line for i = 1, the blue solid line for i = 2, the cyan dotted line for i = 3.

i.e.  $\mathcal{X}_{(x_0)}(0) = x_0$ . For  $i, j \in \mathbb{Z}_{>0}$  we define the intensity of the jump from i to j to be

$$Q(i \to j) = \frac{2}{(\mathfrak{a}_i - \mathfrak{a}_j)^2}.$$

The transition probabilities  $P_t(i \rightarrow j)$  for this Markov chain can be expressed through integrals of the Airy function, as we explain in Section 6.3.

Next, we take a countable collection of Brownian motions  $W^{(i)}(t)$ ,  $i \in \mathbb{Z}_{>0}$ . For each i = 1, 2, ... and  $t \in \mathbb{R}$  we can identify  $\Im(i, t)$  with the following random variable:

$$\Im(i,t) = 2 \mathbb{E}_{\mathcal{X}^{(i)}(r), r \ge 0} \int_{r=0}^{\infty} \mathrm{d}W^{(\mathcal{X}^{(i)}(r))}(t+r).$$
(1.5)

In words, we start the Markov chain  $\mathcal{X}$  from *i* at time *t*, follow its trajectory, and collect the white noises  $\dot{W}^{(j)}$  along it.  $\Im(i, t)$  is the expectation over the randomness coming from  $\mathcal{X}$ ; it is still a random variable with randomness coming from the Brownian motions. Alternatively, we can view  $\Im(i, t)$  as the partition function of a directed polymer in additive Gaussian noise. The form of the expression (1.5) is a bit vague, since it is unclear how to compute the *r*-integral, as it seems to be infinite. A more mathematically precise (but perhaps less elegant) form is obtained by swapping the integration and expectation signs, resulting in the following expression (see Theorem 6.5):

$$\Im(i,t) = 2\sum_{j=1}^{\infty} \int_{r=t}^{\infty} P_{r-t}(i \to j) \, \mathrm{d}W^{(j)}(r).$$
(1.6)

The decay of  $P_{r-t}(i \to j)$  as either  $r \to \infty$  or  $j \to \infty$  implies that (1.6) is well-defined.

Note that the representation (1.6) implies that the correlations between  $\Im(i, t)$  and  $\Im(j, s)$  are always positive. This agrees with our simulation in the right panel of Figure 2, which gives a feeling of attraction between the trajectories of the particles. In contrast, for finite  $\beta$  the drift of the Dyson Brownian motion (1.2) leads to repulsion rather than attraction.

We call the process  $\Im(i, t)$ ,  $i = 1, 2, ..., t \in \mathbb{R}$ , the  $Airy_{\infty}$  line ensemble and we treat its definition and appearance in Theorems 1.1 and 1.2 as the central results of our text.

#### 1.3. Comparison to previous results

Most results about the asymptotic behavior of  $\beta$ -ensembles are available for single level ensembles as in (1.1). At  $\beta = 1, 2, 4$  the detailed understanding can be achieved through the theory of determinantal/Pfaffian point processes, which encode the probabilistic information in a function of two variables called a correlation kernel. This kernel is expressed through orthogonal polynomials, which makes its asymptotics accessible. In particular, the scaling limit for the largest eigenvalues of the Gaussian Orthogonal/Unitary/Symplectic ensembles, their connections to the Airy functions and Painlevé equations were developed in [36, 65, 66].

For general values of  $\beta > 0$  the available approach is very different. It starts from the realization of the ensemble as the eigenvalue distribution of certain tridiagonal matrices, analyzes the asymptotics of these matrices, and in this way identifies the scaling limits of the largest eigenvalues with (highly non-linear) functionals of Brownian motion; see [27,32,44,61] for different faces of this approach. We refer to the  $\beta = 1, 2, 4$  cases as *integrable* and the general  $\beta > 0$  case as *probabilistic*. To a large extent they are disjoint and many results are hard to translate from one language into another: for instance, the match between expected Laplace transform of the largest eigenvalues computed in two ways in [44] gave rise to a brand new distributional identity for integrated local times of the Brownian excursion. From this perspective, our  $\beta = \infty$  results are an exception, since we are able to match the explicit covariance (1.4) of  $\Im(i, t)$  with its stochastic representation (1.5), (1.6).

In principle, tridiagonal matrices can be used to study certain marginals of  $\Im(i, t)$ . In particular, using this approach [28, 31] produced a formula for the variance of the individual components of  $\Im(i, t)$ . In other words, they present<sup>5</sup> a one-point version of Theorems 1.1 and 1.2. Interestingly, while their formula also involves an integral of the Airy function, it is of different form than the i = j, t = s specialization of (1.4)—yet, numerically both formulas output the same numbers.

When it comes to the 2d extensions of  $\beta$ -ensembles, many results are again available at  $\beta = 2$ . The  $N \to \infty$  limiting object for the largest eigenvalues is called the Airy Line

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup>While the articles formulate the statement for all i > 0, the supporting argument is given only for i = 1. In addition to our limit regime, they also analyze the limit in different order  $\lim_{\beta \to \infty} \lim_{N \to \infty} 0$ .

Ensemble—it is a determinantal point process with correlation kernel expressed through the Airy functions, and it also enjoys a Brownian Gibbs resampling property; see [22, 38, 39, 53], and [35, Section 4.4] for the analogues of our Theorems 1.1 and 1.2 at  $\beta = 2$ . For  $\beta = 1$  the  $N \rightarrow \infty$  limit of the largest eigenvalues for a common 3d extension of the corners process (1.3) and the Dyson Brownian motion (1.2) was computed in [62].

Outside  $\beta = 1, 2$ , the available information about joint distributions of the  $N \to \infty$ limit of either corners process or the Dyson Brownian motion is very limited. Developing proper understanding of these objects remains a major open problem.<sup>6</sup> One possible approach is to give a proper mathematical meaning to the  $N \to \infty$  limit of the Dyson Brownian motion SDE (1.2) and to the notion of its solution; see [59] and references therein. There are still technical difficulties when analyzing largest eigenvalues through this approach outside  $\beta = 1, 2, 4$ . For the bulk limits (i.e. for the eigenvalues in the middle of the spectrum) such an SDE point of view was put on rigorous grounds in [67].<sup>7</sup> Yet, even after we manage to convince ourselves that SDE (1.2) has a proper large N limit, it would still remain unclear how to solve the limiting equations. From this point of view, Theorems 1.1 and 1.2 are the first results computing the precise probabilistic characteristics of the  $N \to \infty$  limit of the joint distributions of largest eigenvalues at several times or levels outside  $\beta = 1, 2, 4$ .

One conceptual feature which unites our  $\beta = \infty$  study with the classical  $\beta = 1, 2, 4$  cases is that the infinite-dimensional limiting process gets identified through a function of finitely many variables (two variables if we speak about one-level distributions as in (1.1) or four variables if we deal with 2d extensions as in (1.3)). However, the role of this function becomes different: for  $\beta = 1, 2, 4$  the description proceeds in terms of the correlation kernels of determinantal or Pfaffian point processes, while for  $\beta = \infty$  we deal with Gaussian processes uniquely fixed by their covariances. Still, in all the situations the limiting behavior of largest eigenvalues gets expressed through the Airy functions. A vague theoretical physics analogy suggests calling  $\beta = 1, 2, 4$  results *fermionic*, while our  $\beta = \infty$  theorems being a *bosonic* counterpart.

#### 1.4. Universality

We expect that the Airy<sub> $\infty$ </sub> line ensemble appears in  $\beta$ ,  $N \rightarrow \infty$  regime in many other problems going well beyond Theorems 1.1 and 1.2. We are not going to pursue this universality direction here; let us only mention possible setups, where the appearance of the Airy<sub> $\infty$ </sub> line ensemble seems plausible:

(1) The corners process (1.3) and the Dyson Brownian motion (1.2) have a common 3d extension, which is a stochastic evolution on arrays of interlacing eigenvalues

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup>On the technical side the problem stems from the fact that tridiagonal matrices (which were instrumental in understanding limits of  $\beta$ -ensembles) are not compatible with 2d extensions.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup>One can similarly restate the corners process (1.3) as a Markov chain with time coordinate given by k. For this process the bulk limit is also available; see [46,57].

constructed in [43]. We expect that the scaling limit of the largest eigenvalues in a 2d section of such evolution along a space-like path (i.e. along a sequence of times and corner sizes  $(t_i, k_i)$  satisfying  $t_1 \le t_2 \le \cdots, k_1 \ge k_2 \ge \cdots$ ) should converge to  $\Im(i, t)$  as  $\beta, N \to \infty$ . Results of this type for  $\beta = 1, 2$  were proven in [35, 62].

- (2) One can replace  $\exp(-\frac{\beta}{4}(\chi_i)^2)$  in (1.1) by a more general potential  $V(\chi_i)$  and the resulting formula would give the stationary distribution for a version of the Dyson Brownian motion with an additional drift term (see, e.g., [1,52] and references therein for more details on the Dyson Brownian motion with a potential). In a slightly different direction, one can also start the Dyson Brownian motion from more complicated initial conditions than  $X_1(0) = \cdots = X_N(0) = 0$  which we consider. One could hope that an analogue of Theorem 1.2 holds in such settings under mild restrictions on  $V(\chi)$  and on initial conditions.
- (3) One can modify the definition of the corners process (1.3) by replacing exp(-<sup>β</sup>/<sub>4</sub>(χ<sup>N</sup><sub>i</sub>)<sup>2</sup>). The most extreme case is obtained if we remove this factor altogether and instead impose deterministic equalities χ<sup>N</sup><sub>i</sub> = y<sub>i</sub>, i = 1,..., N. For β = 1, 2, 4 this corresponds to taking an N × N Hermitian matrix with deterministic eigenvalues and uniformly random orthonormal eigenvectors and considering the law of the eigenvalues of its principal corners. In contrast to (1.3) the definition is not going to be consistent over varying N (if we replace N by N + 1, then χ<sup>N</sup><sub>i</sub> becomes random and can no longer be deterministic), yet we can assume that (y<sub>1</sub>,..., y<sub>N</sub>) changes with N in a regular way as N → ∞ and then analyze the behavior of the largest eigenvalues of corners of size ≈ Nα for some 0 < α < 1. We expect an analogue of Theorem 1.1 to hold in such setting and present a partial result in this direction in Theorem 2.17.</p>

There is also universality of a different kind, namely, the Gaussian  $\beta$ -corners process (1.3) and its  $\beta = \infty$  counterpart appear as scaling limits in various setups. Let us explain this by starting from the real  $\beta = 1$  example. Consider a uniformly random point  $(v_1, \ldots, v_N)$  on the unit sphere  $\mathbb{S}^{N-1}$  in  $\mathbb{R}^N$ . A direct computation shows that each individual squared coordinate  $(v_i)^2$  is distributed as Beta random variable  $B(\frac{1}{2}, \frac{N-1}{2})$ , which can then be used to show that  $\mathbb{E}(v_i)^2 = \frac{1}{N}$ ,  $\mathbb{E}(v_i)^4 = \frac{3}{N(N+2)}$ ,  $\mathbb{E}(v_i)^2(v_j)^2 = \frac{1}{N(N+2)}$ . Now take an  $N \times N$  Hermitian matrix  $\Lambda$  with deterministic eigenvalues  $\lambda_1, \ldots, \lambda_N$  and uniformly random eigenvectors. The top-left matrix element  $\Lambda_{11}$  can be written as

 $\lambda_1(v_1)^2 + \lambda_2(v_2)^2 + \dots + \lambda_N(v_N)^2$ ,  $(v_1, \dots, v_N)$  a uniformly random vector on  $\mathbb{S}^{N-1}$ .

Computing the mean and variance of  $\Lambda_{11}$  using the above moments of  $(v_i)^2$  and using additional arguments to show the asymptotic Gaussianity, one proves the distributional convergence

$$\Lambda_{11} - \frac{\lambda_1 + \dots + \lambda_N}{N} \approx \sqrt{\frac{1}{N+2} \left(\frac{\sum_{i=1}^N (\lambda_i)^2}{N} - \frac{(\sum_{i=1}^N \lambda_i)^2}{N^2}\right)} \cdot \mathcal{N}(0, 2), \quad N \to \infty.$$

This result should be treated as convergence of the recentered and rescaled  $1 \times 1$  corner of the matrix to the  $1 \times 1$  Gaussian Orthogonal Ensemble, whose eigenvalues are given

by (1.3) with  $\beta = 1$ . The procedure can be generalized in two directions: instead of  $1 \times 1$  we can consider arbitrary  $n \times n$  corners and instead of  $\beta = 1$  we can consider arbitrary  $\beta > 0$ . The result remains the same: the scaling limit is always given by the Gaussian  $\beta$ -corners process (1.3); see [23, 55].

Section 2.4 contains a  $\beta = \infty$  version of such results. It starts from the observation of [42] that the process formed by the eigenvalues of corners of an  $N \times N$  Hermitian matrix with fixed spectrum and uniformly random eigenvectors admits a non-degenerate  $\beta \rightarrow \infty$  scaling limit. This limit is an interesting N(N - 1)/2-dimensional Gaussian process, whose components are attached to the lattice of all zeros of all derivatives of a degree N real-valued polynomial. The next step is to let  $N \rightarrow \infty$ , and Theorem 2.12 shows that under very mild restrictions the limit (which is a counterpart of the eigenvalue process for fixed size corners of a large matrix from the previous paragraph) is universally given by the  $\beta = \infty$  version of the Gaussian  $\beta$ -corners process (1.3).

#### 1.5. Our methods

For the proofs we start from the computation of the  $\beta \to \infty$  fixed *N* limit in (1.3), following [42]. In the first order, individual eigenvalues at level *k* converge to the roots of the degree *k* Hermite polynomial,  $\lim_{\beta\to\infty} \chi_i^k = x_i^k$ , and we are led to study the fluctuations around these roots:

$$\zeta_i^k = \lim_{\beta \to \infty} \sqrt{\beta} \, (\chi_i^k - x_i^k).$$

While the N(N-1)/2-dimensional process  $\{\zeta_i^k\}_{1 \le i \le k \le N}$  is Gaussian and has an explicit density (see Section 2.2), computing its  $N \to \infty$  limit is far from obvious: each coordinate of this process interacts with many others in a non-trivial way.

An important ingredient underlying all our results is identification of  $\zeta_i^k$  with a partition function of a directed additive polymer obtained by running a random walk on roots of the Hermite polynomials and collecting white noises along the trajectories. This is a discrete version of the representation (1.5) for  $\Im(i, t)$ . Thus, our asymptotic problems are now reduced to the study of this random walk. In one time step the walker jumps from a root of the degree *k* Hermite polynomial to a root of the degree k + 1 Hermite polynomial with probability of jump from *x* to *y* being equal to  $\frac{1}{(k+1)(x-y)^2}$ .

Our next step is to diagonalize the transition semigroup of the random walk. It turns out that for each  $j \leq k$  the transition probabilities preserve the space of polynomials of degree  $\leq j$ , and moreover are explicitly diagonalized in the basis of certain polynomials  $Q_m^{(k)}(z), 0 \leq m < k$ . We further give two descriptions of the polynomials  $Q_m^{(k)}(z)$ . On the one hand, for fixed k, these are the first k monic orthogonal polynomials with respect to the discrete uniform weight on the roots of the degree k Hermite polynomial  $H_k(z)$ . On the other hand, they are the *associated Hermite polynomials* first studied in [10]. The three-term recurrence (in m) satisfied by these polynomials is the same as the recurrence of the Hermite polynomials, but read in the opposite order.<sup>8</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup>In the terminology of [24] and [69],  $Q_m^{(k)}(z)$  are dual polynomials to  $H_k(z)$ .

Formula (1.4) eventually arises as a limit of the expression for the covariance of  $\zeta_i^k$  through the polynomials  $Q_m^{(k)}(z)$ . In order to compute this limit, we need to compute the asymptotics of the polynomials  $Q_m^{(k)}(z)$  at the locations of the largest roots of the Hermite polynomials  $H_k(z)$ . We remark that while the asymptotic behavior of orthogonal polynomials supported on discrete sets has been studied in great detail, one typically assumes that the support of the weight function locally looks like a lattice; see, e.g., [12] for such results. However, in our case the largest roots of the Hermite polynomials approximate zeros of the Airy function, which are very far from forming a lattice. Hence, the type of the asymptotics of  $Q_m^{(k)}(z)$  that we develop seems to be new; see Theorem 6.1 for the exact statement and proof.

For the Dyson Brownian motion of Theorem 1.2 the story is similar: again the polynomials  $Q_m^{(k)}(z)$  and their asymptotic behavior play a crucial role.

Let us outline the directions in which our approach might generalize. The representation of the  $\beta \rightarrow \infty$  limit of the corners process through a random walk collecting noises exists not only for the Gaussian ensemble (1.3), but also for the process formed by the  $\beta$  version of the operation of cutting corners from a Hermitian matrix with fixed spectrum and uniformly random eigenvectors, discussed in the previous section. However, the general situation is complicated by two features. First, the variance of the noise becomes inhomogeneous. Second, we do not know any reasonable identification for the polynomials diagonalizing the random walk transition matrix, in particular, it is unclear whether they are orthogonal with respect to some natural weight. On the other hand, since we already know the answers from Theorems 1.1 and 1.2, it might be possible to show that they remain valid in a more general setting by arguing directly and probabilistically in terms of the random walk—this would be a step toward the universality of the previous section. Simultaneously, we also expect that our representation through the random walk should be helpful in studying other joint limits as  $\beta$ ,  $N \rightarrow \infty$ , such bulk local limits or global fluctuations of the spectra.

Finally, let us mention two other texts which appeared almost simultaneously with our paper.<sup>9</sup> Both texts deal with the Dyson Brownian motion (1.2). The article [50] proves an existence theorem for the edge limit at finite values of  $\beta > 1$  (as in Theorem 1.2, but with  $\beta$  staying finite) and shows that the limit can be thought of as a solution to an  $N = \infty$  version of (1.2). The approach of [50] does not give explicit formulas for the edge limit and it is unclear whether our  $\Im(i, t)$  can be identified directly by letting  $\beta \to \infty$  in the results of [50]—this is an interesting open question. The paper [7] computes the *fixed* time edge limit of the  $\beta = \infty$  Dyson Brownian motion providing a different approach to the asymptotic results of [28, 31]; in other words, [7] covers the intersection of Theorems 1.1 and 1.2 corresponding to the t = 0 marginal. The associated Hermite polynomials also appear in [7], but in a different way: in our work they diagonalize transition matrices, while in [7] they are eigenfunctions of fixed time covariance matrices. We also remark

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup>The three groups of authors were working independently and without knowing about each other's projects.

that [7, Section 6] makes a step in the universality direction of Section 1.4 by analyzing the  $N, \beta \to \infty$  limits of the Laguerre ensemble which can be obtained from (1.1) by replacing  $\exp(-\frac{\beta}{4}(\chi_i)^2)$  with another weight function.

# 2. $\beta = \infty$ multilevel ensembles

The goal of this section is to define the  $\beta \to \infty$  fixed N limits of the multidimensional objects of general  $\beta$  random matrix theory:  $\beta$ -corners processes and the Dyson Brownian motion.

#### 2.1. $\infty$ -corners process

Take an  $N \times N$  random Hermitian matrix with fixed spectrum  $x_1^N, \ldots, x_N^N$  and uniformly random eigenvectors.<sup>10</sup> Let  $x_i^k$ ,  $i \le k \le N - 1$ , be the *i*th eigenvalue of the top-left  $k \times k$ corner of this matrix. This procedure can be done for real, complex, or quaternion matrix elements (corresponding to  $\beta = 1, 2, 4$ , respectively, see [58] for the modern proof), resulting in the joint laws for the array  $\{\chi_i^k\}_{1\le i\le k\le N-1}$  given by the density (with respect to the Lebesgue measure)

$$\frac{1}{Z_{N,\beta}} \prod_{k=1}^{N-1} \left[ \prod_{1 \le i < j \le k} (\chi_j^k - \chi_i^k)^{2-\beta} \right] \cdot \left[ \prod_{a=1}^k \prod_{b=1}^{k+1} |\chi_a^k - \chi_b^{k+1}|^{\beta/2-1} \right], \quad (2.1)$$

where  $Z_{N,\beta}$  is the normalizing constant, and the eigenvalues  $\chi_i^k$  satisfy the deterministic inequalities  $\chi_i^{k+1} \le \chi_i^k \le \chi_{i+1}^{k+1}$  for all  $1 \le i \le k \le N-1$ .

While our ultimate interest is in the  $N \to \infty$  asymptotics of (2.1), it was noticed in [42] that a simpler object can be obtained if we first let  $\beta \to \infty$  while keeping N fixed. Namely, as  $\beta \to \infty$ , the values  $\{\chi_i^k\}$  become deterministic ("crystallize"), tending to an array  $\{x_i^k\}$ . The latter can be computed recursively using the relation  $P_{k-1}(x) = \frac{1}{k}P'_k(x)$ , where  $P_k(x) = \prod_{j=1}^k (x - x_j^k)$  is the characteristic polynomial for the *limiting* level k eigenvalues.<sup>11</sup> Recentering around these limiting values and renormalizing by  $\sqrt{\beta}$  we arrive at the  $\infty$ -corners process. This is a Gaussian process

$$\{\xi_i^k\}_{1 \le i \le k \le N} = \lim_{\beta \to \infty} \{\sqrt{\beta} (\chi_j^k - x_j^k)\}_{1 \le i \le k \le N},$$

where  $\xi_1^N = \xi_2^N = \cdots = \xi_N^N = 0$ , and the other coordinates (see [42, (11)]) have the common density proportional to

$$\exp\left(\sum_{k=1}^{N-1} \left[\sum_{1 \le i < j \le k} \frac{(\xi_i^k - \xi_j^k)^2}{2(x_i^k - x_j^k)^2} - \sum_{a=1}^k \sum_{b=1}^{k+1} \frac{(\xi_a^k - \xi_b^{k+1})^2}{4(x_a^k - x_b^{k+1})^2}\right]\right).$$
 (2.2)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup>Equivalently, we deal with the uniform measure on all Hermitian matrices with fixed spectrum  $x_1^N, \ldots, x_N^N$ .

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup>Thus, the polynomials  $P_k(x)$  form an Appell sequence.

#### 2.2. Gaussian $\infty$ -corners process

A special role in our exposition is played by the Gaussian  $\infty$ -corners process,<sup>12</sup> in which the polynomials  $P_k(x) = H_k(x)$  are the Hermite polynomials and the top row  $\xi_1^N, \xi_2^N, \ldots, \xi_N^N$  is also random rather than deterministically vanishing. This object can be obtained as the  $\beta \to \infty$  limit of the corners process constructed from the Gaussian  $\beta$ -ensemble, which is a distribution on arrays  $\{\chi_i^k\}_{1 \le i \le k \le N}$  obtained from (2.1) by making the top row random and distributed according to the Gaussian  $\beta$ -ensemble (1.1). The distribution of the full array  $\{\chi_i^k\}_{1 \le i \le k \le N}$  was given in (1.3). Recentering  $\chi_i^k$  around the zeros of the Hermite polynomials, multiplying by  $\sqrt{\beta}$  and letting  $\beta \to \infty$  we get the Gaussian  $\infty$ -corners process. For one level the link to the zeros of the Hermite polynomials is classical (see [63, Section 6.7], [48]), while the second order Gaussianity was investigated in [28]. The multilevel result is obtained through a straightforward Taylor expansion of (1.3) near its maximum given by the roots of the Hermite polynomials [42, Theorem 1.6].

Recasting the result of the  $\beta \to \infty$  limit transition, we deal with an infinite-dimensional centered Gaussian vector  $\zeta_i^j$ ,  $1 \le i \le j$ , such that for each fixed N = 1, 2, ..., the N(N + 1)-dimensional marginal  $\{\zeta_i^j\}_{1 \le i \le j \le N}$  has density proportional to

$$\exp\left(-\sum_{i=1}^{N}\frac{(\zeta_{i}^{N})^{2}}{4}+\sum_{k=1}^{N-1}\left[\sum_{1\leq i< j\leq k}\frac{(\zeta_{i}^{k}-\zeta_{j}^{k})^{2}}{2(x_{i}^{k}-x_{j}^{k})^{2}}-\sum_{a=1}^{k}\sum_{b=1}^{k+1}\frac{(\zeta_{a}^{k}-\zeta_{b}^{k+1})^{2}}{4(x_{a}^{k}-x_{b}^{k+1})^{2}}\right]\right),$$
 (2.3)

where  $x_i^k$  is the *i*th root (i = 1 means the smallest) of the degree k Hermite polynomial  $H_k$ .

**Proposition 2.1.** The definition in (2.3) is consistent: restricting  $\{\zeta_i^j\}_{1 \le i \le j \le N}$  to the k(k+1)/2 coordinates  $\{\zeta_i^j\}_{1 \le i \le j \le k}$  gives an object of the same type. Further, restriction of  $\{\zeta_i^j\}_{1 \le i \le j \le N}$  to the N particles  $\zeta_1^N, \zeta_2^N, \ldots, \zeta_N^N$  has density proportional to

$$\exp\left(-\sum_{i=1}^{N} \frac{(\zeta_i^N)^2}{4} - \sum_{1 \le i < j \le N} \frac{(\zeta_i^N - \zeta_j^N)^2}{2(x_i^N - x_j^N)^2}\right).$$
 (2.4)

*Proof.* Following [42], formula (2.3) is obtained as the  $\beta \to \infty$  limit of the density of the Gaussian  $\beta$ -corners process of [43, Definition 1.1] at  $t = 2/\beta$  and the consistency becomes the corollary of the consistency of the latter definition. Similarly, (2.4) is the  $\beta \to \infty$  limit of the density of the Gaussian  $\beta$ -ensemble; it is a projection of (2.3), as follows (by letting  $\beta \to \infty$ ) from the fact that the Gaussian  $\beta$ -corners process projects to the Gaussian  $\beta$ -ensemble, which can be found in [43, Corollary 5.4].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup>Note the double meaning of the word Gaussian here. The process is a Gaussian vector and it also arises as a limit of eigenvalues of Gaussian matrices.

# 2.3. Dyson Brownian motion at $\beta = \infty$

Recall that the *Dyson Brownian motion* (see, e.g., [56, Chapter 9], [6, Section 4.3]) is an *N*-dimensional stochastic process with coordinates  $X_1(t) \leq \cdots \leq X_N(t), t \geq 0$ , defined as a solution to the system of SDEs

$$dX_i(t) = \sum_{j \neq i} \frac{dt}{X_i(t) - X_j(t)} + \sqrt{\frac{2}{\beta}} \, dW_i(t), \quad i = 1, \dots, N, \, t \ge 0,$$
(2.5)

where  $W_1(t), \ldots, W_N(t)$  is a collection of independent standard Brownian motions. The evolution (2.5) should be supplied with initial conditions and in this text we are only going to consider the case  $X_1(0) = \cdots = X_N(0) = 0$ . In this situation the distribution of the solution to (1.2) at a fixed time t is (a rescaled version of) the Gaussian  $\beta$ -ensemble of density

$$\prod_{1 \le i < j \le N} (\chi_j - \chi_i)^\beta \prod_{i=1}^N \exp\left(-\frac{\beta}{4t} (\chi_i)^2\right).$$
(2.6)

Since we are ultimately interested in the  $\beta \to \infty$  limit, we can assume  $\beta \ge 1$ ; in this situation (2.5) has a unique strong solution [6, Section 4.3]. Hence, we deal with a pair of *N*-dimensional stochastic processes  $(X_i(t); W_i(t))_{i=1}^N$ ,  $t \ge 0$ , such that  $(W_i(t))_{i=1}^N$  is the standard Brownian motion, for each t > 0 the law of  $(X_i(t))_{i=1}^N$  is given by (2.6) (in particular  $X_i(0) = 0$ ), and  $(X_i(t))_{i=1}^N$  is the unique strong solution to (1.2) on the time interval  $[0, +\infty)$ .

**Theorem 2.2.** Fix N, let  $X_1(t) \leq \cdots \leq X_N(t)$  be the solution to (2.5) with  $X_1(0) = \cdots = X_N(0) = 0$  and let  $x_1^N < \cdots < x_N^N$  be the roots of the degree N Hermite polynomial. Define

$$\xi_i^N(t) = \lim_{\beta \to \infty} \sqrt{\beta} \left( X_i(t) - \sqrt{t} \, x_i^N \right). \tag{2.7}$$

Then the N-dimensional (Gaussian) vector  $(\zeta_1^N(t), \ldots, \zeta_N^N(t))$  solves a linear SDE

$$d\zeta_i^N(t) = -\sum_{j \neq i} \frac{\zeta_i^N(t) - \zeta_j^N(t)}{t(x_i^N - x_j^N)^2} dt + \sqrt{2} dW_i(t), \quad t \ge 0,$$
(2.8)

with initial condition  $\zeta_1^N(0) = \cdots = \zeta_N^N(0) = 0$ . The convergence in (2.7) is in law in the space of N-dimensional continuous functions on each interval  $[t_1, t_2]$  with  $0 < t_1 < t_2$ , and joint with the law of  $W_i(t), t \ge 0, 1 \le i \le N$  (the latter does not depend on  $\beta$ ).

Before turning to the proof of Theorem 2.2 let us look at the limiting SDE (2.8).

**Lemma 2.3.** Let  $(W_i(t))_{i=1}^N$ ,  $t \ge 0$ , be a standard Brownian motion. There exists a unique stochastic process  $(\zeta_i^N(t))_{i=1}^N$ ,  $t \ge 0$ , such that for each  $\varepsilon > 0$ ,  $(\zeta_i^N(t))_{i=1}^N$  is a strong solution to (2.8) for  $t \in [\varepsilon, +\infty)$  and

$$\lim_{t \to 0} \xi_i^N(t) = 0 \quad in \text{ probability for each } i = 1, \dots, N.$$

We prove Lemma 2.3 in Section 7.1; the solution is expressed there as a sum involving Ito integrals and orthogonal polynomials. This solution is the limiting process in Theorem 2.2.

We expect that convergence in Theorem 2.2 can be upgraded to almost sure uniform convergence on each interval [0, T], T > 0. Such an upgrade would need a careful analysis at t = 0, where both (2.5) and (2.8) are singular. Because eventually our interest is in large t (as in Theorem 1.2), we decided not to pursue this analysis here and to phrase Theorem 2.2 in the way avoiding t = 0. A variant of Theorem 2.2 for a different initial condition can be found in [70]. We also give a proof here in order to make the paper self-contained.

*Proof of Theorem* 2.2. We start by computing the first order limit  $y_i(t) := \lim_{\beta \to \infty} X_i(t)$ . There are several ways to do it. First, looking at (2.6) we conclude that  $y_1(t) < \cdots < y_N(t)$  should solve the variational problem

$$\prod_{1 \le i < j \le N} (y_j - y_i) \prod_{i=1}^N \exp\left(-\frac{1}{4t} (y_i)^2\right) \to \max.$$
(2.9)

The latter is known to be solved by rescaled zeros of the Hermite polynomials:  $y_i(t) = \sqrt{t} x_i^N$ . Such a variational characterization of roots dates back to the work of T. Stieltjes (see [63, Section 6.7], [48]). We can also let  $\beta \to \infty$  directly in (2.5) concluding that  $y_i(t)$  should solve

$$dy_i(t) = \sum_{j \neq i} \frac{dt}{y_i(t) - y_j(t)}, \quad i = 1, \dots, N, t \ge 0; \quad y_1(0) = \dots = y_N(0) = 0.$$
(2.10)

The fact that  $y_i(t) = \sqrt{t} x_i^N$  solve (2.10) will follow once we show that

$$\frac{1}{2}x_i^N = \sum_{j \neq i} \frac{1}{x_i^N - x_j^N}, \quad i = 1, \dots, N.$$
(2.11)

The latter identity is equivalent to the vanishing of the logarithmic derivatives in each  $y_i$  of (2.9) at t = 1 for the maximizing configuration  $y_i = x_i^N$ .

Next, let us compute the centered fixed t limit of  $X_i(t)$  as  $\beta \to \infty$ . For that we Taylor expand the (logarithm of the) density (2.6) around the N-tuple  $(\sqrt{t} x_i^N)_{i=1}^N$ . In the same way as in Proposition 2.1, this results in a limiting relation involving a rescaled version of (2.4):

$$\lim_{\beta \to \infty} \sqrt{\beta} \left( X_i(t) - \sqrt{t} \, x_i^N \right)_{i=1}^N \stackrel{d}{=} \left( \sqrt{t} \, u_i \right)_{i=1}^N, \tag{2.12}$$

where  $(u_1, \ldots, u_N)$  is a Gaussian vector with density proportional to

$$\exp\left[-\sum_{1 \le i < j \le N} \frac{1}{2(x_i^N - x_j^N)^2} (u_i - u_j)^2 - \sum_{i=1}^N \frac{1}{4} (u_i)^2\right].$$

Let us emphasize that (2.12) is a distributional limit at a fixed time *t*. In order to deduce the multi-time limit, we further write

$$X_i(t) = \sqrt{t} x_i^N + \frac{1}{\sqrt{\beta}} \eta_i(t)$$

and plug this into (2.5), getting

$$\frac{1}{2\sqrt{t}}x_{i}^{N}dt + \frac{1}{\sqrt{\beta}}d\eta_{i}(t) = \sum_{j\neq i}\frac{dt}{\sqrt{t}x_{i}^{N} - \sqrt{t}x_{j}^{N} + \frac{1}{\sqrt{\beta}}\eta_{i}(t) - \frac{1}{\sqrt{\beta}}\eta_{j}(t)} + \sqrt{\frac{2}{\beta}}dW_{i}(t).$$
(2.13)

Further, Taylor expanding the dt term on the right-hand side in small parameter  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{\beta}}$  we get

$$\frac{1}{2\sqrt{t}}x_i^N dt + \frac{1}{\sqrt{\beta}} d\eta_i(t) = \sum_{j \neq i} \frac{dt}{\sqrt{t} x_i^N - \sqrt{t} x_i^N} + \frac{1}{\sqrt{\beta}} \sum_{j \neq i} \frac{dt (\eta_j(t) - \eta_i(t))}{t(x_i^N - x_j^N)^2} + \sqrt{\frac{2}{\beta}} dW_i(t) + O\left(\frac{1}{\beta}\right).$$

Using (2.11) to cancel the first terms on the right-hand and left-hand sides, multiplying by  $\sqrt{\beta}$ , and letting  $\beta \to \infty$  we get (2.8).

Now choose  $\varepsilon > 0$ . For  $t \ge \varepsilon$ , the  $\beta \to \infty$  convergence of the SDE that  $\eta_i(t)$  satisfies towards (2.8), together with (2.12), implies that  $(\zeta_i^N(t))_{i=1}^N = \lim_{\beta \to \infty} (\eta_i(t))_{i=1}^N$  is the solution of (2.8) on the time interval  $[\varepsilon, +\infty)$  with initial condition given by  $(\sqrt{\varepsilon} u_i)_{i=1}^N$ ; see [70, proof of Theorem 2.2] for some details. Note that the solution is unique by general theorems on SDEs with Lipschitz coefficients (see, e.g., [47, Theorem 21.3]).

Clearly, the initial condition  $\xi_i^N(\varepsilon) \stackrel{d}{=} \sqrt{\varepsilon} u_i$  for each *i* converges to 0 as  $\varepsilon \to 0$  in distribution, and hence also in probability. We conclude that the limiting process  $(\xi_i^N(t))_{i=1}^N$ ,  $t \ge 0$ , is as claimed in Lemma 2.3.

### 2.4. Asymptotic results for corners processes

We presented the  $N \to \infty$  asymptotic results about the Gaussian  $\infty$ -corners process of Section 2.2 and the  $\beta = \infty$  Dyson Brownian motion of Section 2.3 in Theorems 1.1 and 1.2, respectively. In this section we give several  $N \to \infty$  asymptotic results dealing with the  $\beta = \infty$ -corners process  $\{\xi_i^k\}$  of Section 2.1.

The definition of the process  $\xi_i^k$  relies on the (deterministic) configuration of the points  $x_i^k$ . Recall that we start from an *N*-tuple  $y_1 \leq \cdots \leq y_N$ , and define the monic polynomials

$$P_N(x) = \prod_{i=1}^{N} (x - y_i), \quad P_k(x) = \frac{1}{N(N-1)\cdots(N-k+1)} \left(\frac{\partial}{\partial x}\right)^{N-k} P_N(x).$$
(2.14)



Fig. 3. Three scaling regimes and limiting objects for the grid formed by the zeros of the derivatives of  $P_N(x)$ .

The points  $x_1^k \leq \cdots \leq x_k^k$  are defined as the k (real) roots of  $P_k(x)$ . We study the points  $x_i^k$  in three scaling regimes, which are schematically shown in Figure 3.

For *N*-tuples  $y_1 \leq \cdots \leq y_N$  (with each  $y_i = y_i(N)$  depending on *N*, although we omit this dependence from the notations) we introduce various quantities describing it:

• (Centered) moments:

$$\mu_N = \frac{1}{N} \sum_{i=1}^N y_i, \quad (\sigma_N)^2 = \frac{1}{N} \sum_{i=1}^N (y_i - \mu_N)^2, \quad (\kappa_N)^3 = \frac{1}{N} \sum_{i=1}^N |y_i - \mu_N|^3.$$

• Empirical measures:

$$\rho_N = \frac{1}{N} \sum_{i=1}^N \delta_{y_i}.$$

We would like to have asymptotic control on  $y_i$  and for different applications we use different topologies summarized in the following three assumptions:

# Assumption 2.4. We have

$$\lim_{N \to \infty} \frac{k_N}{\sigma_N} N^{-1/6} = 0.$$
 (2.15)

**Remark 2.5.** A typical situation is that both  $\sigma_N$  and  $\kappa_N$  stay bounded away from 0 and  $\infty$ , in which case the assumption holds automatically.

**Assumption 2.6.** As  $N \to \infty$ , the measures  $\rho_N$  weakly converge to a compactly supported probability measure  $\rho$ .

**Assumption 2.7.** (1) As  $N \to \infty$ , the measures  $\rho_N$  weakly converge to a compactly supported probability measure  $\rho$ .

(2) The supremum of the support of  $\rho$  is B and  $\lim_{N\to\infty} y_N = B$ .

- (3) For a constant  $\vartheta > 0$  which does not depend on N, we have  $y_{N+1-i} y_{N-i} > \vartheta/N$  for all  $1 \le i \le \vartheta N$ .
- (4)  $\rho$  has a density  $\rho(x)$  on  $[B \vartheta, B]$  which satisfies  $\rho(x) \ge \vartheta(B x)$  on this interval.

**Remark 2.8.** The conditions in Assumption 2.7 are tuned so as to guarantee the convergence in Theorem 2.17 below of the largest points  $x_{k+1-i}^k$  to the roots of the Airy function for all the range of ratios 0 < k/N < 1; these conditions will be used in Lemma 8.1. If we only aim at small values of the ratio k/N, then the conditions can be significantly weakened: small *k* has a smoothing role, which leads automatically to the necessary edge behavior.

If we are interested in the smallest points  $x_i^k$  (rather than the largest), then we need to use similar conditions with N + 1 - i indices replaced by *i* and with supremum *B* of the support replaced by its infimum *A*.

The first two results of this section explain the prominent role of the Gaussian  $\infty$ -corners process as a scaling limit.

**Theorem 2.9.** Let  $\{x_i^k\}_{1 \le i \le k}$  be the roots of  $P_k(x)$  as in (2.14). Under Assumption 2.4, for each fixed  $1 \le i \le k$ ,

$$\lim_{N \to \infty} \frac{\sqrt{N}}{\sigma_N} (x_i^k - \mu_N) = h_i^k,$$

where  $h_1^k, \ldots, h_k^k$  are the k roots of the degree k Hermite polynomial  $H_k(x)$ .

**Remark 2.10.** For a particular case when  $x_i^N$ , i = 1, ..., N, are i.i.d. random variables, a result similar to Theorem 2.9 can be found in [45].

**Example 2.11.** Suppose that N is even, N = 2M, and

$$P_N(x) = P_{2M}(x) = (x+1)^M (x-1)^M = x^{2M} - M x^{2M-2} + \frac{M(M-1)}{2} x^{2M-4} + \cdots$$

In this situation  $\mu_N = 0$ ,  $\sigma_N^2 = 1$ , and  $\kappa_N^3 = 1$ . Hence, Theorem 2.9 applies. Let us check its conclusion directly for k = 3. Indeed,

$$P_3(x) = \frac{1}{2M(2M-1)\cdots 4} \frac{\partial^{2M-3}}{\partial x^{2M-3}} P_{2M}(x) = x^3 - \frac{6M}{2M(2M-1)}x = x^3 - \frac{3}{2M-1}x.$$

We see that as  $M \to \infty$ ,

$$(2M)^{3/2} P_3\left(\frac{x}{\sqrt{2M}}\right) \to x^3 - 3x.$$
 (2.16)

Because  $x^3 - 3x$  is the degree 3 Hermite polynomial, (2.16) agrees with Theorem 2.9.

**Theorem 2.12.** For each N = 1, 2, ..., take an N-tuple of reals  $y_1 \le \cdots \le y_N$  and let  $\{\xi_i^k(N)\}_{1\le i\le k\le N}$  be a Gaussian vector distributed as the  $\infty$ -corners process (2.2) with

top level  $x_i^N = y_i$ , i = 1, ..., N. Under Assumption 2.4 for each fixed K = 1, 2, ..., we have convergence in distribution

$$\lim_{N \to \infty} \frac{\sqrt{N}}{\sigma_N} \{\xi_i^k(N)\}_{1 \le i \le k \le K} = \{\zeta_i^k\}_{1 \le i \le k \le K},$$

where  $\{\zeta_i^k\}$  is the Gaussian  $\infty$ -corners process of Section 2.2.

For the next results, we need to introduce an equation on an unknown variable z, with parameters  $1 \le k \le N - 1$  and  $x \in \mathbb{R}$ ,

$$\frac{1}{N} \cdot \frac{P'_N(z+x)}{P_N(z+x)} = \frac{N-k+1}{N} \cdot \frac{1}{z}, \quad z \in \mathbb{C}.$$
(2.17)

In our approach this equation arises as a critical point condition G'(z) = 0 with

$$G(z) := \frac{1}{N} \ln(P_N(z+x)) - \frac{N-k+1}{N} \ln z.$$
(2.18)

**Lemma 2.13.** *Either all roots of* (2.17) *are real, or it has a unique pair of complex conjugate roots.* 

*Proof.* Let us first assume that all  $y_i$  are distinct. After clearing the denominators, (2.17) is a polynomial equation of degree N. Hence, it has at most N roots. On the other hand, (2.17) can be rewritten as

$$\frac{1}{N}\sum_{i=1}^{N}\frac{1}{z-(y_i-x)} - \frac{N-k+1}{N}\cdot\frac{1}{z} = 0.$$
(2.19)

Let us look at the N - 1 intervals  $(y_i - x, y_{i+1} - x), 1 \le i \le N - 1$ , on the real axis. The point 0 belongs to at most one of them. For the remaining N - 2 intervals, the function on the left-hand side of (2.19) is continuous and changes its sign from positive at  $z = y_i - x + 0$  to negative at  $z = y_{i+1} - x - 0$ . Therefore, each such interval contains a root of (2.17) and we have found N - 2 real roots. Hence, there are at most two complex roots.

For the case when some  $y_i$  are allowed to coincide, the argument remains the same with the only difference being that the polynomial equation now has degree "number of distinct values of  $y_i$ " rather than N.

Whenever (2.17) has two complex roots, we say that (x, k/N) belongs to the *liquid* region (sometimes also called the *band*) and denote by  $z_c$  the corresponding root in the upper half-plane. Otherwise, we say that (x, k/N) belongs to the *void region*.

**Theorem 2.14.** Under Assumption 2.6 choose (x, k/N) in the liquid region in such a way that as  $N \to \infty$ , k/N is bounded away from 0 and 1 and  $z_c$  stays bounded away from the real axis and from  $\infty$ . Then, zooming in near x, the point configurations

$$\{N(x_i^k - x)\}$$



Fig. 4. Particles near a point x in the bulk resemble a lattice with spacings proportional to 1/N.

asymptotically form a lattice (see Figure 4) with fixed spacing  $u = \lim_{N \to \infty} (x_{i+1}^k - x_i^k)$ and fixed spacing  $v = \lim_{N \to \infty} (x_i^k - x_i^{k+1})$  (satisfying 0 < v < u) such that

$$u = \pi \left(\frac{N-k+1}{N} \operatorname{Im} \frac{1}{z_c}\right)^{-1}, \quad v = u \cdot \frac{1}{\pi} \arg(z_c).$$

Remark 2.15. Results of this type are known in the literature: see, e.g., [34].

**Remark 2.16.** When all the roots of (2.17) are real, we expect to observe no points from  $\{x_i^k\}$  near (x, k/n), hence the name "void region". We do not prove such a statement here, but it can probably be proven by the same methods we use in the Appendix.

Looking carefully into the argument of Lemma 2.13, one can notice that for a very large (positive or negative) x all roots of (2.17) are real and such an x belongs to the void region. If we start decreasing x from  $+\infty$ , then at some point we eventually reach the liquid region. This transition point is the right *edge* of the liquid region. Note that at this point the complex conjugate roots  $z_c$  and  $\overline{z}_c$  merge together, forming a double root of (2.17).

Let  $a_1 > a_2 > \cdots$  be the zeros of the Airy function Ai(*x*).

**Theorem 2.17.** Under Assumption 2.7, as  $N \to \infty$  and with k varying in such a way that k/N stays bounded away from 0 and from 1, let x = x(N, k) be the largest real number such that (2.17) has a double root, and let  $z_c \in \mathbb{R}$  denote the location of this root. Then for each i = 1, 2, ...,

$$\lim_{N \to \infty} N^{2/3} \, \frac{x_{k+1-i}^k - x}{\sigma} = \alpha_i,$$

where  $\alpha_i$  is the *i*th largest zero of the Airy function and, using G(z) given by (2.18), we have

$$\sigma = z_c^2 \left(\frac{G'''(z_c)}{2}\right)^{1/3} \frac{N}{N-k+1}$$

**Remark 2.18.** A very similar statement holds for the smallest points  $x_i^k$ , i = 1, 2, ..., with the difference being that x is replaced by the smallest real number for which (2.17) has a double root. Note that  $G'''(z_c) > 0$  when we deal with the largest points  $x_{k+1-i}^k$ , and  $G'''(z_c) < 0$  when we deal with the smallest points  $x_i^k$ .

**Remark 2.19.** One can expect that in the setting of Theorem 2.17, the two-dimensional process  $(i, t) \mapsto c_2 N^{2/3} \xi_{k+c_1 N^{2/3} t-i}^{k+c_1 N^{2/3} t}$  converges to  $\Im(i, t)$  after a proper choice of the deterministic constants  $c_1, c_2 > 0$ . This should be viewed as a (conjectural) extension of Theorem 1.1.

The proofs of Theorems 2.9, 2.14, and 2.17 are based on the steepest descent analysis of contour integrals, and are given in the Appendix (Section 8). The proof of Theorem 2.12 is in Section 5.

## 3. Innovations and the jumping process

Our approach to the asymptotic theorems for  $\{\xi_i^k\}$  and  $\{\zeta_i^k\}$  is based on their representations as partition functions of directed polymers (with heavy-tailed jumps) collecting *additive* independent Gaussian noises. In this section we introduce such representations.

As before, we start from a collection  $\{x_i^k\}$  of roots of an Appell sequence of polynomials (2.14). We define a collection of numbers  $\alpha_{a,b}^k$  by

$$\alpha_{a,b}^{k} = \frac{(x_{a}^{k} - x_{b}^{k+1})^{-2}}{\sum_{b'=1}^{k+1} (x_{a}^{k} - x_{b'}^{k+1})^{-2}}, \quad 1 \le a \le k, \ 1 \le b \le k+1.$$
(3.1)

The definition readily implies that the  $\alpha_{a,b}^k$  form a stochastic matrix:

$$\forall a, b \quad \alpha_{a,b}^k > 0, \quad \text{and} \quad \forall a \quad \sum_{b=1}^{k+1} \alpha_{a,b}^k = 1.$$
(3.2)

We also define a linear operator  $A_k$  with matrix  $(\alpha_{a,b}^k)_{a=1,...,k,b=1,...,k+1}$ : it maps (k + 1)-dimensional space to k-dimensional space.

**Remark 3.1.**  $A_k$  can be interpreted as the differential of the k-dimensional vector of roots of the derivative  $P'_{k+1}$  as a function of k + 1 roots of  $P_{k+1}$ . In this interpretation, the identity  $\sum_{b=1}^{k+1} \alpha_{a,b}^k = 1$  becomes a corollary of the observation that shifting all the roots of a polynomial by a constant  $\varepsilon$  we also shift every root of its derivative by the same constant  $\varepsilon$ .

**Definition 3.2.** The *jumping process* is a Markov process with the set of allowed states  $\mathcal{X}_k := \{x_a^k\}_{a=1,...,k}$  at time *k*, and with the transition probabilities given by (3.1),

$$\mathbb{P}(x_a^k \to x_b^{k+1}) = \alpha_{a,b}^k.$$

The product of matrices  $A_k$  then becomes its diffusion kernel:

**Definition 3.3.** The *diffusion kernel*  $K^{k,\ell}(a \to b)$  is defined as the (transition) probability that the jumping process, starting at  $x_a^k$  at time k, at time  $\ell > k$  ends up at  $x_b^{\ell}$ . Formally,

$$K^{k,\ell}(a \to b) = (A_k \cdots A_{\ell-1})_{a,b}.$$

**Theorem 3.4.** The process  $\{\xi_i^k\}_{1 \le i \le k \le N}$  of Section 2.1 can be represented as

$$\xi_a^k = \sum_{\ell=k}^{N-1} \sum_{b=1}^{\ell} K^{k,\ell} (a \to b) \cdot \eta_b^{\ell},$$
(3.3)

where  $\eta_b^\ell$  are independent Gaussian random variables with variance

$$\operatorname{Var} \eta_b^{\ell} = \frac{2}{\sum_{b=1}^{k+1} (x_b^{\ell} - x_c^{\ell+1})^{-2}} = -2 \frac{P_{\ell+1}(x_b^{\ell})}{P_{\ell+1}^{\prime\prime}(x_b^{\ell})}.$$
(3.4)

We also have

$$\operatorname{Cov}(\xi_{a_1}^{k_1}, \xi_{a_2}^{k_2}) = \sum_{\ell=\max(k_1, k_2)}^{N-1} \left( \sum_{b=1}^{\ell} K^{k_1, \ell}(a_1 \to b) K^{k_2, \ell}(a_2 \to b) \cdot \operatorname{Var} \eta_b^\ell \right).$$
(3.5)

**Theorem 3.5.** The process  $\{\zeta_i^k\}_{1 \le i \le k}$  of Section 2.2 can be represented as

$$\zeta_a^k = \sum_{\ell=k}^{\infty} \sum_{b=1}^{\ell} K^{k,\ell} (a \to b) \cdot \eta_b^{\ell}, \tag{3.6}$$

where  $\eta_b^\ell$  are independent Gaussian random variables with variance

$$\operatorname{Var} \eta_b^\ell = \frac{2}{\ell+1}.\tag{3.7}$$

We also have

$$\operatorname{Cov}(\zeta_{a_1}^{k_1}, \xi_{a_2}^{k_2}) = \sum_{\ell=\max(k_1, k_2)}^{\infty} \left( \sum_{b=1}^{\ell} \frac{2}{\ell+1} K^{k_1, \ell}(a_1 \to b) K^{k_2, \ell}(a_2 \to b) \right).$$
(3.8)

**Remark 3.6.** Let us emphasize that  $K^{k,\ell}(a \to b)$  depends on the array  $\{x_i^j\}$ . In particular, in Theorem 3.5 the diffusion kernel is constructed using roots of the Hermite polynomials, while in Theorem 3.4 more general configurations are allowed.

In words, Theorems 3.4 and 3.5 say that  $\{\xi_i^k\}$  and  $\{\zeta_i^k\}$  are averages over the trajectories of the jumping process of the sums of independent Gaussian noises collected by this process. In the rest of the section we prove these theorems.

Consider the process  $\{\xi_i^k\}_{1 \le i \le k \le N}$  of Section 2.1 as a vector-valued process  $\{\vec{\xi}_k\}_{k=1}^N$ , where  $\vec{\xi}_k = (\xi_1^k, \dots, \xi_k^k)$ . It is immediate to see from (2.2) that this process is Markovian: conditionally on any  $\vec{\xi}_{k_0}$ , the values of  $\xi_k$  with  $k < k_0$  are independent of those with  $k > k_0$ .

Now, let us compute the conditional distribution of  $\vec{\xi}_k$  given  $\vec{\xi}_{k+1}$ . One way to do this is by letting  $\beta \to \infty$  in the similar finite  $\beta$  conditional distribution, computed in [43, (1.6)]

or [42, (56)]. The computations result in the density of the conditional distribution of  $\vec{\xi}_k$  given  $\vec{\xi}_{k+1}$  being proportional to

$$\exp\left(-\sum_{a=1}^{k}\sum_{b=1}^{k+1}\frac{(\xi_{a}^{k}-\xi_{b}^{k+1})^{2}}{4(x_{a}^{k}-x_{b}^{k+1})^{2}}\right) = \prod_{a=1}^{k}\exp\left(-\sum_{b=1}^{k+1}\frac{(\xi_{a}^{k}-\xi_{b}^{k+1})^{2}}{4(x_{a}^{k}-x_{b}^{k+1})^{2}}\right).$$
(3.9)

Completing the squares in the last formula, we rewrite it as

$$C \cdot \prod_{a=1}^{k} \exp\left(-\frac{1}{4} \left[\sum_{b=1}^{k+1} \frac{1}{(x_{a}^{k} - x_{b}^{k+1})^{2}}\right] \left(\xi_{a}^{k} - \sum_{b=1}^{k+1} \xi_{b}^{k+1} \frac{(x_{a}^{k} - x_{b}^{k+1})^{-2}}{\sum_{b'=1}^{k+1} (x_{a}^{k} - x_{b'}^{k+1})^{-2}}\right)^{2}\right),$$
(3.10)

where *C* is a constant which does not depend on  $\xi_1^k, \ldots, \xi_k^k$ . The conditional expectation  $\mathbb{E}(\vec{\xi}_k \mid \vec{\xi}_{k+1})$  can thus be written as

$$\mathbb{E}(\xi_a^k \mid \vec{\xi}_{k+1}) = \sum_{b=1}^{k+1} \alpha_{a,b}^k \xi_b^{k+1}, \quad \text{where} \quad \alpha_{a,b}^k = \frac{(x_a^k - x_b^{k+1})^{-2}}{\sum_{b'=1}^{k+1} (x_a^k - x_{b'}^{k+1})^{-2}}.$$
 (3.11)

We write  $\vec{\xi}_k$  as a sum of this conditional expectation and of the *innovations vector*  $\vec{\eta}_k = \vec{\xi}_k - \mathbb{E}(\vec{\xi}_k \mid \vec{\xi}_{k+1})$ . From (3.10) we see that  $\vec{\eta}_k$  has independent components with

$$\operatorname{Var} \eta_a^k = \frac{2}{\sum_{b=1}^{k+1} (x_a^k - x_b^{k+1})^{-2}} = -2 \frac{P_{k+1}(x_a^k)}{P_{k+1}''(x_a^k)},$$
(3.12)

where the second equality comes from differentiating the relation  $\frac{P'_{k+1}(y)}{P_{k+1}(y)} = \sum_{b=1}^{k+1} \frac{1}{y-x_b^{k+1}}$ , substituting  $y = x_a^k$ , and using  $P'_{k+1}(x_a^k) = 0$ .

Now, let us iterate the representation

$$\vec{\xi}_k = A_k \vec{\xi}_{k+1} + \vec{\eta}_k,$$

going from an arbitrary level k all the way to the top level N. Since  $\eta_i^N = 0, 1 \le i \le N$ , we get

$$\vec{\xi}_k = \vec{\eta}_k + A_k \vec{\eta}_{k+1} + A_k A_{k+1} \vec{\eta}_{k+2} + \dots + A_k A_{k+1} \dots A_{N-2} \vec{\eta}_{N-1}, \qquad (3.13)$$

which is precisely (3.3). The identity (3.5) directly follows from (3.3) and independence of  $\eta_a^k$ , thus finishing the proof of Theorem 3.4.

Let us now develop a similar representation for the Gaussian  $\infty$ -corners process  $\zeta_i^k$  of (2.3). In this particular case,  $P_k(X) = H_k(x)$  are the Hermite polynomials and they satisfy the differential equation

$$H_k''(x) - xH_k'(x) + kH_k(x) = 0. (3.14)$$

Thus, at every root y of  $H_k = \frac{1}{k+1}H'_{k+1}$  one has  $\frac{H_{k+1}(y)}{H''_{k+1}(y)} = -\frac{1}{k+1}$ . Hence,  $\operatorname{Var} \eta_b^k = \frac{2}{k+1}$  for all b.

Another distinction is that  $\zeta_i^N$  no longer vanishes and (3.3) gets modified to

$$\zeta_a^k = \sum_{\ell=k}^{N-1} \sum_{b=1}^{\ell} K^{k,\ell}(a \to b) \cdot \eta_b^\ell + \sum_{b=1}^N K^{k,N}(a \to b) \zeta_b^N.$$
(3.15)

Since N > k is arbitrary in (3.15), we can also take  $N = \infty$ , getting

$$\zeta_a^k = \sum_{\ell=k}^{\infty} \sum_{b=1}^{\ell} K^{k,\ell} (a \to b) \cdot \eta_b^{\ell}, \qquad (3.16)$$

which is the same as (3.6).

**Remark 3.7.** The series (3.16) is almost surely convergent, as follows (by Kolmogorov's three series theorem, see, e.g., [29, Theorem 2.5.8]) from the independence of the terms  $\eta_n^{\ell}$  and convergence of the series defining the variance of  $\zeta_a^k$ , i.e.

$$\sum_{\ell=k}^{\infty} \sum_{b=1}^{\ell} (K^{k,\ell}(a \to b))^2 \cdot \frac{2}{\ell+1} < \infty.$$

The last inequality is implied by the upper bound  $K^{k,\ell}(a \to b) \le k/\ell$  of Lemma 5.1.

**Remark 3.8.** For the transition from (3.15) to (3.16), one should additionally check that

$$\lim_{N \to \infty} \sum_{b=1}^{N} K^{k,N}(a \to b) \zeta_b^N = 0 \quad \text{in probability.}$$
(3.17)

For that, let us note that, by construction, the vectors  $(\zeta_b^N)_{b=1}^N$  and  $(\eta_b^\ell)_{1 \le b \le \ell < N}$  in (3.15) are uncorrelated. Hence,

$$\operatorname{Var}(\zeta_a^k) = \operatorname{Var}\left(\sum_{\ell=k}^{N-1} \sum_{b=1}^{\ell} K^{k,\ell}(a \to b) \cdot \eta_b^\ell\right) + \operatorname{Var}\left(\sum_{b=1}^{N} K^{k,N}(a \to b)\zeta_b^N\right). \quad (3.18)$$

Letting  $N \to \infty$  in the last identity, (3.17) would follow if we manage to prove that

$$\operatorname{Var}(\zeta_a^k) = \operatorname{Var}\left(\sum_{\ell=k}^{\infty} \sum_{b=1}^{\ell} K^{k,\ell}(a \to b) \cdot \eta_b^\ell\right).$$
(3.19)

This identity will be established in Corollary 7.5 by relying on the representation of  $K^{k,\ell}(a \to b)$  in terms of orthogonal polynomials.<sup>13</sup>

Using independence of  $\eta_a^k$ , the representation (3.6) implies (3.8). The proof of Theorem 3.5 is finished.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup>Before reaching Corollary 7.5, the reader might assume that we deal with the process of (3.6) whenever we mention  $\xi_a^k$ .

#### 4. Random walks through orthogonal polynomials

The aim of this section is to diagonalize the stochastic matrices  $A_k$  from (3.2) using a special class of orthogonal polynomials.

#### 4.1. Preservation of polynomials

Let us choose a sequence of polynomials  $P_k(x)$  such that  $P_k$  is a monic polynomial of degree k and  $P_{k-1}(x) = \frac{1}{k} P'_k(x)$  for each k = 1, 2, ... Each polynomial  $P_k$  is further assumed to have k distinct real roots, which constitute the set  $\mathcal{X}_k$ .

**Definition 4.1.**  $\mathcal{F}_k$  is the *k*-dimensional space of functions on  $\mathcal{X}_k$ .

We further define  $D_k$  to be the dual operator to  $A_k$ :

**Definition 4.2.** The operator  $D_k$  maps  $\mathcal{F}_k$  to  $\mathcal{F}_{k+1}$  by

$$[D_k f](x) = \sum_{y \in \mathcal{X}_k} \left[ \frac{f(y)}{(x-y)^2} \left( \sum_{x' \in \mathcal{X}_{k+1}} \frac{1}{(x'-y)^2} \right)^{-1} \right], \quad x \in \mathcal{X}_{k+1}$$

We are going to mostly concentrate on the action of  $D_k$  on polynomial functions. It is important to note that since  $\mathcal{F}_k$  is finite-dimensional, the monomials  $x^n$ , n = 0, 1, 2, ...,are linearly dependent. Hence, there can be several representations of  $D_k$ , whose equivalence is sometimes non-evident.

**Proposition 4.3.** For each m = 0, 1, ..., k - 1, the linear operator  $D_k$  preserves the space of polynomials of degree at most m. In more detail,

$$D_k x^m = \left(1 - \frac{m+1}{k+1}\right) x^m + (a \text{ polynomial of degree at most } m-1).$$

In the proof we rely on the following identity.

**Lemma 4.4.** For  $y \in X_k$  we have

$$\sum_{x \in \mathcal{X}_{k+1}} \frac{1}{(x-y)^2} = -\frac{P_{k+1}''(y)}{P_{k+1}(y)}.$$
(4.1)

*Proof.* This is a reformulation of the second equality in (3.4).

*Proof of Proposition* 4.3. We are going to use two integral representations for the action of the operator  $D_k$  on polynomial functions. First,

$$[D_k f](x) = -\frac{1}{2\pi \mathbf{i}} \oint_{\mathcal{X}_k} f(z) \cdot \frac{P_{k+1}(z)}{P'_{k+1}(z)} \cdot \frac{\mathrm{d}z}{(z-x)^2},\tag{4.2}$$

where the integration contour is positively (i.e. counter-clockwise) oriented and includes all poles at points of  $X_k$ , but not x. Indeed, taking into account (4.1), the sum of the

residues of (4.2) at points  $y \in \mathcal{X}_k$  matches the sum in the definition of  $D_k$ . Second, for  $x \in \mathcal{X}_{k+1}$ , using  $P_{k+1}(x) = 0$ , we can deform the integration contour in (4.2) through the simple pole at z = x picking up the residue f(x) there and get

$$[D_k f](x) = f(x) - \frac{1}{2\pi \mathbf{i}} \oint_{\infty} f(z) \cdot \frac{P_{k+1}(z)}{P'_{k+1}(z)} \cdot \frac{\mathrm{d}z}{(z-x)^2}, \tag{4.3}$$

where the integration now goes in the positive direction over a very large contour enclosing all singularities of the integrand. Let us emphasize that (4.2) and (4.3) are only equal for  $x \in \mathcal{X}_{k+1}$ . We now specialize to  $f(x) = x^m$  and compute the integral in (4.3) as a residue at  $\infty$ . For that we expand, for large z,

$$\frac{1}{(z-x)^2} = \frac{1}{z^2} + 2\frac{x}{z^3} + 3\frac{x^2}{z^4} + 4\frac{x^3}{z^5} + \cdots .$$
(4.4)

Note that  $z^m \cdot \frac{P_{k+1}(z)}{P'_{k+1}(z)}$  grows in the leading order as  $\frac{z^{m+1}}{k+1}$ . Hence, only the first m+1 terms in (4.4), which are

$$\frac{1}{z^2} + \dots + (m+1)\frac{x^m}{z^{m+2}},$$

contribute to the residue. We conclude that this residue is a degree *m* polynomial of the form  $\frac{m+1}{k+1}x^m + \cdots$ .

#### 4.2. Lattices with 3-term recurrence

Our next task is to introduce a basis in  $\mathcal{F}_k$  such that the action of  $D_k$  is diagonal with respect to this basis. We have been unable to present a satisfactory definition for generic choices of  $P_k$  and need to restrict ourselves to the following class:<sup>14</sup>

**Definition 4.5.** We say that polynomials  $P_k(z)$  are *classical* if

$$P_k''(z)\alpha_k(z) + P_k'(z)\beta_k(z) + P_k(z) = 0,$$
(4.5)

where  $\alpha_k(z)$  is a polynomial of degree at most 2 and  $\beta_k(z)$  is a polynomial of degree at most 1.

Examples are given by classical orthogonal polynomials; see, e.g., [54] and Section 4.3.

**Definition 4.6.** Fix k and equip  $X_k$  with the weight

$$w_k(y) = -\frac{1}{k(k+1)} \cdot \frac{P_{k+1}(y)}{P_{k-1}(y)} = -\frac{P_{k+1}(y)}{P_{k+1}''(y)}.$$
(4.6)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup>As of 2021, we do not know other classes of  $P_k$  leading to explicit identification of a basis. Another possible good case for future investigations is a  $\beta = \infty$  version of the ergodic measures on eigenvalues of corners of general  $\beta$ -random matrices of infinite size; see, e.g., [11] and [15, Section 4.4] for discussion of these measures.

Consider a scalar product on  $\mathcal{F}_k$ :

$$\langle f, g \rangle_k = \sum_{y \in \mathcal{X}_k} f(y)g(y)w_k(y).$$
(4.7)

Define  $Q_m^{(k)}(x), m = 0, 1, ..., k - 1$ , to be the monic orthogonal polynomials with respect to this scalar product.

**Remark 4.7.** Due to interlacing between the roots of  $P_{k+1}$  and its derivative, the weight  $w_k(y), y \in \mathcal{X}_k$ , is positive.

**Remark 4.8.** For each  $y \in \mathcal{X}_k$ , due to (4.5) and vanishing of  $P_k(y)$ , we have  $w_k(y) = \alpha_{k+1}(y)$ .

**Theorem 4.9.** Suppose that polynomials  $P_k(z)$  are classical. Then for  $0 \le m \le k - 1$  we have

$$D_k Q_m^{(k)} = \left(1 - \frac{m+1}{k+1}\right) Q_m^{(k+1)}.$$
(4.8)

*Proof.* Proposition 4.3 implies that  $D_k Q_m^{(k)}$  is a degree *m* polynomial with leading coefficient  $1 - \frac{m+1}{k+1}$ . Hence, it remains to prove that

$$\langle D_k Q_m^{(k)}, x^j \rangle_{k+1} \stackrel{?}{=} 0, \quad 0 \le j \le m-1.$$
 (4.9)

We are going to use the following contour integral representation of the scalar product  $(f, g)_k$  for polynomial functions f and g:

$$\langle f, g \rangle_k = -\frac{1}{k+1} \cdot \frac{1}{2\pi \mathbf{i}} \oint_{\mathcal{X}_k} f(z)g(z) \frac{P_{k+1}(z)}{P_k(z)} \,\mathrm{d}z,$$
 (4.10)

where the integration contour is counter-clockwise oriented and encloses all singularities of the integrand, which has k poles at the points of  $\mathcal{X}_k$ , the roots of  $P_k(z)$ . The sum of the residues at these poles matches the definition of the scalar product. Formula (4.10) remains valid even for non-polynomial functions f and g as long as these functions have an analytic continuation to a small complex neighborhood of  $\mathcal{X}_k$ ; in this situation the integration contour should be a union of small loops around points of  $\mathcal{X}_k$ .

Combining (4.2) with (4.10), we need to prove

$$\oint_{\mathcal{X}_{k+1}} \left[ \oint_{\mathcal{X}_k} \mathcal{Q}_m^{(k)}(z) \cdot \frac{P_{k+1}(z)}{P_k(z)} \frac{\mathrm{d}z}{(z-u)^2} \right] u^j \frac{P_{k+2}(u)}{P_{k+1}(u)} \,\mathrm{d}u \stackrel{?}{=} 0. \tag{4.11}$$

Note that the internal integral might fail to be a polynomial in u. The u-integral in (4.11) is over a union of k + 1 small loops around points of  $\mathcal{X}_{k+1}$  and the z-integral is over a union of k small loops around points of  $\mathcal{X}_k$ .

We would like to deform the *u*-contour in (4.11) to make it a large circle. In this deformation we encounter singularities at the double pole u = z resulting (up to a  $2\pi i$ 

factor, which we omitted) in an additional residue term given by the integral

$$\begin{split} \oint_{\mathcal{X}_{k}} \mathcal{Q}_{m}^{(k)}(z) \cdot \frac{P_{k+1}(z)}{P_{k}(z)} \frac{\partial}{\partial z} \left( z^{j} \frac{P_{k+2}(z)}{P_{k+1}(z)} \right) \mathrm{d}z \\ &= \oint_{\mathcal{X}_{k}} \mathcal{Q}_{m}^{(k)}(z) \cdot \frac{P_{k+1}(z)}{P_{k}(z)} j z^{j-1} \frac{P_{k+2}(z)}{P_{k+1}(z)} \mathrm{d}z + \oint_{\mathcal{X}_{k}} \mathcal{Q}_{m}^{(k)}(z) \cdot \frac{P_{k+1}(z)}{P_{k}(z)} z^{j} (k+2) \mathrm{d}z \\ &- \oint_{\mathcal{X}_{k}} \mathcal{Q}_{m}^{(k)}(z) \cdot \frac{P_{k+1}(z)}{P_{k}(z)} z^{j} \frac{P_{k+2}(z)(k+1)P_{k}(z)}{(P_{k+1}(z))^{2}} \mathrm{d}z. \end{split}$$
(4.12)

Let us show that each of the integrals on the right-hand side of (4.12) vanishes. In the last one the factor  $P_k(z)$  cancels out and there are no singularities inside the integration contour. The middle integral is a scalar product of  $Q_m^{(k)}$  and  $z^j (k + 2)$ , and thus vanishes. For the remaining first integral we use the three-term relation (4.5):

$$j \oint_{\mathcal{X}_{k}} \mathcal{Q}_{m}^{(k)}(z) z^{j-1} \cdot \frac{P_{k+2}(z)}{P_{k}(z)} dz$$
  
=  $j \oint_{\mathcal{X}_{k}} \mathcal{Q}_{m}^{(k)}(z) z^{j-1} \cdot \frac{(k+2)(k+1)P_{k}(z)\alpha_{k+2}(z)}{P_{k}(z)} dz$   
+  $j \oint_{\mathcal{X}_{k}} \mathcal{Q}_{m}^{(k)}(z) z^{j-1} \cdot \frac{(k+2)P_{k+1}(z)\beta_{k+2}(z)}{P_{k}(z)} dz.$  (4.13)

For the last two integrals, the first one has integrand with no singularities, hence it vanishes.<sup>15</sup> The second integral is a scalar product of  $Q_m^{(k)}$  with the polynomial  $z^{j-1}(k+2)\beta_{k+2}(z)$  of degree at most j, hence it also vanishes.

Now (4.11) got converted into

$$\oint_{\infty} \left[ \oint_{\mathcal{X}_k} \mathcal{Q}_m^{(k)}(z) \cdot \frac{P_{k+1}(z)}{P_k(z)} \frac{\mathrm{d}z}{(z-u)^2} \right] u^j \frac{P_{k+2}(u)}{P_{k+1}(u)} du \stackrel{?}{=} 0.$$
(4.14)

Let us integrate in *u* first by computing the *u*-residue at  $\infty$ . For that we expand  $1/(z-u)^2$  in a 1/u power series. Since  $u^j \frac{P_{k+2}(u)}{P_{k+1}(u)}$  grows as  $(k+2)u^{j+1}$ , we only need terms up to  $1/u^{j+2}$  in the expansion, i.e. we need

$$\frac{1}{(z-u)^2} = \frac{1}{u^2} + 2\frac{z}{u^3} + \dots + (j+1)\frac{z^j}{u^{j+2}} + (\dots),$$

where the  $(\cdots)$  terms can be ignored. We conclude that the *u*-integral is a polynomial in *z* of degree at most *j*. Hence, the *z*-integral becomes a scalar product of  $Q_m^{(k)}$  with this polynomial and vanishes.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup>Note that this is the only place where  $\alpha_{k+2}(z)$  appears and we do not need it to be a polynomial in order for this argument to work. Yet, it is unclear whether this observation can be used to add any generality to the theorem that we are proving.

## 4.3. Hermite, Laguerre, and Jacobi examples

In this section we list the classical polynomials for which (4.5) is satisfied. We take the formulas directly from [49].

First, the (monic) Hermite polynomials form an Appell sequence,  $H'_k(z) = kH_{k-1}(z)$ , and also satisfy the differential equation

$$H_k''(z) - zH_k'(z) + kH_k(z) = 0.$$

Hence, they fit into Definition 4.5. The weight is constant in this case:

$$w_k(y) = \frac{1}{k+1}, \quad y \in \mathcal{X}_k.$$

$$(4.15)$$

The second example is given by the generalized Laguerre polynomials  $L_k^{(\alpha)}(z)$ , which solve the second order differential equation

$$zf''(z) + (\alpha + 1 - z)f'(z) + kf(z) = 0, \quad k = 0, 1, \dots$$
(4.16)

The leading coefficient of  $L_k^{(\alpha)}(z)$  is usually chosen to be  $\frac{(-1)^k}{k!}$  and in this normalization they satisfy the relation

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial z}L_k^{(\alpha)}(z) = -L_{k-1}^{(\alpha+1)}(z).$$

Hence, the polynomials

$$P_k(z) = (-1)^k k! \cdot L_k^{(\alpha-k)}(z), \quad k = 0, 1, 2, \dots,$$

are monic, form an Appell sequence, and fit into Definition 4.5. The weight is linear in this case:

$$w_k(y) = \frac{y}{k+1}, \quad y \in \mathcal{X}_k.$$

The third example is given by the Jacobi polynomials  $J_k^{(\alpha,\beta)}(z)$ , which solve the second order differential equation

$$(1-z^2)f''(z) + (\beta - \alpha - (\alpha + \beta + 2)z)f'(z) + k(k + \alpha + \beta + 1)f(z) = 0.$$
(4.17)

If we use the normalization of [49], then the leading coefficient is

$$2^{-m} \frac{\Gamma(\alpha+\beta+2k+1)}{\Gamma(k+1)\Gamma(\alpha+\beta+k+1)}$$

and the polynomials satisfy the relation

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial z}J_k^{(\alpha,\beta)}(z) = \frac{k+\alpha+\beta+1}{2}J_{k-1}^{(\alpha+1,\beta+1)}(z).$$

Hence, the polynomials

$$P_k(z) = 2^m \frac{\Gamma(k+1)\Gamma(\alpha+\beta+k+1)}{\Gamma(\alpha+\beta+2k+1)} J_k^{(\alpha-k,\beta-k)}(z), \quad k = 0, 1, 2, \dots,$$
(4.18)

are monic, form an Appell sequence, and fit into Definition 4.5. The weight is quadratic:

$$w_k(y) = \frac{1 - y^2}{(k+1)(k+\alpha+\beta+2)}, \quad y \in \mathcal{X}_k.$$
(4.19)

We remark that if  $\alpha, \beta > -1$ , then the Jacobi and Laguerre polynomials are orthogonal (with respect to the weights  $(1 - z)^{\alpha}(1 + z)^{\beta}$  on [-1, 1] and  $x^{\alpha}e^{-x}$  on  $[0, +\infty)$ , respectively), yet, this restriction on the parameters is not necessary for the polynomials to be well-defined and for the above identities to hold. Note, however, that we need the polynomials to be real-rooted, which is always true for  $\alpha, \beta > -1$ , but fails for some values of  $\alpha, \beta \leq -1$ : see, e.g., [16,51].

# 4.4. Consequences of orthogonality

Our main motivation for the introduction of the orthogonal polynomials  $Q_j^{(k)}$  is that they are helpful in analyzing the covariance (3.5).

**Theorem 4.10.** Suppose that polynomials  $P_k(z)$  are classical and let  $Q_m^{(k)}$  be as in Definition 4.6. Then the stochastic process  $\{\xi_a^k\}_{1 \le a \le k \le N}$  admits the following formula for the covariance:

$$\operatorname{Cov}(\xi_{a_{1}}^{k_{1}},\xi_{a_{2}}^{k_{2}}) = 2w_{k_{1}}(x_{a_{1}}^{k_{1}})w_{k_{2}}(x_{a_{2}}^{k_{2}}) \sum_{\ell=\max(k_{1},k_{2})}^{N-1} \sum_{m=0}^{\min(k_{1},k_{2})-1} \mathcal{Q}_{m}^{(k_{1})}(x_{a_{1}}^{k_{1}}) \mathcal{Q}_{m}^{(k_{2})}(x_{a_{2}}^{k_{2}}) \\ \times \frac{\langle \mathcal{Q}_{m}^{(\ell)}, \mathcal{Q}_{m}^{(\ell)} \rangle_{\ell}}{\langle \mathcal{Q}_{m}^{(k_{1})}, \mathcal{Q}_{m}^{(k_{1})} \rangle_{k_{1}} \langle \mathcal{Q}_{m}^{(k_{2})}, \mathcal{Q}_{m}^{(k_{2})} \rangle_{k_{2}}} \prod_{j=k_{1}}^{\ell-1} \left(1 - \frac{m+1}{j+1}\right) \prod_{j=k_{2}}^{\ell-1} \left(1 - \frac{m+1}{j+1}\right).$$
(4.20)

Further, if  $P_k(z)$  are the Hermite polynomials and we deal with  $\{\zeta_a^k\}_{1 \le a \le k}$ , then

$$\operatorname{Cov}(\zeta_{a_{1}}^{k_{1}},\zeta_{a_{2}}^{k_{2}}) = 2w_{k_{1}}(x_{a_{1}}^{k_{1}})w_{k_{2}}(x_{a_{2}}^{k_{2}}) \sum_{\ell=\max(k_{1},k_{2})}^{\infty} \sum_{m=0}^{\min(k_{1},k_{2})-1} \mathcal{Q}_{m}^{(k_{1})}(x_{a_{1}}^{k_{1}}) \mathcal{Q}_{m}^{(k_{2})}(x_{a_{2}}^{k_{2}}) \\ \times \frac{\langle \mathcal{Q}_{m}^{(\ell)},\mathcal{Q}_{m}^{(\ell)} \rangle_{\ell}}{\langle \mathcal{Q}_{m}^{(k_{1})},\mathcal{Q}_{m}^{(k_{1})} \rangle_{k_{1}} \langle \mathcal{Q}_{m}^{(k_{2})},\mathcal{Q}_{m}^{(k_{2})} \rangle_{k_{2}}} \prod_{j=k_{1}}^{\ell-1} \left(1 - \frac{m+1}{j+1}\right) \prod_{j=k_{2}}^{\ell-1} \left(1 - \frac{m+1}{j+1}\right).$$
(4.21)

*Proof.* The diffusion kernel of Definition 3.3 admits a spectral representation. Using the notation  $\mathbf{1}_{x_a^k}$  for the delta-function at  $x_a^k$ , we have

$$K^{k,\ell}(a \to b) = [D_{\ell-1} \cdots D_{k+1} D_k \mathbf{1}_{x_a^k}](x_b^\ell)$$
  
=  $\sum_{m=0}^{k-1} \frac{\langle \mathbf{1}_{x_a^k}, Q_m^{(k)} \rangle_k}{\langle Q_m^{(k)}, Q_m^{(k)} \rangle_k} [D_k D_{k+1} \cdots D_{\ell-1} Q_m^{(k)}](x_b^\ell)]$   
=  $w_k(x_a^k) \sum_{m=0}^{k-1} \frac{Q_m^{(k)}(x_a^k) Q_m^{(\ell)}(x_b^\ell)}{\langle Q_m^{(k)}, Q_m^{(k)} \rangle_k} \prod_{j=k}^{\ell-1} \left(1 - \frac{m+1}{j+1}\right).$  (4.22)

Using (3.5) and Var  $\eta_b^\ell = 2w_\ell(x_b^\ell)$ , we further write

$$Cov(\xi_{a_{1}}^{k_{1}},\xi_{a_{2}}^{k_{2}}) = 2 \sum_{\ell=\max(k_{1},k_{2})}^{N-1} \langle K^{k_{1},\ell}(a_{1} \to \cdot), K^{k_{2},\ell}(a_{2} \to \cdot) \rangle_{\ell}$$

$$= 2w_{k_{1}}(x_{a_{1}}^{k_{1}})w_{k_{2}}(x_{a_{2}}^{k_{2}}) \sum_{\ell=\max(k_{1},k_{2})}^{N-1} \sum_{m_{1}=0}^{k_{1}-1} \sum_{m_{2}=0}^{k_{2}-1} \mathcal{Q}_{m_{1}}^{(k_{1})}(x_{a_{1}}^{k_{1}})\mathcal{Q}_{m_{2}}^{(k_{2})}(x_{a_{2}}^{k_{2}})$$

$$\times \frac{\langle \mathcal{Q}_{m_{1}}^{(\ell)}, \mathcal{Q}_{m_{1}}^{(\ell)} \rangle_{\ell}}{\langle \mathcal{Q}_{m_{1}}^{(k_{1})}, \mathcal{Q}_{m_{1}}^{(k_{1})} \rangle_{k_{1}} \langle \mathcal{Q}_{m_{2}}^{(k_{2})}, \mathcal{Q}_{m_{2}}^{(k_{2})} \rangle_{k_{2}}}$$

$$\times \prod_{j=k_{1}}^{\ell-1} \left(1 - \frac{m_{1}+1}{j+1}\right) \prod_{j=k_{2}}^{\ell-1} \left(1 - \frac{m_{2}+1}{j+1}\right). \quad (4.23)$$

Orthogonality implies  $m_1 = m_2$  and the last expression simplifies to

$$2w_{k_{1}}(x_{a_{1}}^{k_{1}})w_{k_{2}}(x_{a_{2}}^{k_{2}}) \sum_{\ell=\max(k_{1},k_{2})}^{N-1} \sum_{m=0}^{\min(k_{1},k_{2})-1} \mathcal{Q}_{m}^{(k_{1})}(x_{a_{1}}^{k_{1}})\mathcal{Q}_{m}^{(k_{2})}(x_{a_{2}}^{k_{2}}) \\ \times \frac{\langle \mathcal{Q}_{m}^{(\ell)},\mathcal{Q}_{m}^{(\ell)}\rangle_{\ell}}{\langle \mathcal{Q}_{m}^{(k_{1})},\mathcal{Q}_{m}^{(k_{1})}\rangle_{k_{1}}\langle \mathcal{Q}_{m}^{(k_{2})},\mathcal{Q}_{m}^{(k_{2})}\rangle_{k_{2}}} \\ \times \prod_{j=k_{1}}^{\ell-1} \left(1 - \frac{m+1}{j+1}\right) \prod_{j=k_{2}}^{\ell-1} \left(1 - \frac{m+1}{j+1}\right). \quad (4.24)$$

For  $\{\zeta_a^k\}_{1 \le a \le k}$  the argument is the same.

# 4.5. Duality property

In the previous subsection we explained how  $\{\xi_a^k\}_{1 \le a \le k \le N}$  can be analyzed using the orthogonal polynomials  $Q_m^{(k)}(z)$  of Definition 4.6. Our next aim is to collect the necessary tools to obtain the asymptotic theorems for these polynomials. Although the polynomials  $Q_m^{(k)}(z)$  are not well-known, they have appeared in the

Although the polynomials  $Q_m^{(k)}(z)$  are not well-known, they have appeared in the literature previously. Some of their properties are explained in [69] with certain elements of the constructions going back to [17,24] and others being rooted in classical orthogonal polynomial topics: associated polynomials (we rely on [10]), quadrature formulas, and Christoffel numbers. Let us present a general framework.

Suppose that we are given a sequence of monic orthogonal polynomials<sup>16</sup>  $\mathcal{P}_n(x)$ , n = 0, 1, 2, ..., satisfying a three-term recurrence

$$\mathcal{P}_{n+1}(x) + b_n \mathcal{P}_n(x) + u_n \mathcal{P}_{n-1}(x) = x \mathcal{P}_n(x)$$
(4.25)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup>We do NOT assume these polynomials form an Appell sequence.

with an initial condition

$$\mathcal{P}_0(x) = 1, \quad \mathcal{P}_1(x) = x - b_0.$$

One way to think about (4.25) is by considering a tridiagonal matrix of the form

$$\begin{pmatrix} b_0 & u_1 & 0 & \dots \\ 1 & b_1 & u_2 & 0 & \dots \\ 0 & 1 & b_2 & & \\ \vdots & & \ddots & \end{pmatrix}.$$
(4.26)

Then (4.25) says that the operator of multiplication by x is given by the matrix (4.26) in the basis of orthogonal polynomials  $\mathcal{P}_0(x)$ ,  $\mathcal{P}_1(x)$ ,.... Simultaneously, denoting by  $\mathcal{M}_n$  the top-left  $n \times n$  corner of (4.26), we see that the recurrence (4.25) is solved by

$$\mathcal{P}_n(x) = \det(x - \mathcal{M}_n). \tag{4.27}$$

Fix N > 0 and define *dual polynomials*  $Q_n(x)$ , n = 0, 1, ..., N - 1, through the dual recurrence

$$\mathcal{Q}_{n+1}(x) + b_{N-n-1}\mathcal{Q}_n(x) + u_{N-n}\mathcal{Q}_{n-1}(x) = x\mathcal{Q}_n(x)$$
(4.28)

with the initial condition

$$Q_0(x) = 1, \quad Q_1(x) = x - b_{N-1}.$$

In other words, the  $N \times N$  tridiagonal matrices corresponding to (4.25) and (4.28) differ by reflection in the  $\checkmark$  diagonal.

It turns out that the polynomials  $Q_n$  have an explicit orthogonality measure, which is supported on the N roots of  $P_N$  and has weight

$$w^*(x) = \frac{\mathscr{P}_{N-1}(x)}{\mathscr{P}'_N(x)} \quad \text{for } x \text{ such that } P_N(x) = 0.$$
(4.29)

[69, (1.20)] explains that

$$\sum_{x:\mathcal{P}_N(x)=0} w^*(x)\mathcal{Q}_m(x)\mathcal{Q}_n(x) = \mathbf{1}_{n=m} \cdot h_n, \quad 0 \le n, m \le N-1.$$
(4.30)

Let us compare the weight  $w^*(x)$  of (4.29) with  $w_k(x)$  of Definition 4.5. In general, the formulas are different, but it is important to recall that we actually deal with classical polynomials. Indeed, [3] suggested *defining* classical orthogonal polynomials as those satisfying a relation

$$\pi(x)\mathcal{P}'_n(x) = (\alpha_n x + \beta_n)\mathcal{P}_n(x) + \gamma_n \mathcal{P}_{n-1}(x), \quad n \ge 1,$$
(4.31)

where  $\pi(x)$  is a polynomial (which then has to be of degree at most 2). Relation (4.31) readily implies that  $w^*(x)$  is a polynomial of degree at most 2 (and the latter fact can be used as yet another definition of classical orthogonal polynomials, see [69]), matching the

examples of Section 4.3. In particular, for the monic Jacobi polynomials (4.18) relation (4.31) takes the form

$$(x^{2}-1)\mathcal{P}'_{n}(x) = \left(nx + n\frac{\beta^{2}-\alpha^{2}}{(\alpha+\beta)(2n+\alpha+\beta)}\right)\mathcal{P}_{n}(x)$$
$$-\frac{4n(n+\alpha+\beta)(n+\alpha)(n+\beta)}{(2n+\alpha+\beta-1)(2n+\alpha+\beta)^{2}}\mathcal{P}_{n-1}(x)$$

giving the match between  $w^*(x)$  and  $w_k(x)$  of (4.19) up to a constant factor. Hence, monic orthogonal polynomials with respect to these weights coincide.

We also rely on a link between dual and *associated* polynomials. Fix a parameter c = 0, 1, 2, ..., and define the associated polynomials  $\mathcal{P}_n^{(c)}(x)$  as a solution to the three-term recurrence

$$\mathcal{P}_{n+1}^{(c)}(x) + b_{n+c}\mathcal{P}_n^{(c)}(x) + u_{n+c}\mathcal{P}_{n-1}^{(c)}(x) = x\mathcal{P}_n^{(c)}(x)$$
(4.32)

and the initial condition

$$\mathcal{P}_0^{(c)}(x) = 1, \quad \mathcal{P}_1^{(c)}(x) = x - b_c.$$

In terms of the tridiagonal matrix (4.26) we deleted the first c rows and the first c columns.

Then, either using [69, Theorem 1] or comparing (4.27) for dual and associated polynomials, one identifies

$$Q_n(x) = \mathcal{P}_n^{(N-n)}(x), \quad 0 \le n \le N.$$
(4.33)

In particular,  $Q_N = \mathcal{P}_N^{(0)} = \mathcal{P}_N$ .

For us the most important case is when  $\mathcal{P}_k(x)$  are the Hermite polynomials. In this situation, we saw in Section 4.3 that  $w_k(x) = \frac{1}{k+1}$ . On the other hand,  $\mathcal{P}'_n(x) = n\mathcal{P}_{n-1}(x)$ , and therefore  $w^*(x)$  is also a constant. Taking into account the three-term relation for the Hermite polynomials

$$H_{n+1}(x) + nH_{n-1}(x) = xH_n(x)$$

and for the associated version

$$H_{n+1}^{(c)}(x) + (n+c)H_{n-1}^{(c)}(x) = xH_n^{(c)}(x),$$

we record the conclusion:

**Proposition 4.11.** Let  $P_k(z)$ , k = 0, 1, 2, ..., be the Hermite polynomials  $H_k(z)$ . Then the orthogonal polynomials  $Q_m^{(k)}(z)$  of Definition 4.6 satisfy the three-term recurrence

$$Q_{m+1}^{(k)}(z) + (k-m)Q_{m-1}^{(k)}(z) = zQ_m^{(k)}(z), \quad 0 \le m \le k-1,$$
(4.34)

and the initial conditions

$$Q_0^{(k)}(z) = 1, \quad Q_1^{(k)}(z) = z.$$
 (4.35)

We also have an identity with the associated Hermite polynomials:

$$Q_m^{(k)}(z) = H_m^{(k-m)}(z), \quad 0 \le m \le k.$$
 (4.36)

Corollary 4.12. We have

$$\langle Q_m^{(k)}, Q_m^{(k)} \rangle_k = \frac{k(k-1)(k-2)\cdots(k-m)}{k+1}.$$
 (4.37)

*Proof.* For any sequence of orthogonal polynomials satisfying a three-term recurrence of the form (4.25), the ratio of the norm of the *m*th polynomial and the norm of the 0th polynomial is  $u_1 \cdots u_m$ .

Here is one more ingredient we need (we use the Pochhammer symbol  $(x)_n = x(x+1)\cdots(x+n-1)$ ).

**Proposition 4.13.** *The associated Hermite polynomials have an explicit generating function:* 

$$\sum_{n=0}^{\infty} v^n \frac{H_n^{(c)}(x)}{(c+1)_n} = c v^{-c} \exp(-v^2/2 + xv) \int_0^v u^{c-1} \exp(u^2/2 - xu) du, \qquad (4.38)$$

which can be rewritten using (4.36) as a contour integral

$$Q_m^{(k)}(x) = \frac{(k-m)_{m+1}}{2\pi \mathbf{i}} \oint_0^{\infty} v^{-(k-m)} \exp(-v^2/2 + xv) \\ \times \left[ \int_0^{\nu} u^{k-m-1} \exp(u^2/2 - xu) \, \mathrm{d}u \right] \frac{\mathrm{d}v}{v^{m+1}}.$$
 (4.39)

*Proof.* See [10, (4.14)], but note a different definition of the Hermite polynomials used there—they are orthogonal with respect to  $\exp(-x^2)$  in [10] rather than  $\exp(-x^2/2)$  used here.

**Remark 4.14.** One can directly check that the right-hand side of (4.39) satisfies relations (4.34) and (4.35).

# **5.** $G\infty E$ limit: proof of Theorem **2.12**

The proof relies on several lemmas. We use the notations of Section 3. As before, for  $1 \le k \le N$ ,  $x_i^k$  are the roots of  $P_k(x) \sim (\partial/\partial x)^{N-k} P_N(x)$ , and  $K^{k,\ell}(a \to b)$  are the diffusion kernels of Definition 3.3.

Lemma 5.1. The matrix elements of the diffusion kernel of Definition 3.3 satisfy

$$K^{k,\ell}(a \to b) \le k/\ell, \quad \ell > k. \tag{5.1}$$

*Proof.* Applying Proposition 4.3 with m = 0 we get, for each  $b \in \{1, ..., \ell\}$ ,

$$\sum_{a=1}^{k} K^{k,\ell}(a \to b) = \left(1 - \frac{1}{k+1}\right) \cdot \left(1 - \frac{1}{k+2}\right) \cdots \left(1 - \frac{1}{\ell}\right) = \frac{k}{\ell}$$

In words, the above formula says that the uniform measure on  $\mathcal{X}_k$  is mapped to the uniform measure on  $\mathcal{X}_l$  by our diffusion. It remains to use the non-negativity of the kernel  $K^{k,\ell}(a \to b)$ .

**Lemma 5.2.** For each  $1 \le k < N$  we have

$$\sum_{i=1}^{k} \operatorname{Var}(\eta_i^k) = \frac{2}{k+1} \left( \frac{1}{k+1} \sum_{i=1}^{k+1} (x_i^{k+1})^2 - \left( \frac{1}{k+1} \sum_{i=1}^{k+1} x_i^{k+1} \right)^2 \right).$$
(5.2)

*Proof.* Using (3.4) we write

$$\sum_{i=1}^{k} \operatorname{Var}(\eta_{i}^{k}) = -2 \sum_{i=1}^{k} \frac{P_{k+1}(x_{i}^{k})}{P_{k+1}^{"}(x_{i}^{k})} = -2 \sum_{x: P_{k+1}^{'}(x)=0} \frac{P_{k+1}(x)}{P_{k+1}^{"}(x)} = -\frac{1}{\pi \mathbf{i}} \oint_{\infty} \frac{P_{k+1}(z)}{P_{k+1}^{'}(z)} \, \mathrm{d}z,$$
(5.3)

where the integration is over a large positively oriented contour enclosing all singularities of the integrand. We further compute the last integral as the coefficient of 1/z in the following power series expansion at  $z = \infty$ :

$$\begin{split} \frac{P_{k+1}(z)}{P'_{k+1}(z)} &= \left(\sum_{i=1}^{k+1} \frac{1}{z - x_i^{k+1}}\right)^{-1} = z \left(\sum_{i=1}^{k+1} \frac{1}{1 - x_i^{k+1}/z}\right)^{-1} \\ &= \frac{z}{k+1} \left(1 + \frac{1}{k+1} \sum_{i=1}^{k+1} \frac{x_i^{k+1}}{z} + \frac{1}{k+1} \sum_{i=1}^{k+1} \left(\frac{x_i^{k+1}}{z}\right)^2 + O(z^{-3})\right)^{-1} \\ &= \frac{z}{k+1} - \frac{1}{(k+1)^2} \sum_{i=1}^{k+1} x_i^{k+1} \\ &+ \frac{1}{z(k+1)} \left(\left(\frac{1}{k+1} \sum_{i=1}^{k+1} x_i^{k+1}\right)^2 - \frac{1}{k+1} \sum_{i=1}^{k+1} (x_i^{k+1})^2\right) + O(z^{-2}). \end{split}$$

The coefficient of 1/z in the last expression matches the desired formula.

**Lemma 5.3.** If  $\sum_{i=1}^{N} x_i^N = 0$  and  $\frac{1}{N} \sum_{i=1}^{N} (x_i^N)^2 = \sigma^2$ , then for all  $1 \le k \le N$  we have

$$\sum_{i=1}^{k} x_i^k = 0 \quad and \quad \frac{1}{k} \sum_{i=1}^{k} (x_i^k)^2 = \frac{k-1}{N-1} \sigma^2.$$

*Proof.* We proceed by induction on N - k, the base case N - k = 0 being obvious. Suppose that the statement is true for some k. Then

$$\begin{split} P_k(z) &= \prod_{i=1}^k (z - x_i^k) = z^k - \left(\sum_{i=1}^k x_i^k\right) \cdot z^{k-1} + \left(\sum_{i < j} x_i^k x_j^k\right) \cdot z^{k-2} - \cdots \\ &= z^k - 0 \cdot z^{k-1} + \left(\frac{1}{2} \left(\sum_{i=1}^k x_i^k\right)^2 - \frac{1}{2} \sum_{i=1}^k (x_i^k)^2\right) \cdot z^{k-2} - \cdots \\ &= z^k - 0 \cdot z^{k-1} - \frac{1}{2} \left(\sum_{i=1}^k (x_i^k)^2\right) \cdot z^{k-2} - \cdots \end{split}$$

Differentiating, we get

$$P_{k-1}(z) = \frac{1}{k} \frac{\partial}{\partial z} P_k(z) = z^{k-1} - 0 \cdot z^{k-2} - \frac{k-2}{2k} \left( \sum_{i=1}^k (x_i^k)^2 \right) \cdot z^{k-3} - \cdots$$

Comparing the coefficient of  $z^{k-2}$  with the expansion of  $P_{k-1}(z) = \prod_{i=1}^{k-1} (z - x_i^{k-1})$ , we conclude that  $\sum_{i=1}^{k-1} x_i^{k-1} = 0$ . Then comparing the coefficient of  $z^{k-3}$  and dividing by k-1 we deduce

$$\frac{1}{k-1}\sum_{i=1}^{k-1} (x_i^{k-1})^2 = \frac{k-2}{k-1} \cdot \frac{1}{k}\sum_{i=1}^k (x_i^k)^2.$$

*Proof of Theorem* 2.12. We are going to assume that  $\mu_N = 0$  and  $\sigma_N = \sqrt{N}$ . All other cases can be obtained by shifting and rescaling the relevant variables. Theorem 2.9 then implies the convergence of  $x_i^k$ , i = 1, ..., k, towards the roots  $h_i^k$  of the Hermite polynomial  $H_k$ .

We further use the expansions (3.3) and (3.16). We have

$$\xi_a^k = \sum_{\ell=k}^{N-1} \sum_{b=1}^{\ell} K^{k,\ell}(a \to b) \cdot \eta_b^{\ell},$$
(5.4)

where  $\eta_b^{\ell}$  are independent centered Gaussians with variances (3.4). Also

$$\zeta_a^k = \sum_{\ell=k}^{\infty} \sum_{b=1}^{\ell} \tilde{K}^{k,\ell} (a \to b) \cdot \tilde{\eta}_b^\ell, \tag{5.5}$$

where the variances of the noises  $\tilde{\eta}_n^{\ell}$  and kernels  $\tilde{K}^{k,\ell}(a \to b)$  are now constructed using the roots  $h_i^k$  of the Hermite polynomials instead of  $x_i^k$ .

Convergence of  $x_i^k$  towards  $h_i^k$  readily implies that the expansion (5.4) converges to (5.5) term by term. It remains to produce a tail bound showing that the terms with large  $\ell$  do not contribute to (5.4) (and a similar argument will work for (5.5)).

For that we write, using Lemmas 5.1-5.3,

$$\operatorname{Var}\left(\sum_{\ell=L}^{N-1}\sum_{b=1}^{\ell}K^{k,\ell}(a\to b)\cdot\eta_{b}^{\ell}\right) = \sum_{\ell=L}^{N-1}\sum_{b=1}^{\ell}(K^{k,\ell}(a\to b))^{2}\cdot\operatorname{Var}(\eta_{b}^{\ell})$$
$$\leq \sum_{\ell=L}^{N-1}\left(\max_{1\leq b\leq \ell}K^{k,\ell}(a\to b)\right)^{2}\cdot\sum_{b=1}^{\ell}\operatorname{Var}(\eta_{b}^{\ell})$$
$$\leq \sum_{\ell=L}^{N-1}\frac{k^{2}}{\ell^{2}}\cdot\frac{2}{\ell+1}\cdot\frac{\ell}{N-1}\cdot N \leq 4k^{2}\sum_{\ell=L}^{N}\frac{1}{\ell^{2}}, \quad (5.6)$$

which converges (uniformly in N) to zero as  $L \to \infty$ .
### 6. Edge limit: proof of Theorem 1.1 and properties of 3(i, t)

This section has four parts. First, we analyze the orthogonal polynomials  $Q_m^{(k)}(z)$  in the asymptotic regime relevant to Theorems 1.1 and 1.2. Then we prove Theorem 1.1. In the third subsection we explain how the limiting object (Airy<sub>∞</sub> line ensemble) can be identified with a partition function of a polymer whose trajectories travel over the roots of the Airy function. Finally, in the last subsection we apply the Kolmogorov continuity theorem to deduce the regularity of the trajectories of  $\Im(i, t)$ .

# 6.1. Asymptotic theorem for the polynomials $Q_m^{(k)}(z)$

Recall that the Airy function Ai(z) is defined as a solution to the differential equation

$$\operatorname{Ai}''(z) = z \operatorname{Ai}(z), \tag{6.1}$$

given explicitly by the contour integral

$$\operatorname{Ai}(z) := \frac{1}{2\pi \mathbf{i}} \int \exp(v^3/3 - zv) \,\mathrm{d}v, \tag{6.2}$$

where the contour in the integral is the upwards-directed contour which is the union of the lines  $\{e^{-i\pi/3}t : t \ge 0\}$  and  $\{e^{i\pi/3}t : t \ge 0\}$ .

**Theorem 6.1.** Let the polynomials  $Q_m^{(k)}$  be as in Definition 4.5 for  $P_k$  being the Hermite polynomials  $H_k$ . Let  $x_k^{k+1-i}$  be the *i*th largest root of  $H_k$ . Then for each fixed  $i = 1, 2, ..., as k \to \infty$  we have

$$k^{-1/3} \frac{Q_m^{(k)}(x_{k+1-i}^k)}{\sqrt{\langle Q_m^{(k)}, Q_m^{(k)} \rangle_k}} = \frac{\operatorname{Ai}(\alpha_i + \frac{m}{k^{1/3}})}{\operatorname{Ai'}(\alpha_i)} (1 + o(1)), \tag{6.3}$$

where  $\alpha_i$  is the *i*th largest real zero of the Airy function and convergence is uniform over *m* such that the ratio  $m/k^{1/3}$  belongs to compact subsets of  $[0, +\infty)$ . In addition, there exists C > 0 such that we have a uniform bound

$$\left|k^{-1/3} \frac{\mathcal{Q}_m^{(k)}(x_{k+1-i}^k)}{\sqrt{\langle \mathcal{Q}_m^{(k)}, \mathcal{Q}_m^{(k)} \rangle_k}}\right| < C \left(1 + \frac{m}{k^{1/3}}\right)^{-1}, \quad 0 \le m \le k-1, \, k = 1, 2, \dots$$
(6.4)

We present two proofs of Theorem 6.1. The first one shows that relation (4.34) after proper rescaling of variables converges to the Airy differential equation (6.1). This is how we first arrived at the asymptotic statement (6.3). In principle, the convergence of the equations should imply the desired convergence of their solutions, yet, additional technical efforts are needed (the Airy differential equation has a second solution, which is explosive at  $+\infty$  and may potentially lead to large errors in approximations). Simultaneously with our work (and independently) Theorem 6.1 was obtained by Baik et al. [7]; they also rely on (4.34) and use several clever analytic tricks to show convergence of its solution to the Airy function.



**Fig. 5.** The blue points are  $(\frac{m}{k^{1/3}}, k^{-1/3} \frac{Q_m^{(k)}(x_k^k)}{\sqrt{\langle Q_m^{(k)}, Q_m^{(k)} \rangle_k}})$  for k = 200 and m = 0, 1, ..., 100. The gray thick line is the graph of  $\frac{\operatorname{Ai}(\alpha_1 + y + k^{-1/3})}{\operatorname{Ai}'(\alpha_1)}$ , and the green dash-dotted line is the graph of  $\frac{\operatorname{Ai}(\alpha_1 + y)}{\operatorname{Ai}'(\alpha_1)}$ .

In our second proof we provide a very different argument and arrive at an integral representation for the right-hand side of (6.3) (different from (6.2)) by applying the steepest descent analysis to the generating function of (4.38).

**Remark 6.2.** While it does not matter for the validity of the statement, but from the numerical point of view, we found that if we replace the right-hand side of (6.3) with

$$\frac{\operatorname{Ai}\left(\mathfrak{a}_{i}+\frac{m+1}{k^{1/3}}\right)}{\operatorname{Ai}'(\mathfrak{a}_{i})}$$

we get a better agreement for the finite values of k: see Figure 5.

**Remark 6.3.** Here is a way to check normalizations in (6.3). Note that the matrix

$$\left[\frac{1}{\sqrt{k+1}} \frac{Q_m^{(k)}(x_{k+1-i}^k)}{\sqrt{\langle Q_m^{(k)}, Q_m^{(k)} \rangle_k}}\right]_{1 \le i \le k, 0 \le m \le k-1}$$

is orthogonal. Hence,

$$\sum_{m=0}^{k-1} \frac{1}{k+1} \cdot \frac{(Q_m^{(k)}(x_{k+1-i}^k))^2}{\langle Q_m^{(k)}, Q_m^{(k)} \rangle_k} = 1.$$
(6.5)

As  $k \to \infty$  the sum becomes an integral. Hence, if the normalization in (6.3) is correct, then we should have

$$\int_0^\infty \left(\frac{\operatorname{Ai}(\mathfrak{a}_i+y)}{\operatorname{Ai}'(\mathfrak{a}_i)}\right)^2 \mathrm{d}y = 1.$$

But indeed, integrating by parts, using  $Ai(a_i) = 0$  and the Airy differential equation, we have

$$\int_{a_i}^{\infty} \operatorname{Ai}^2(y) \, \mathrm{d}y = -2 \int_{a_i}^{\infty} \operatorname{Ai}'(y) \operatorname{Ai}(y) y \, \mathrm{d}y = -2 \int_{a_i}^{\infty} \operatorname{Ai}'(y) \operatorname{Ai}''(y) \, \mathrm{d}y$$
$$= (\operatorname{Ai}'(y))^2 \Big|_{+\infty}^{a_i} = (\operatorname{Ai}'(a_i))^2.$$
(6.6)

The same orthogonality implies that we should also have

$$\int_0^\infty \left(\frac{\operatorname{Ai}(\mathfrak{a}_i+y)}{\operatorname{Ai}'(\mathfrak{a}_i)}\right) \left(\frac{\operatorname{Ai}(\mathfrak{a}_j+y)}{\operatorname{Ai}'(\mathfrak{a}_j)}\right) \mathrm{d}y = 0, \quad i \neq j.$$

And indeed,

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial y} [\operatorname{Ai}(\mathfrak{a}_{i} + y) \operatorname{Ai}'(\mathfrak{a}_{j} + y) - \operatorname{Ai}'(\mathfrak{a}_{i} + y) \operatorname{Ai}(\mathfrak{a}_{j} + y)]$$
  
=  $(\mathfrak{a}_{j} + y) \operatorname{Ai}(\mathfrak{a}_{i} + y) \operatorname{Ai}(\mathfrak{a}_{j} + y) - (\mathfrak{a}_{i} + y) \operatorname{Ai}(\mathfrak{a}_{i} + y) \operatorname{Ai}(\mathfrak{a}_{j} + y)$   
=  $(\mathfrak{a}_{j} - \mathfrak{a}_{i}) \operatorname{Ai}(\mathfrak{a}_{i} + y) \operatorname{Ai}(\mathfrak{a}_{j} + y).$ 

Hence,  $\frac{1}{\alpha_j - \alpha_i} [\operatorname{Ai}(\alpha_i + y) \operatorname{Ai}'(\alpha_j + y) - \operatorname{Ai}'(\alpha_i + y) \operatorname{Ai}(\alpha_j + y)]$  is an antiderivative of  $\operatorname{Ai}(\alpha_i + y) \operatorname{Ai}(\alpha_j + y)$ , which implies (6.3).

Sketch of the first proof of Theorem 6.1. We start by noting that as  $k \to \infty$ ,

$$x_{k+1-i}^{k} = 2\sqrt{k} + k^{-1/6} \mathfrak{a}_{i} (1+o(1)), \tag{6.7}$$

as follows from the Plancherel–Rotach asymptotics (going back to [60]) for the Hermite polynomials  $H_k(x)$  for x close to  $2\sqrt{k}$ . Using (4.37) we transform (4.34) into

$$\frac{\sqrt{k-m-1}}{\sqrt{\langle Q_{m+1}^{(k)}(x_{k+1-i}^{k})\rangle_{k}}} + \sqrt{k-m} \frac{Q_{m-1}^{(k)}(x_{k+1-i}^{k})}{\sqrt{\langle Q_{m-1}^{(k)}, Q_{m-1}^{(k)}\rangle_{k}}} = \left(2\sqrt{k} + k^{-1/6}\alpha_{i}(1+o(1))\right) \frac{Q_{m}^{(k)}(x_{k+1-i}^{k})}{\sqrt{\langle Q_{m}^{(k)}, Q_{m}^{(k)}\rangle_{k}}}.$$
(6.8)

Dividing (6.8) by  $\sqrt{k}$  and Taylor expanding square roots using  $\sqrt{1-q} = 1 - \frac{q}{2} + o(q)$ , we get

$$\frac{\mathcal{Q}_{m+1}^{(k)}(x_{k+1-i}^{k})}{\sqrt{\langle \mathcal{Q}_{m+1}^{(k)}, \mathcal{Q}_{m+1}^{(k)} \rangle_{k}}} - 2 \frac{\mathcal{Q}_{m}^{(k)}(x_{k+1-i}^{k})}{\sqrt{\langle \mathcal{Q}_{m}^{(k)}, \mathcal{Q}_{m}^{(k)} \rangle_{k}}} + \frac{\mathcal{Q}_{m-1}^{(k)}(x_{k+1-i}^{k})}{\sqrt{\langle \mathcal{Q}_{m-1}^{(k)}, \mathcal{Q}_{m-1}^{(k)} \rangle_{k}}} \\
= k^{-2/3} \alpha_{i} (1+o(1)) \frac{\mathcal{Q}_{m}^{(k)}(x_{k+1-i}^{k})}{\sqrt{\langle \mathcal{Q}_{m}^{(k)}, \mathcal{Q}_{m}^{(k)} \rangle_{k}}} \\
+ \frac{m}{2k} (1+o(1)) \left( \frac{\mathcal{Q}_{m+1}^{(k)}(x_{k+1-i}^{k})}{\sqrt{\langle \mathcal{Q}_{m+1}^{(k)}, \mathcal{Q}_{m+1}^{(k)} \rangle_{k}}} + \frac{\mathcal{Q}_{m-1}^{(k)}(x_{k+1-i}^{k})}{\sqrt{\langle \mathcal{Q}_{m-1}^{(k)}, \mathcal{Q}_{m-1}^{(k)} \rangle_{k}}} \right). \quad (6.9)$$

Next, let  $y = m/k^{1/3}$  be finite. Then in the leading order (6.9) becomes

$$k^{2/3} \left( \frac{\mathcal{Q}_{m+1}^{(k)}(x_{k+1-i}^{k})}{\sqrt{\langle \mathcal{Q}_{m+1}^{(k)}, \mathcal{Q}_{m+1}^{(k)} \rangle_{k}}} - 2 \frac{\mathcal{Q}_{m}^{(k)}(x_{k+1-i}^{k})}{\sqrt{\langle \mathcal{Q}_{m}^{(k)}, \mathcal{Q}_{m}^{(k)} \rangle_{k}}} + \frac{\mathcal{Q}_{m-1}^{(k)}(x_{k+1-i}^{k})}{\sqrt{\langle \mathcal{Q}_{m-1}^{(k)}, \mathcal{Q}_{m-1}^{(k)} \rangle_{k}}} \right) \\ \approx \alpha_{i} \frac{\mathcal{Q}_{m}^{(k)}(x_{k+1-i}^{k})}{\sqrt{\langle \mathcal{Q}_{m}^{(k)}, \mathcal{Q}_{m}^{(k)} \rangle_{k}}} + \frac{y}{2} \left( \frac{\mathcal{Q}_{m+1}^{(k)}(x_{k+1-i}^{k})}{\sqrt{\langle \mathcal{Q}_{m+1}^{(k)}, \mathcal{Q}_{m+1}^{(k)} \rangle_{k}}} + \frac{\mathcal{Q}_{m-1}^{(k)}(x_{k+1-i}^{k})}{\sqrt{\langle \mathcal{Q}_{m-1}^{(k)}, \mathcal{Q}_{m-1}^{(k)} \rangle_{k}}} \right).$$
(6.10)

If we now treat  $\frac{Q_m^{(k)}(x_{k+1-i}^k)}{\sqrt{(Q_m^{(k)},Q_m^{(k)})_k}}$  as a function of y, then (6.10) is precisely a finite-difference approximation of the differential equation (6.1) upon identification  $z = y + \alpha_i$ .

It remains to match the boundary conditions and normalization. Note that the righthand side of (6.3) as a function of y has value 0 and derivative 1 at y = 0. For the left-hand side,  $Q_0^{(k)}(x_{k+1-i}^k) = 1$ , and therefore, as  $k \to \infty$ ,

$$k^{-1/3} \frac{\mathcal{Q}_0^{(k)}(x_{k+1-i}^k)}{\sqrt{\langle \mathcal{Q}_0^{(k)}, \mathcal{Q}_0^{(k)} \rangle_k}} = k^{-1/3} \sqrt{\frac{k+1}{k}} \to 0.$$
(6.11)

On the other hand,  $Q_1^{(k)}(z) = z$  and its norm is  $\frac{k(k-1)}{k+1}$  according to (4.37). Hence,

$$k^{-1/3} \left( \frac{\mathcal{Q}_{1}^{(k)}(x_{k+1-i}^{k})}{\sqrt{\langle \mathcal{Q}_{0}^{(k)}, \mathcal{Q}_{0}^{(k)} \rangle_{k}}} - \frac{\mathcal{Q}_{0}^{(k)}(x_{k+1-i}^{k})}{\sqrt{\langle \mathcal{Q}_{0}^{(k)}, \mathcal{Q}_{0}^{(k)} \rangle_{k}}} \right)$$
$$= k^{-1/3} \left( 2\sqrt{k} \left( 1 + o(1) \right) \sqrt{\frac{k+1}{k(k-1)}} - \sqrt{\frac{k+1}{k}} \right) = k^{-1/3} (1 + o(1)). \quad (6.12)$$

This means that  $k^{-1/3} \frac{Q_m^{(k)}(x_k^{k+1-i})}{\sqrt{(Q_m^{(k)},Q_m^{(k)})_k}}$  as a function of y grows by  $k^{-1/3}$  when y is increased by  $k^{-1/3}$  (near y = 0). Thus, we have a match with unit derivative at y = 0. Second proof of Theorem 6.1. The proof splits into two parts. First, we explain how to find the leading asymptotics giving the answer for a fixed  $y = m/k^{1/3} \in (0, +\infty)$  and

find the leading asymptotics giving the answer for a fixed  $y = m/k^{1/3} \in (0, +\infty)$  and then we explain how to achieve the desired uniformity over all  $y \in [0, +\infty)$ .

**Part 1.** We use the contour integral representation (4.39) written as

$$Q_m^{(k)}(x) = \frac{(k-m)_{m+1}}{2\pi \mathbf{i}} \oint_0 v^{-k-1} \exp(-v^2/2 + xv) \\ \times \left[ \int_0^v u^{k-m-1} \exp(u^2/2 - xu) \, \mathrm{d}u \right] \mathrm{d}v. \quad (6.13)$$

Throughout the proof we always assume that  $x = x_{k+1-i}^k$  for some i = 1, 2, ... Note that

$$\frac{k!}{2\pi \mathbf{i}} \oint_0 v^{-k-1} \exp(-v^2/2 + xv) \, \mathrm{d}v = H_k(x) = 0 \quad \text{at } x = x_{k+1-i}^k.$$
(6.14)

Thus, the lower limit of the *u*-integral can be changed from 0 to any other point without changing the value of the double integral. Let us change this limit to 1 and then integrate by parts in (6.13). We get

$$Q_m^{(k)}(x) = -\frac{(k-m)_{m+1}}{2\pi \mathbf{i}} \oint_0 \left[ \int_1^v u^{-k-1} \exp(-u^2/2 + xu) \, \mathrm{d}u \right] \\ \times v^{k-m-1} \exp(v^2/2 - xv) \, \mathrm{d}v. \quad (6.15)$$

The transition from (6.13) to (6.15) uses the fact that the internal *u*-integral is a meromorphic single-valued function of *v*, which follows from the independence of the value of the integral from the choice of integration path implied by (6.14) (otherwise, integration by parts would have led to the appearance of an additional term).

The lower limit 1 of the *u*-integral in (6.15) again can be changed to any other point (this time, because of  $v^{k-m-1} \exp(v^2/2 - xv)$  having no singularities in the complex plane, leading to vanishing of its contour integrals). It is convenient for us to change this point to  $-\infty$ , leading to the final expression

$$Q_m^{(k)}(x) = -\frac{(k-m)_{m+1}}{2\pi \mathbf{i}} \oint_0 \left[ \int_{-\infty}^v u^{-k-1} \exp(-u^2/2 + xu) \, \mathrm{d}u \right] \\ \times v^{k-m-1} \exp(v^2/2 - xv) \, \mathrm{d}v. \quad (6.16)$$

Next, we apply to the integral (6.16) a version of the steepest descent method. This method guides us to deform the integration contour to pass through the critical points of the integrand and to localize the integration to neighborhoods of these points.

Denote

$$F(v) := -\ln(v^{-k}\exp(-v^2/2 + 2\sqrt{k}v)) = k\ln(v) + v^2/2 - 2\sqrt{k}v.$$

Then using the asymptotic expansion (6.7) for x, the u-dependent part of the integrand in (6.16) becomes

$$\frac{1}{u}\exp(-F(u))\cdot\exp(k^{-1/6}(\alpha_i+o(1))u),$$

and the remaining factors in (6.16), explicitly depending on v, admit a similar representation in terms of F(v). While it might seem that F changes with k, in fact, the dependence on k is very simple:

$$F(v) = k\hat{F}(\hat{v}) + k\ln(\sqrt{k}), \quad \hat{F}(\hat{v}) = \ln(\hat{v}) + \hat{v}^2/2 - 2\hat{v}, \quad \hat{v} = v/\sqrt{k}.$$
(6.17)

Thus, all the properties of F(v) can be read off from analyzing a single explicit function  $\hat{F}(\hat{v})$ . Further, notice

$$F'(v) = \frac{k}{v} + v - 2\sqrt{k}, \quad F''(v) = -\frac{k}{v^2} + 1, \quad F'''(v) = 2\frac{k}{v^3}.$$

Hence,  $v = \sqrt{k}$  is a double critical point of the function F(v). We are going to deform the *v*-integration contour to pass near this point, so that the asymptotics of the integral is



**Fig. 6.** The graph of Re  $\hat{F}(z)$  of (6.17) globally (left) and locally near the double critical point at z = 1 (right).



**Fig. 7.** The *v*-contour is shown in solid black. The *u*-contour for points *v* close to  $\sqrt{k}$  is shown in dashed blue. The points  $\theta \sqrt{k}$  and  $\overline{\theta} \sqrt{k}$  give the minima of Re F(v) on the *v*-contour.

given by the contribution of a small neighborhood of the critical point. It is helpful to take a look at the graph of Re F(v) before explaining the geometry of the contours, and we refer to Figure 6.

The desired integration contours are shown in Figure 7. The *v*-contour in the upper half-plane is chosen so that it starts from  $\sqrt{k}$  at the angle  $\pi/3$  and has growing |v| as we move away from  $\sqrt{k}$  until we reach the line Im  $v = 2\sqrt{k}$ , at which point the contour follows this line to the left until the point  $v = -2 + 2\mathbf{i}$  and then proceeds vertically till the real axis. In the lower half-plane the *v*-contour is given by the mirror image. Figure 8 shows the graph of Re F(v) (in the changed coordinates of (6.17)) along the *v*-contour:



**Fig. 8.** Three panels show the graph of Re  $\hat{F}(\hat{v})$  with  $\hat{v} = v/\sqrt{k}$  and v as in Figure 7. Left: Re  $\hat{F}(1 + t \exp(i\pi/3))$ . Middle: Re  $\hat{F}(1 + 2/\sqrt{3} - t + 2i)$ . Right: Re  $\hat{F}(-2 + 2i - ti)$ . The minimum in the middle graph is attained at  $\hat{v} = \theta$ .

the real part is minimized at points  $\theta \sqrt{k}$ ,  $\overline{\theta} \sqrt{k}$  and maximized at the intersections of the contour with the real axis.

Further, when v is on the right part of the contour between  $\overline{\theta}$  and  $\theta$  (in particular, when it is close to  $\sqrt{k}$ ), the u-contour (which we explain here in the reverse direction from v to  $-\infty$ ) starts from v and first follows the v-contour until the point  $\sqrt{k}$ , then it continues from  $\sqrt{k}$  at the angle  $2\pi/3$  to another level line Im(F(z)) = 0 until it gets back to the real axis far left from the origin, at which point it proceeds to  $-\infty$  along a horizontal line. When v is on the left part of the contour, we instead follow the v-contour to the point  $-2\sqrt{k}$  and then continue to  $-\infty$ .

The choice of the contours achieves the following goal: the absolute value of the u-integrand, which is

$$\left|\frac{1}{u} \cdot \exp(-F(u)) \cdot \exp(k^{-1/6}(\mathfrak{a}_i + o(1))u)\right|$$

starts from being very close to 0 when  $u = \infty$ , and then grows as we approach v and has a sharp extremum near v. Hence, the absolute value of the v-integral can be upper bounded by  $\left|\frac{1}{v}\exp(-F(v))\exp(k^{-1/6}(\alpha_i + o(1))v)\right|$ . This implies that the v-integrand is upper bounded by  $|v|^{-m}$ , and therefore, since |v| is minimized near  $\sqrt{k}$ , the integrand is sharply decaying as v moves away from  $\sqrt{k}$ . In more detail, the part of the v-integral outside the  $\varepsilon\sqrt{k}$ -neighborhood of  $\sqrt{k}$  is upper bounded by

$$\operatorname{const} \cdot \sqrt{k} \cdot k^{-m/2} (1 + \varepsilon/2)^{-m}, \tag{6.18}$$

where the  $\sqrt{k}$  factor arises from the length of the integration contour. Since we are interested in the regime when *m* is proportional to  $k^{1/3}$ , (6.18) is exponentially small compared to the leading contribution which comes next.

The overall conclusion is that the integral is dominated by the contribution of a small neighborhood of  $\sqrt{k}$ . We can Taylor expand F(v) in that neighborhood:

$$F(v) = F(\sqrt{k}) + \frac{1}{3\sqrt{k}}(v - \sqrt{k})^3 + O\left(\frac{(v - \sqrt{k})^4}{k}\right).$$

We further introduce the new variables

$$\tilde{v} = k^{-1/6}(v - \sqrt{k}), \quad \tilde{u} = k^{-1/6}(u - \sqrt{k}).$$

The contour integral (6.16) then asymptotically behaves as

$$\frac{(k-m)_{m+1}}{2\pi \mathbf{i}} \int_{e^{-\frac{\pi \mathbf{i}}{3}\infty}}^{e^{\frac{2\pi \mathbf{i}}{3}\infty}} \left[ \int_{e^{\frac{2\pi \mathbf{i}}{3}\infty}}^{\tilde{v}} \exp\left(-\frac{1}{3}\tilde{u}^{3} + \alpha_{i}\tilde{u} + \alpha_{i}\sqrt{k}\right) \frac{k^{1/6}\,\mathrm{d}\tilde{u}}{\sqrt{k} + k^{1/6}\tilde{u}} \right] \\ \times \exp\left(\frac{1}{3}\tilde{v}^{3} - \alpha_{i}\tilde{v} - \alpha_{i}\sqrt{k}\right) (\sqrt{k} + k^{1/6}\tilde{v})^{-yk^{1/3}-1}k^{1/6}\,\mathrm{d}\tilde{v}.$$
(6.19)

Equivalently, this is

$$\frac{(k-m)_{m+1}}{k^{1/6} \cdot k^{\frac{m+1}{2}}} \frac{1}{2\pi \mathbf{i}} \int_{e^{-\frac{\pi \mathbf{i}}{3}\infty}}^{e^{\frac{\pi \mathbf{i}}{3}\infty}} \left[ \int_{e^{\frac{2\pi \mathbf{i}}{3}\infty}}^{\tilde{v}} \exp\left(-\frac{1}{3}\tilde{u}^3 + \alpha_i\tilde{u}\right) \mathrm{d}\tilde{u} \right] \exp\left(\frac{1}{3}\tilde{v}^3 - \alpha_i\tilde{v} - y\tilde{v}\right) \mathrm{d}\tilde{v}.$$
(6.20)

In the last integral the  $\tilde{v}$ -contour is the upwards-directed union of the lines  $\{e^{-i\pi/3}t : t \ge 0\}$ and  $\{e^{i\pi/3}t : t \ge 0\}$ . The internal  $\hat{u}$ -integral has quickly growing integrand, and therefore it is dominated by the end-point  $\tilde{v}$  giving the value  $\approx \exp(-\frac{1}{3}\tilde{v}^3 + \alpha_i\tilde{v})$ , which cancels with a part of the second exponent in (6.20). As a result, the integrand is exponentially decaying in  $\tilde{v}$  for each y > 0. Combining this with an explicit expression for  $\langle Q_m^{(k)}, Q_m^{(k)} \rangle_k$ of (4.37) we conclude that the left-hand side of (6.3) converges as  $k \to \infty$  to

$$-\frac{1}{2\pi \mathbf{i}} \int_{e^{-\mathbf{i}\pi/3}\infty}^{e^{\mathbf{i}\pi/3}\infty} \left[ \int_{e^{2\mathbf{i}\pi/3}\infty}^{\tilde{v}} \exp\left(-\frac{1}{3}\tilde{u}^3 + \alpha_i\tilde{u}\right) \mathrm{d}\tilde{u} \right] \exp\left(\frac{1}{3}\tilde{v}^3 - \alpha_i\tilde{v} - y\tilde{v}\right) \mathrm{d}\tilde{v}.$$
(6.21)

It remains to identify the last double integral with  $\frac{\operatorname{Ai}(\alpha_i + y)}{\operatorname{Ai}'(\alpha_i)}$ . For that we analyze the double contour integral as a function of y. Let us denote this function by  $\mathcal{A}(y + \alpha_i)$ .

Let us apply the Airy operator to (6.21), i.e. we compute  $\frac{\partial^2}{\partial y^2} \mathcal{A}(y + \alpha_i) - (\alpha_i + y)\mathcal{A}(y + \alpha_i)$ , getting

$$-\frac{1}{2\pi \mathbf{i}} \int_{e^{-\mathbf{i}\pi/3\infty}}^{e^{\mathbf{i}\pi/3\infty}} \left[ \int_{e^{2\mathbf{i}\pi/3\infty}}^{\tilde{v}} \exp\left(-\frac{1}{3}\tilde{u}^3 + \alpha_i\tilde{u}\right) \mathrm{d}\tilde{u} \right] (\tilde{v}^2 - \alpha_i - y) \exp\left(\frac{1}{3}\tilde{v}^3 - \alpha_i\tilde{v} - y\tilde{v}\right) \mathrm{d}\tilde{v}.$$
(6.22)

We now recognize  $\frac{\partial}{\partial \tilde{v}} \exp(\frac{1}{3}\tilde{v}^3 - \alpha_i \tilde{v} - y\tilde{v})$  and can integrate by parts, noticing that

$$\left[\int_{e^{2i\pi/3}\infty}^{\tilde{v}}\exp\left(-\frac{1}{3}\tilde{u}^3+\alpha_i\tilde{u}\right)d\tilde{u}\right]\exp\left(\frac{1}{3}\tilde{v}^3-\alpha_i\tilde{v}-y\tilde{v}\right)$$

vanishes at both infinities by the previous arguments. We get

$$\frac{1}{2\pi \mathbf{i}} \int_{e^{-\mathbf{i}\pi/3}\infty}^{e^{\mathbf{i}\pi/3}\infty} \exp\left(-\frac{1}{3}\tilde{v}^3 + \mathfrak{a}_i\tilde{v}\right) \exp\left(\frac{1}{3}\tilde{v}^3 - \mathfrak{a}_i\tilde{v} - y\tilde{v}\right) \mathrm{d}\tilde{v}, \qquad (6.23)$$

which is 0. In addition it is clear from (6.21) that  $\lim_{y\to+\infty} \mathcal{A}(y) = 0$ , since the integrand is fast converging to zero.

We conclude that  $\mathcal{A}(y)$  is a solution to the Airy equation, which vanishes at  $+\infty$ . This implies (see, e.g., [68])

$$\mathcal{A}(y + \mathfrak{a}_i) = c \cdot \operatorname{Ai}(y + \mathfrak{a}_i)$$

for some constant  $c \in \mathbb{R}$ . This constant is fixed by the argument of Remark 6.3, as soon as we have uniformity of convergence in *m* and the tail bound (6.4) justifying the convergence of the sum (6.5) to the integral (6.3). This finishes Part 1 of the proof.

**Part 2.** We now explain an extension of the argument of the first part giving the uniform convergence over  $y \in [0, +\infty)$  and the tail bound (6.4). Notice that in the previous arguments uniformity of the asymptotics for y in compact subsets of  $(0, +\infty)$  is obtained for free. Thus, we only need to investigate the  $y \to 0$  and  $y \to \infty$  boundary points. We start from the latter.

For large  $y = m/k^{1/3}$  we need to establish the uniform bound (6.4). For that the first step is to figure out a similar bound for the asymptotic expression (6.21).<sup>17</sup> Take a radius 1 neighborhood around 0. The part of the  $\tilde{v}$ -integral in (6.21) outside this neighborhood decays exponentially fast as y grows. Inside the neighborhood we can upper bound the integral by

const 
$$\cdot \left| \int_0^1 \exp(-y \exp(i\pi/3)t) \, dt \right| = O\left(\frac{1}{y}\right), \quad y \to \infty.$$

Switching to the prelimit asymptotic expression given by (6.19) and (6.20), notice that the prefactor (after dividing by  $k^{1/3} \langle Q_m^{(k)}, Q_m^{(k)} \rangle_k^{1/2}$ ) is decreasing in *m*, and therefore we can ignore it for the large *m* asymptotic upper bound. After getting rid of the prefactor, the only *m*-dependent factor in the integrand is

$$(1+k^{-1/3}\tilde{v})^{-m} = (1+k^{-1/3}\tilde{v})^{-yk^{1/3}}.$$

Hence, the prelimit expression is upper bounded for large y exactly in the same way as the limiting expression (6.21).

Proceeding to y close to 0 we need to explain that the expression (6.21) is a convergent integral, i.e. the  $\tilde{v}$ -integrand decays fast enough as  $\tilde{v}$  goes to infinity along the integration contour. For that we use the following transformation (obtained by integrating by parts) of the integral over a part of the real axis:

$$\int_{\gamma}^{q} \exp(-\alpha u^{3} - \beta u) \, \mathrm{d}u = \int_{\gamma}^{q} \frac{1}{-3\alpha u^{2} - \beta} \cdot \frac{\partial}{\partial u} [\exp(-\alpha u^{3} - \beta u)] \, \mathrm{d}y$$
$$= \frac{\exp(-\alpha q^{3} - \beta q)}{-3\alpha q^{2} - \beta} - \frac{\exp(-\alpha \gamma^{3} - \beta \gamma)}{-3\alpha q^{2} - \beta} - \int_{\gamma}^{q} \frac{6\alpha u}{(3\alpha u^{2} + \beta)^{2}} \exp(-\alpha u^{3} - \beta u) \, \mathrm{d}y.$$
(6.24)

 $<sup>^{17}</sup>$ A much faster decay is known for the Airy function as its argument tends to  $+\infty$ , but it is harder to see from our formulas.

In the part of the  $\tilde{u}$  integral in (6.21) from 0 to  $\tilde{v}$ , the direction of integration is  $\exp(\pm i\pi/3)$ , and therefore the parameter  $\alpha$  in the last formula is  $\alpha = \frac{1}{3} \exp(\pm i\pi) = -\frac{1}{3}$ . Hence, the integrands in (6.24) are fast growing in u and the formula implies an upper bound on the integral of the form  $O(\frac{1}{1+q^2}\exp(-\alpha q^3 - \beta q))$ . The large positive real number q corresponds to  $|\tilde{v}|$  in (6.21) and we conclude that the integrand in the  $\tilde{v}$ -integral decays as  $O(\frac{1}{1+|\tilde{v}|^2})$  or faster for any value of  $y \ge 0$ . Therefore, the integral is uniformly convergent in  $y \ge 0$ .

The next problem is that for small y (or small m), we can no longer guarantee the exponential decay of (6.18). Note that if  $m > k^{\delta}$  for some small  $\delta > 0$ , then  $(1 + \varepsilon/2)^{-m}$  is fast decaying and our arguments go through. Thus, it remains to study the case  $m < k^{\delta}$ , corresponding to very small positive values of y. Note that according to (6.3) we expect to see the Airy function at a point close to its zero  $\alpha_i$  in the limit. Hence, we need to show that for  $m < k^{\delta}$  the left-hand side of (6.3) converges to zero. Let us denote this left-hand side by  $\mathfrak{A}_m^{(k)}$ . We now reexamine the equations which we developed in the first proof of Theorem 6.1. In particular, (6.11) and (6.12) yield

$$\mathfrak{A}_0^{(k)} = k^{-1/3} (1 + o(1)), \quad \mathfrak{A}_1^{(k)} - \mathfrak{A}_0^{(k)} = k^{-1/3} (1 + o(1)), \quad k \to \infty.$$
(6.25)

The recurrence (6.8) in the asymptotic form (6.10) then implies the following bound valid for all  $0 < m < k^{1/3}$ , in which C > 0 is a constant that can be made explicit:

$$k^{2/3} |(\mathfrak{A}_{m+1}^{(k)} - \mathfrak{A}_m^{(k)}) - (\mathfrak{A}_m^{(k)} - \mathfrak{A}_{m-1}^{(k)})| \le C \cdot (|\mathfrak{A}_{m+1}^{(k)}| + |\mathfrak{A}_m^{(k)}| + |\mathfrak{A}_{m-1}^{(k)}|).$$
(6.26)

We now show that the following two inequalities hold for all large enough k and all  $0 < m < k^{1/6}$ :

$$|\mathfrak{Q}_m^{(k)}| < 2(m^2+1)k^{-1/3}, \quad |\mathfrak{Q}_m^{(k)} - \mathfrak{Q}_{m-1}^{(k)}| < (m+1)k^{-1/3}.$$
 (6.27)

We prove (6.27) by induction on m. For m = 1 this is implied by (6.11) and (6.12). Suppose that the statement holds up to some value of m and let us prove it for m + 1. Using (6.26) we write

$$\begin{aligned} |\mathfrak{Q}_{m+1}^{(k)} - \mathfrak{Q}_{m}^{(k)}| &\leq |\mathfrak{Q}_{m}^{(k)} - \mathfrak{Q}_{m-1}^{(k)}| + Ck^{-2/3}(|\mathfrak{Q}_{m+1}^{(k)}| + |\mathfrak{Q}_{m}^{(k)}| + |\mathfrak{Q}_{m-1}^{(k)}|) \\ &\leq |\mathfrak{Q}_{m}^{(k)} - \mathfrak{Q}_{m-1}^{(k)}| + Ck^{-2/3}(|\mathfrak{Q}_{m-1}^{(k)}| + 2|\mathfrak{Q}_{m}^{(k)}|) + Ck^{-2/3}|\mathfrak{Q}_{m+1}^{(k)} - \mathfrak{Q}_{m}^{(k)}|.\end{aligned}$$

Hence, for large k,

$$\begin{split} |\mathfrak{Q}_{m+1}^{(k)} - \mathfrak{Q}_m^{(k)}| &\leq (1 - Ck^{-2/3})^{-1} [|\mathfrak{Q}_m^{(k)} - \mathfrak{Q}_{m-1}^{(k)}| + Ck^{-2/3} (|\mathfrak{Q}_{m-1}^{(k)}| + 2|\mathfrak{Q}_m^{(k)}|)] \\ &\leq (1 - Ck^{-2/3})^{-1} [(m+1)k^{-1/3} + \frac{1}{2}k^{-1/3}] \leq (m+2)k^{-1/3}. \end{split}$$

Simultaneously,

$$\begin{aligned} |\mathfrak{Q}_{m+1}^{(k)}| &\leq |\mathfrak{Q}_{m+1}^{(k)}| + |\mathfrak{Q}_{m+1}^{(k)} - \mathfrak{Q}_m^{(k)}| \leq 2 \cdot (m^2 + 1) \cdot k^{-1/3} + (m+2) \cdot k^{-1/3} \\ &\leq 2 \cdot ((m+1)^2 + 1) \cdot k^{-1/3}, \end{aligned}$$

which finishes the proof of (6.27). Since (6.27) implies that  $\lim_{k\to\infty} |\mathfrak{Q}_m^{(k)}| = 0$  uniformly over  $0 \le m \le k^{1/6-\gamma}$  for any  $\gamma > 0$ , we are done.

## 6.2. Proof of Theorem 1.1

We deal with the consecutive  $N \to \infty$ ,  $\beta \to \infty$  limit and compute the latter first, as in Section 2.2. The  $\beta \to \infty$  limit is already a Gaussian process, hence it remains to study the behavior of its covariance as  $N \to \infty$ . For that we are going to pass to the limit in the formula for the covariance of (4.21). Let us first simplify it by plugging in the expressions for the weight and norm from Sections 4.3 and 4.5. We have

$$Cov(\xi_{a_{1}}^{k_{1}},\xi_{a_{2}}^{k_{2}}) = \frac{2}{\sqrt{k_{1}+1}\sqrt{k_{2}+1}} \sum_{\ell=\max(k_{1},k_{2})}^{\infty} \sum_{m=0}^{\min(k_{1},k_{2})-1} \frac{Q_{m}^{(k_{1})}(x_{a_{1}}^{k_{1}})}{\sqrt{\langle Q_{m}^{(k_{1})}, Q_{m}^{(k_{1})} \rangle_{k_{1}}}} \frac{Q_{m}^{(k_{2})}(x_{a_{2}}^{k_{2}})}{\sqrt{\langle Q_{m}^{(k_{2})}, Q_{m}^{(k_{2})} \rangle_{k_{2}}}} \times \frac{(\ell-m)_{m+1}}{(\ell+1)\cdot\sqrt{(k_{1}-m)_{m+1}}\sqrt{(k_{2}-m)_{m+1}}} \prod_{j=k_{1}}^{\ell-1} \left(1-\frac{m+1}{j+1}\right) \prod_{j=k_{2}}^{\ell-1} \left(1-\frac{m+1}{j+1}\right).$$
(6.28)

Next we would like to study the asymptotics of the last line in (6.28) in the regime<sup>18</sup>

$$k_1 = N + 2N^{2/3}t_1, \quad k_2 = N + 2N^{2/3}t_2, \quad \ell = N + 2N^{2/3}\lambda, \quad m = yN^{1/3}, \quad N \to \infty.$$
  
(6.29)

Using  $\ln(1 + u) = u + O(u^2)$  and the notation  $f \approx g$  whenever the ratio f/g tends to 1, we write

$$(\ell - m)_{m+1} = \ell^{m+1} \prod_{i=1}^m \left(1 - \frac{i}{\ell}\right) = \ell^{m+1} \exp\left(-\sum_{i=1}^m \frac{i}{\ell} + O\left(\frac{m^3}{\ell^2}\right)\right)$$
$$= \ell^{m+1} \exp\left(O\left(\frac{m^2}{\ell}\right) + O\left(\frac{m^3}{\ell^2}\right)\right)$$
$$\approx \ell^{m+1} = N^{m+1} \left(1 + \frac{2\lambda}{N^{1/3}}\right)^{\gamma N^{1/3} + 1} \approx N^{m+1} \exp(2\gamma\lambda).$$

Similarly, we have

$$\sqrt{(k_1 - m)_{m+1}} \approx N^{\frac{m+1}{2}} \exp(yt_1), \quad \sqrt{(k_2 - m)_{m+1}} \approx N^{\frac{m+1}{2}} \exp(yt_2).$$

Further,

$$\prod_{j=k_1}^{\ell-1} \left( 1 - \frac{m+1}{j+1} \right) = \exp\left( -\sum_{j=k_1}^{\ell-1} \frac{m+1}{j+1} + O\left( \frac{(\ell-k_1)m^2}{k_1^2} \right) \right) \approx \exp(2y(t_1 - \lambda)),$$

and similarly

$$\prod_{j=k_2}^{\ell-1} \left(1 - \frac{m+1}{j+1}\right) \approx \exp(2y(t_2 - \lambda)).$$

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup>We omit integer parts in order to shorten the notations.

Altogether, the second line in (6.28) behaves as  $N \to \infty$  as

$$\frac{1}{N}\exp(y(2\lambda - t_1 - t_2 + 2t_1 - 2\lambda + 2t_2 - 2\lambda)) = \frac{1}{N}\exp(y(t_1 + t_2 - 2\lambda)).$$

Summing over  $\ell$  the second line in (6.28), we see an approximation of a computable integral:

$$\sum_{\ell=\max(k_1,k_2)}^{\infty} \frac{(\ell-m)_{m+1}}{(\ell+1)\cdot\sqrt{(k_1-m)_{m+1}}\sqrt{(k_2-m)_{m+1}}} \prod_{j=k_1}^{\ell-1} \left(1-\frac{m+1}{j+1}\right) \prod_{j=k_2}^{\ell-1} \left(1-\frac{m+1}{j+1}\right) \\ \approx 2N^{-1/3} \int_{\max(t_1,t_2)}^{\infty} \exp(y(t_1+t_2-2\lambda)) \, \mathrm{d}\lambda = N^{-1/3} \frac{1}{y} \exp(-y|t_1-t_2|),$$

where the prefactor 2 appears because of 2 in (6.29). Further, the *m*-sum in (6.28) becomes, as  $N \to \infty$ ,

$$N^{1/3} \operatorname{Cov}(\zeta_{a_1}^{k_1}, \zeta_{a_2}^{k_2}) = 2N^{-1/3} \times \sum_{m=0}^{\min(k_1, k_2) - 1} k_1^{-1/3} \frac{Q_m^{(k_1)}(x_{a_1}^{k_1})}{\sqrt{\langle Q_m^{(k_1)}, Q_m^{(k_1)} \rangle_{k_1}}} k_2^{-1/3} \frac{Q_m^{(k_2)}(x_{a_2}^{k_2})}{\sqrt{\langle Q_m^{(k_2)}, Q_m^{(k_2)} \rangle_{k_2}}} \frac{1}{y} \exp(-y|t_1 - t_2|).$$
(6.30)

Plugging in  $k_1 = \kappa(t_1)$ ,  $k_2 = \kappa(t_2)$ ,  $a_1 = i$ ,  $a_2 = j$  and using Theorem 6.1 we recognize a Riemann sum approximating as  $N \to \infty$  the integral on the right-hand side of (1.4). (The tail part corresponding to the large values of *m* is controlled by the uniform bound (6.4).) This finishes the proof of Theorem 1.1.

#### 6.3. Random walk representation

Consider the matrix

$$P_t(i \to j) = \int_0^\infty \frac{\operatorname{Ai}(\mathfrak{a}_i + y) \operatorname{Ai}(\mathfrak{a}_j + y)}{\operatorname{Ai}'(\mathfrak{a}_i) \operatorname{Ai}'(\mathfrak{a}_j)} \exp(-ty) \, \mathrm{d}y, \quad \mathfrak{a}_i, \mathfrak{a}_j \text{ zeros of Ai}(z).$$

**Theorem 6.4.** The matrices  $P_t(i \to j)$ ,  $t \ge 0$ ,  $i, j \in \mathbb{Z}_{>0}$ , form a stochastic semigroup, which means that

(1) P<sub>t</sub>(i → j) ≥ 0 for each t > 0 and P<sub>0</sub>(i, j) = 1<sub>i=j</sub>;
(2) for each t ≥ 0,

$$\sum_{j=1}^{\infty} P_t(i \to j) = 1;$$
(6.31)

(3) for each  $t, s \ge 0$  and each  $i, j \in \mathbb{Z}_{>0}$ ,

$$\sum_{q=1}^{\infty} P_t(i \to q) P_s(q \to j) = P_{t+s}(i \to j).$$
(6.32)

*Proof.* The proof is based on the combination of two ideas. First,  $P_t(i \rightarrow j)$  is a limit of the diffusion kernels  $K^{k,\ell}(a \rightarrow b)$  of Section 3, which shows that it is non-negative. In principle, stochasticity and the semigroup property might have been lost in the limit transition: the equalities (6.31) and (6.32) might have turned into inequalities. In order to rule out this possibility we find explicit eigenfunctions of  $P_t(i \rightarrow j)$  with eigenvalues arbitrarily close to 1.

**Step 1.** Consider the Gaussian  $\infty$ -corners process with  $x_i^k$  being the roots of the Hermite polynomials. Then (4.22) yields an expression for the corresponding diffusion kernels:

$$K^{k,\ell}(a \to b) = \frac{1}{k+1} \sum_{m=0}^{k-1} \frac{\mathcal{Q}_m^{(k)}(x_a^k) \mathcal{Q}_m^{(\ell)}(x_b^\ell)}{\langle \mathcal{Q}_m^{(k)}, \mathcal{Q}_m^{(k)} \rangle_k} \prod_{j=k}^{\ell-1} \left( 1 - \frac{m+1}{j+1} \right)$$

Set  $\ell = k + \lfloor 2tk^{2/3} \rfloor$ , a = k + 1 - i,  $b = \ell + 1 - j$  and let  $k \to \infty$  in the last formula using Theorem 6.1, formula (4.37) and the computation, for  $m \approx yk^{1/3}$ ,

$$\sqrt{\frac{\langle Q_m^{(k)}, Q_m^{(k)} \rangle_{\ell}}{\langle Q_m^{(k)}, Q_m^{(k)} \rangle_k}} \prod_{j=k}^{\ell-1} \left(1 - \frac{m+1}{j+1}\right) = \sqrt{\frac{k+1}{m+1}} \prod_{j=0}^m \left(1 + \frac{\ell-k}{k-j}\right) \prod_{j=k}^{\ell-1} \left(1 - \frac{m+1}{j+1}\right)$$
$$\approx \exp(ty) \exp(-2ty) = \exp(-ty).$$

We get

$$\lim_{k \to \infty} K^{k,k+\lfloor 2tk^{2/3} \rfloor}(k+1-i \to \ell+1-j) = P_t(i \to j).$$
(6.33)

Since the matrices  $K^{k,\ell}(a \to b)$  are stochastic, we conclude that  $P_t(i \to j) \ge 0$  and  $\sum_{i=1}^{\infty} P_t(i \to j) \le 1$ .

**Step 2.** For  $y \ge 0$  denote

$$\mathcal{A}_i(y) = \frac{\operatorname{Ai}(\mathfrak{a}_i + y)}{\operatorname{Ai}'(\mathfrak{a}_i)}.$$

As functions of y, these are eigenfunctions of the Sturm–Liouville operator corresponding to the Airy differential operator on  $[0, +\infty)$  with Dirichlet boundary condition at y = 0:

$$\frac{\partial^2}{\partial y^2} \mathcal{A}_i(y) + y \mathcal{A}_i(y) = \mathfrak{a}_i \mathcal{A}_i(y), \quad y \ge 0; \quad \mathcal{A}_i(0) = 0.$$

We also know that they are orthonormal (see Remark 6.3):

$$\int_0^\infty \mathcal{A}_i(y) \mathcal{A}_j(y) \, \mathrm{d}y = \delta_{i=j}$$

The general theory of Sturm–Liouville expansions (see [64, Sections 2.7 and 4.12] or [68, Section 4.4]) shows that the functions  $A_i(y)$ , i = 1, 2, ..., form a *complete* orthonormal basis. In particular, we can expand  $A_i \exp(-ty)$  in this basis, yielding

$$\mathcal{A}_i(y)\exp(-ty) = \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} \mathcal{A}_j(y) \int_0^{\infty} \mathcal{A}_j(y) (\mathcal{A}_i(y)\exp(-ty)) \,\mathrm{d}y.$$
(6.34)

Let us now change the point of view, fix some y > 0 and treat  $A_i(y)$  as a function of *i*. Then (6.34) means that this is an eigenvector of the matrix  $P_t(i \rightarrow j)$  with eigenvalue  $\exp(-ty)$ . Note that we cannot take y = 0 here, since  $A_i(0)$  vanishes.

The definition of  $A_i$  implies that, for each i = 1, 2, ...,

$$\lim_{y \to 0} \frac{1}{y} \mathcal{A}_i(y) = 1.$$
 (6.35)

In addition, there is a uniform bound:

$$\lim_{y \to 0} \sup_{i \ge 1} \left| \frac{1}{y} \mathcal{A}_i(y) \right| = 1, \tag{6.36}$$

which follows from the known asymptotic expansions for Ai(x) as  $x \to -\infty$ , and for Ai'( $\alpha_i$ ) as  $i \to \infty$ , see, e.g., [68, (2.48) and (2.58)].

We can now apply (6.34) to get

$$\left|\frac{1}{y}\mathcal{A}_{i}(y)\exp(-ty)\right| = \left|\frac{1}{y}\sum_{j=1}^{\infty}\mathcal{A}_{j}(y)P_{t}(i\to j)\right| \le \sup_{j\ge 1}\left|\frac{1}{y}\mathcal{A}_{j}(y)\right|\sum_{j=1}^{\infty}P_{t}(i\to j).$$
(6.37)

Letting  $y \to 0$  using (6.35) and (6.36) we conclude that  $\sum_{j=1}^{\infty} P_t(i \to j) \ge 1$ . Combining this with the opposite inequality established in the first step we conclude that  $\sum_{j=1}^{\infty} P_t(i \to j) = 1$ .

**Step 3.** It remains to prove the semigroup property. By definition, it is satisfied by the matrices  $K^{k,\ell}(a \to b)$  and we have

$$\sum_{c=1}^{\ell} K^{k,\ell}(a \to c) K^{\ell,r}(c \to b) = K^{k,r}(a \to b).$$
(6.38)

We now set  $\ell = k + \lfloor 2tk^{2/3} \rfloor$ ,  $r = \ell + \lfloor 2sk^{2/3} \rfloor$ , a = k + 1 - i,  $c = \ell + 1 - q$ , b = r + 1 - j and let  $k \to \infty$ . Using (6.33) we see that the terms of the series (6.38) converge towards those of (6.32). It remains to notice an asymptotic tail bound: for any fixed M we have

$$\sum_{c=1}^{\ell-M} K^{k,\ell}(a \to c) K^{\ell,r}(c \to b) \le \sum_{c=1}^{\ell-M} K^{k,\ell}(a \to c) = 1 - \sum_{c=\ell-M+1}^{\ell} K^{k,\ell}(a \to c)$$
$$\to 1 - \sum_{q=1}^{M} P_t(i \to q).$$
(6.39)

Since  $\sum_{q=1}^{\infty} P_t(i \to q) = 1$ , by choosing large enough *M* we can make (6.39) arbitrarily small. Hence, the  $k \to \infty$  limit of (6.38) gives (6.32).

Let us consider a continuous time homogeneous Markov chain  $\mathcal{X}_{(x_0)}(t), t \ge 0$ , taking values in the state space  $\mathbb{Z}_{>0}$ . The initial value is  $x_0$ , i.e.  $\mathcal{X}_{(x_0)}(0) = x_0$ . The transition probabilities are given by  $P_t$ :

$$Prob(X_{(x_0)}(t) = a) = P_t(x_0 \to a).$$

Next, we take a countable collection of standard Brownian motions  $W^{(i)}(t), i \in \mathbb{Z}_{>0}$ . For each  $x \in \mathbb{Z}_{>0}$  and  $t \in \mathbb{R}$  define a random variable

$$\mathfrak{Z}(i,t) = 2\sum_{j=1}^{\infty} \int_{t}^{\infty} P_{r-t}(i \to j) \,\mathrm{d}W^{(j)}(r).$$

An alternative expression for  $\Im(i, t)$  was given in (1.5). In words, we start the Markov chain  $\mathscr{X}$  from *i* at time *t* and add the white noises  $\dot{W}^{(i)}$  along its trajectory.  $\Im(i, t)$  is the expectation of the sum over the randomness coming from  $\mathscr{X}$ ; it is still a random variable with randomness coming from the Brownian motions. We can also view  $\Im(i, t)$  as the partition function of a directed polymer in additive Gaussian noise.

**Theorem 6.5.** The finite-dimensional distributions of  $\Im(i, t)$  are the same as ones of the limit in Theorems 1.1 and 1.2, i.e. the covariance  $\mathbb{E}\Im(i, t)\Im(j, s)$  matches the right-hand side of (1.4).

*Proof.* Since Ito integral is an  $L_2$ -isometry, we have

$$\mathbb{E}\Im(i,t)\Im(j,s) = 4\mathbb{E}\sum_{a=1}^{\infty} \int_{t}^{\infty} P_{r-t}(i\to a) \, \mathrm{d}W^{(a)}(r) \sum_{b=1}^{\infty} \int_{s}^{\infty} P_{r'-s}(i\to b) \, \mathrm{d}W^{(b)}(r')$$
$$= 4\int_{\max(t,s)}^{\infty} \sum_{\ell=1}^{\infty} P_{r-t}(i\to \ell) P_{r-s}(j\to \ell) \, \mathrm{d}r.$$
(6.40)

Using the symmetry  $P_t(x, y) = P_t(y, x)$  and the semigroup property (6.32), we compute the sum over  $\ell$  and get

$$4\int_{\max(t,s)}^{\infty} P_{2r-t-s}(i \to j) dr$$
  
=  $4\int_{\max(t,s)}^{\infty} dr \int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{\operatorname{Ai}(\alpha_{i}+y)\operatorname{Ai}(\alpha_{j}+y)}{\operatorname{Ai}'(a_{i})\operatorname{Ai}'(a_{j})} \exp(-(2r-t-s)y) dy.$ 

Changing the order of integration and computing the dr integral we finally get

$$2\int_0^\infty \frac{\operatorname{Ai}(\mathfrak{a}_i+y)\operatorname{Ai}(\mathfrak{a}_j+y)}{\operatorname{Ai}'(\mathfrak{a}_i)\operatorname{Ai}'(\mathfrak{a}_j)}\exp(-(2\max(t,s)-t-s)y)\frac{\mathrm{d}y}{y}.$$

Our next aim is to compute the intensities of the Markov chain  $\mathcal{X}^{(x)}(t)$ , matching its description at the end of Section 1.2.

# Proposition 6.6. We have

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t} P_t(i \to j) \bigg|_{t=0} = \begin{cases} \frac{2}{(\alpha_i - \alpha_j)^2}, & i \neq j, \\ \frac{2}{3} \alpha_i, & i = j. \end{cases}$$
(6.41)

For the proof we need two computations of indefinite integrals.

**Lemma 6.7.** *Fix any*  $a \in \mathbb{R}$  *and introduce the notation* 

$$\operatorname{Ai}_a = \operatorname{Ai}(y + a).$$

Then

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial y} \left( \frac{2a - y}{3} \operatorname{Ai}'_a \operatorname{Ai}'_a + \frac{1}{3} \operatorname{Ai}'_a \operatorname{Ai}_a + \frac{(y + a)(y - 2a)}{3} \operatorname{Ai}_a \operatorname{Ai}_a \right) = y \operatorname{Ai}_a \operatorname{Ai}_a, \quad (6.42)$$

Also for any  $a, b \in \mathbb{R}$ ,

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial y} \left( 2\operatorname{Ai}'_{a}\operatorname{Ai}'_{b} + (a-b)(y\operatorname{Ai}'_{a}\operatorname{Ai}_{b} - y\operatorname{Ai}_{a}\operatorname{Ai}'_{b}) - 2y\operatorname{Ai}_{a}\operatorname{Ai}_{b} \right)$$
$$- (a+b)\operatorname{Ai}_{a}\operatorname{Ai}_{b} + 2\frac{\operatorname{Ai}_{a}\operatorname{Ai}'_{b} - \operatorname{Ai}'_{a}\operatorname{Ai}_{b}}{b-a} \right)$$
$$= (a-b)^{2}y\operatorname{Ai}_{a}\operatorname{Ai}_{b}. \quad (6.43)$$

*Proof.* The method for finding such identities is suggested in [4]. The identities themselves are checked by direct differentiation using (6.1). The left-hand side of (6.42) is transformed as follows:

$$\begin{pmatrix} \frac{-1}{3}\operatorname{Ai}'_{a}\operatorname{Ai}'_{a} + 2(a+y)\frac{2a-y}{3}\operatorname{Ai}'_{a}\operatorname{Ai}_{a} \end{pmatrix} + \left(\frac{1}{3}(a+y)\operatorname{Ai}_{a}\operatorname{Ai}_{a} + \frac{1}{3}\operatorname{Ai}'_{a}\operatorname{Ai}'_{a} \right)$$
$$+ \left(2\frac{(y+a)(y-2a)}{3}\operatorname{Ai}'_{a}\operatorname{Ai}_{a} + \frac{y+a+y-2a}{3}\operatorname{Ai}_{a}\operatorname{Ai}_{a} \right) = y\operatorname{Ai}_{a}\operatorname{Ai}_{a}.$$

The left-hand side of (6.43) is transformed as follows:

$$\left( 2(y+a)\operatorname{Ai}_{a}\operatorname{Ai}_{b}' + 2(y+b)\operatorname{Ai}_{a}'\operatorname{Ai}_{b} \right) + (a-b)\left( (\operatorname{Ai}_{a}'\operatorname{Ai}_{b} - \operatorname{Ai}_{a}\operatorname{Ai}_{b}') + y((y+a)\operatorname{Ai}_{a}\operatorname{Ai}_{b} - (y+b)\operatorname{Ai}_{a}\operatorname{Ai}_{b}) \right) - \left( 2\operatorname{Ai}_{a}\operatorname{Ai}_{b} + 2y\operatorname{Ai}_{a}'\operatorname{Ai}_{b} + 2y\operatorname{Ai}_{a}\operatorname{Ai}_{b}' \right) - (a+b)(\operatorname{Ai}_{a}'\operatorname{Ai}_{b} + \operatorname{Ai}_{a}\operatorname{Ai}_{b}') + \left( \frac{2}{b-a}((y+b)\operatorname{Ai}_{a}\operatorname{Ai}_{b} - (y+a)\operatorname{Ai}_{a}\operatorname{Ai}_{b}) \right) = (a-b)^{2}y\operatorname{Ai}_{a}\operatorname{Ai}_{b}.$$

Proof of Proposition 6.6. Differentiating under the integral sign, we get

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t} P_t(i \to j) \bigg|_{t=0} = -\int_0^\infty y \frac{\operatorname{Ai}(\mathfrak{a}_i + y) \operatorname{Ai}(\mathfrak{a}_j + y)}{\operatorname{Ai}'(\mathfrak{a}_i) \operatorname{Ai}'(\mathfrak{a}_j)} \,\mathrm{d}y.$$
(6.44)

For the case i = j we apply (6.42) converting the last expression into

$$\frac{1}{\operatorname{Ai}'(\mathfrak{a}_{i})\operatorname{Ai}'(\mathfrak{a}_{i})} \left(\frac{2\mathfrak{a}_{i}-y}{3}\operatorname{Ai}'_{\mathfrak{a}_{i}}\operatorname{Ai}'_{\mathfrak{a}_{i}} + \frac{1}{3}\operatorname{Ai}'_{\mathfrak{a}_{i}}\operatorname{Ai}_{\mathfrak{a}_{i}} + \frac{(y+\mathfrak{a}_{i})(y-2\mathfrak{a}_{i})}{3}\operatorname{Ai}_{\mathfrak{a}_{i}}\operatorname{Ai}_{\mathfrak{a}_{i}}\operatorname{Ai}_{\mathfrak{a}_{i}}\right)\Big|_{y=\infty}^{y=0}$$
$$= \frac{2}{3}\mathfrak{a}_{i}. \quad (6.45)$$

When  $i \neq j$ , we apply (6.43) instead.

We end this section by noting conservativity of the semigroup  $P_t(i \rightarrow j)$ , i.e. the sum of its intensities over j vanishes.

Lemma 6.8. We have

$$\sum_{j\geq 1: \ j\neq i} \frac{1}{(\alpha_i - \alpha_j)^2} = -\frac{1}{3}\alpha_i$$

*Proof.* This is just one of many similar identities found in [14]. Alternatively, it can be proven as the  $k \to \infty$  limit of the identity of Lemma 4.4 specialized by (4.6) and (4.15),

$$\sum_{j=1}^{k} \frac{1}{(x_{k+1-j}^k - x_{k-i}^{k-1})^2} = k,$$

where  $x_a^k$  are the roots of the Hermite polynomials.

## 6.4. Hölder continuity of $\Im(i, t)$

**Theorem 6.9.** The process  $\Im(i, t)$  has a continuous modification such that for each i = 1, 2, ... the process  $\Im(i, t)$  is almost surely a locally  $\gamma$ -Hölder continuous function of t for all  $0 < \gamma < 1/2$ .

*Proof.* By the Kolmogorov continuity theorem (see e.g. [47, Theorem 3.23]) it suffices to check that for each i = 1, 2, ... and each d = 1, 2, ... there exists a constanct C(i, d) such that

$$\mathbb{E} \left( \Im(i,t) - \Im(i,s) \right)^{2d} \le C(i,d) |t-s|^d, \quad t,s \in \mathbb{R}.$$
(6.46)

Because 3(i, t) - 3(i, s) is a mean 0 Gaussian random variable, (6.46) for d = 1 implies it for all d = 2, 3, ... For d = 1, we recall the formula for the covariance obtained by substituting i = j in (1.4):

$$\mathbb{E}\mathfrak{Z}(i,t)\mathfrak{Z}(i,s) = \frac{2}{[\operatorname{Ai}'(\mathfrak{a}_i)]^2} \int_0^\infty [\operatorname{Ai}(\mathfrak{a}_i+y)]^2 \exp(-|t-s|y) \frac{\mathrm{d}y}{y}.$$

Using the inequality  $\exp(-a) \ge 1 - a$ , valid for  $a \ge 0$ , we get

$$\mathbb{E}\mathfrak{Z}(i,t)\mathfrak{Z}(i,s) \geq \frac{2}{[\mathrm{Ai}'(\mathfrak{a}_i)]^2} \int_0^\infty [\mathrm{Ai}(\mathfrak{a}_i+y)]^2 \frac{\mathrm{d}y}{y} - \frac{2|t-s|}{[\mathrm{Ai}'(\mathfrak{a}_i)]^2} \int_0^\infty [\mathrm{Ai}(\mathfrak{a}_i+y)]^2 \,\mathrm{d}y.$$

The first integral in the last formula is  $\mathbb{E}\Im^2(i, t) = \mathbb{E}\Im^2(i, s)$  and the second integral is computed by (6.6). We conclude that

$$\mathbb{E}\mathfrak{Z}(i,t)\mathfrak{Z}(i,s) \ge \mathbb{E}\mathfrak{Z}^2(i,t) - 2|t-s|.$$

Hence,

$$\mathbb{E} \left( \Im(i,t) - \Im(i,s) \right)^2 \le 4|t-s|,$$

which implies (6.46) for d = 1.

#### 7. The $\beta = \infty$ Dyson Brownian motion: proof of Theorem 1.2

The proof is split into two parts. First, we express the covariance of the  $\beta \to \infty$  limit of the Dyson Brownian motion (as in Theorem 2.2) through the orthogonal polynomials  $Q_i^k(x)$ . Then we use the asymptotics of these polynomials established in Theorem 6.1 to finish the proof. This section also contains the proofs of Lemma 2.3 and identity (3.19) (see Remark 7.6).

#### 7.1. Covariance of the $\beta = \infty$ Dyson Brownian motion

The aim of this section is to solve the inhomogeneous linear equations (2.8). By the well-known algorithm for finding solutions to inhomogeneous differential equations, we need to start by identifying N linearly independent solutions to the homogeneous version of (2.8).

Theorem 7.1. Consider a linear N-dimensional system of differential equations

$$dz_i(t) = -\sum_{j \neq i} \frac{z_i(t) - z_j(t)}{t(x_i^N - x_j^N)^2} dt, \quad t \ge 0, \, i = 1, \dots, N,$$
(7.1)

where  $x_i^N$  is the *i*th zero of the Hermite polynomial  $H_N(x)$ . Let  $Q_N^{(m)}$  be the mth orthogonal polynomial with respect to the uniform measure on  $\{x_1^N, \ldots, x_N^N\}$ , as in Definition 4.6. Then for each  $m = 0, 1, \ldots, N - 1$ , the N-dimensional vector

$$z_i(t) = t^{-m/2} Q_N^{(m)}(x_N^i), \quad i = 1, \dots, N,$$
(7.2)

is a solution to (7.1).

**Remark 7.2.** The statement of Theorem 7.1 is closely related to that of Theorem 4.9. In random matrix terminology, Theorem 4.9 corresponds to changing the matrix size, while Theorem 7.1 is about time evolution of a matrix of a fixed size. Our proofs of these theorems follow similar schemes: essentially we show that the dynamics (7.1) preserves both polynomiality and orthogonality with respect to the counting measure on the set  $\{\sqrt{t} x_1^N, \sqrt{t} x_2^N, \dots, \sqrt{t} x_N^N\}$ .

Proof of Theorem 7.1. The statement will follow as soon as we show that

$$\frac{m}{2}Q_N^{(m)}(x_i^N) = \sum_{j \neq i} \frac{Q_N^{(m)}(x_i^N) - Q_N^{(m)}(x_j^N)}{(x_i^N - x_j^N)^2}, \quad 0 \le m \le N - 1.$$
(7.3)

In order to prove (7.3) we set **L** to be the linear operator in *N*-dimensional Euclidean space  $\ell_2(x_1^N, x_2^N, \ldots, x_N^N)$  (with respect to counting measure) with matrix  $\frac{1}{(x_i^N - x_j^N)^2}$ ,  $i, j = 1, \ldots, N$ , in the standard coordinate basis. Let  $\mathbf{L}_Q$  be the matrix of the same operator **L** in the orthonormal basis of functions

$$\frac{Q_N^{(0)}(x)}{\sqrt{(N+1)\langle Q_N^{(0)}, Q_N^{(0)}\rangle_N}}, \frac{Q_N^{(1)}(x)}{\sqrt{(N+1)\langle Q_N^{(1)}, Q_N^{(1)}\rangle_N}}, \dots, \frac{Q_N^{(N-1)}(x)}{\sqrt{(N+1)\langle Q_N^{(N-1)}, Q_N^{(N-1)}\rangle}}$$

Relation (7.3) is readily implied by the following three properties that we will prove:

- (1) The matrix  $\mathbf{L}_{O}$  is symmetric.
- (2) The matrix  $L_O$  is triangular.
- (3) The diagonal elements of  $L_Q$  are  $0, \frac{1}{2}, \frac{2}{2}, \frac{3}{2}, \dots, \frac{N-1}{2}$ .

For the first property note that **L** is symmetric in the standard coordinate basis. Hence, its matrix in any orthonormal basis is also symmetric and so is  $\mathbf{L}_Q$ . For the remaining two properties we fix  $0 \le m \le N - 1$  and consider the function  $R^{(m)} : \{x_1^N, x_2^N, \dots, x_N^N\} \to \mathbb{R}$  given by

$$R^{(m)}(x_i^N) := -\frac{m}{2} Q_N^{(m)}(x_i^N) + \sum_{j \neq i} \frac{Q_N^{(m)}(x_i^N) - Q_N^{(m)}(x_j^N)}{(x_i^N - x_j^N)^2}.$$
 (7.4)

The desired two properties of  $L_Q$  will follow immediately if we manage to prove that  $R^{(m)}$  is a polynomial of degree at most m-1 of the real argument  $x_i^N$ , i = 1, ..., N. In fact, the exact nature of the polynomial  $Q_N^{(m)}$  is irrelevant here. Expanding  $Q_N^{(m)}$  into monomials, it suffices to check that the function

$$x_i^N \mapsto -\frac{m}{2} (x_i^N)^m + \sum_{j \neq i} \frac{(x_i^N)^m - (x_j^N)^m}{(x_i^N - x_j^N)^2}, \quad i = 1, \dots, N,$$
(7.5)

is a polynomial of degree at most m - 1. The last expression transforms into

$$-\frac{m}{2}(x_i^N)^m + \sum_{j \neq i} \frac{(x_i^N)^{m-1} + (x_i^N)^{m-2}(x_j^N) + \dots + (x_j^N)^{m-1}}{x_i^N - x_j^N}, \quad i = 1, \dots, N.$$
(7.6)

Let us use an identity which is implied by (2.11):

$$\frac{m}{2}(x_i^N)^m - \sum_{j \neq i} \frac{m(x_i^N)^{m-1}}{x_i^N - x_j^N} = 0, \quad i = 1, \dots, N.$$
(7.7)

Subtracting (7.7) from (7.6), we convert the latter into

$$\sum_{j \neq i} \frac{[(x_i^N)^{m-1} - (x_i^N)^{m-1}] + [(x_i^N)^{m-2} (x_j^N) - (x_i^N)^{m-1}] + \dots + [(x_j^N)^{m-1} - (x_i^N)^{m-1}]}{x_i^N - x_j^N}$$
  
=  $-\sum_{j \neq i} (0 + (x_i^N)^{m-2} + (x_i^N)^{m-3} [x_i^N + x_j^N] + \dots + [(x_j^N)^{m-2} + (x_j^N)^{m-3} (x_i^N) + \dots + (x_i^N)^{m-2}]), \quad (7.8)$ 

which is a (minus) sum of expressions of the form

$$(x_i^N)^{\ell} \sum_{j \neq i} (x_j^N)^{m-2-\ell} = (x_i^N)^{\ell} (p_{m-2-\ell} - x_i^{m-2-\ell}),$$
(7.9)

where  $0 \le \ell \le m - 2$  and  $p_k = \sum_{j=1}^{N} (x_j^N)^k$ . The expression (7.9) is a polynomial in  $x_i^N$  of degree m - 2, whose coefficients do not depend on *i*. Hence, (7.5) is a polynomial in  $x_i^N$  of degree at most m - 2 (which is even better than the degree at most m - 1 that we wanted to have).

We can now write down an explicit formula for the solution to (2.8).

**Theorem 7.3.** The system of SDEs (2.8) is solved by

$$\zeta_i^N(t) = \sqrt{2} \sum_{m=0}^{N-1} Q_N^{(m)}(x_i^N) \sum_{j=1}^N \frac{Q_N^{(m)}(x_j^N)}{(N+1)\langle Q_N^{(m)}, Q_N^{(m)} \rangle_N} \int_0^t \left(\frac{s}{t}\right)^{m/2} \mathrm{d}W_j(s), \quad (7.10)$$

where the scalar product  $\langle Q_N^{(m)}, Q_N^{(m)} \rangle_N$  is as in Definition 4.6 and Corollary 4.12, so that

$$(N+1)\langle f,g\rangle_N = \sum_{a=1}^N f(x_a^N)g(x_a^N).$$

*Proof.* Using the result of Theorem 7.1 we have

$$\begin{aligned} d\zeta_{i}^{N}(t) &= \sqrt{2} d\left[\sum_{m=0}^{N-1} t^{-m/2} Q_{N}^{(m)}(x_{N}^{i}) \sum_{j=1}^{N} \frac{Q_{N}^{(m)}(x_{j}^{N})}{(N+1)\langle Q_{N}^{(m)}, Q_{N}^{(m)}\rangle_{N}} \int_{0}^{t} s^{m/2} dW_{j}(s)\right] \\ &= \sqrt{2} \sum_{m=0}^{N-1} d[t^{-m/2} Q_{N}^{(m)}(x_{i}^{N})] \sum_{j=1}^{N} \frac{Q_{N}^{(m)}(x_{j}^{N})}{(N+1)\langle Q_{N}^{(m)}, Q_{N}^{(m)}\rangle_{N}} \int_{0}^{t} s^{m/2} dW_{j}(s) \\ &+ \sqrt{2} \sum_{m=0}^{N-1} t^{-m/2} Q_{N}^{(m)}(x_{i}^{N}) \sum_{j=1}^{N} \frac{Q_{N}^{(m)}(x_{N}^{j})}{(N+1)\langle Q_{N}^{(m)}, Q_{N}^{(m)}\rangle_{N}} d\left[\int_{0}^{t} s^{m/2} dW_{j}(s)\right] \\ &= -\sum_{j \neq i} \frac{\zeta_{i}^{N}(t) - \zeta_{j}^{N}(t)}{t(x_{i}^{N} - x_{j}^{N})^{2}} + \sqrt{2} \sum_{m=0}^{N-1} \sum_{j=1}^{N} \frac{Q_{N}^{(m)}(x_{i}^{N}) Q_{N}^{(m)}(x_{j}^{N})}{(N+1)\langle Q_{N}^{(m)}, Q_{N}^{(m)}\rangle_{N}} W_{j}(t) \\ &= -\sum_{j \neq i} \frac{\zeta_{i}^{N}(t) - \zeta_{j}^{N}(t)}{t(x_{i}^{N} - x_{j}^{N})^{2}} + \sqrt{2} W_{j}(t), \end{aligned}$$

$$(7.11)$$

where the last identity is obtained by changing the order of summation and using the fact that the matrix  $(i,m) \mapsto \frac{Q_N^{(m)}(x_i^N)}{\sqrt{(N+1)(Q_N^{(m)},Q_N^{(m)})_N}}$  is orthogonal.

We further show that (7.10) is the unique solution of Lemma 2.3.

Proof of Lemma 2.3. In Theorem 7.3 we checked that (7.10) solves the SDE (2.8). It is also clear that this solution satisfies the initial condition  $\lim_{t\to 0} \zeta_i^N(t) = 0$ . Thus, it remains to check the uniqueness. Let  $(\zeta_i^N(t))_{i=1}^N$  and  $(\tilde{\zeta}_i^N(t))_{i=1}^N$  be two stochastic processes satisfying the conditions of Lemma 2.3 with the same Brownian motions  $(W_i(t))_{i=1}^N$ . Then their difference solves a deterministic homogeneous linear differential equation

$$d[\zeta_i^N - \tilde{\zeta}_i^N](t) = -\sum_{j \neq i} \frac{[\zeta_i^N - \tilde{\zeta}_i^N](t) - [\zeta_j^N - \zeta_j^N](t)}{t(x_i^N - x_j^N)^2} dt, \quad t > 0, \, i = 1, \dots, N.$$

A complete basis of solutions of this equation was found in Theorem 7.1. None of the non-zero solutions tends to (0, ..., 0) at  $t \to 0$ . Hence,  $\zeta_i^N(t) - \tilde{\zeta}_i^N(t)$  must be almost surely equal to zero for all i = 1, ..., N and all  $t \ge 0$ .

**Lemma 7.4.**  $(\xi_i^N(t))_{i=1}^N$ ,  $t \ge 0$ , of Theorem 7.3 is a mean zero Gaussian process with covariance

$$\operatorname{Cov}(\zeta_i^N(t),\zeta_j^N(s)) = 2\sum_{m=0}^{N-1} \frac{\mathcal{Q}_N^{(m)}(x_i^N)\mathcal{Q}_N^{(m)}(x_j^N)}{(N+1)\langle \mathcal{Q}_N^{(m)},\mathcal{Q}_N^{(m)}\rangle_N} \cdot \frac{(\min(t,s))^{m+1}}{(m+1)(ts)^{m/2}}.$$
 (7.12)

Proof. Using the isometry property of stochastic integrals

$$\mathbb{E}\int_0^t f(\tau) \, \mathrm{d}W_a(\tau) \int_0^s g(\sigma) \, \mathrm{d}W_b(\sigma) = \delta_{a=b} \int_0^{\min(t,s)} f(\tau)g(\tau) \, \mathrm{d}\tau$$

and (7.10), we have

$$\mathbb{E}\zeta_{i}^{N}(t)\zeta_{j}^{N}(s) = 2\mathbb{E}\bigg[\sum_{m=0}^{N-1} \mathcal{Q}_{N}^{(m)}(x_{i}^{N}) \sum_{a=1}^{N} \frac{\mathcal{Q}_{N}^{(m)}(x_{a}^{N})}{(N+1)\langle \mathcal{Q}_{N}^{(m)}, \mathcal{Q}_{N}^{(m)}\rangle_{N}} \int_{0}^{t} \left(\frac{\tau}{t}\right)^{m/2} dW_{a}(\tau) \\ \times \sum_{\ell=0}^{N-1} \mathcal{Q}_{N}^{(\ell)}(x_{j}^{N}) \sum_{b=1}^{N} \frac{\mathcal{Q}_{N}^{(\ell)}(x_{b}^{N})}{(N+1)\langle \mathcal{Q}_{N}^{(\ell)}, \mathcal{Q}_{N}^{(\ell)}\rangle_{N}} \int_{0}^{s} \left(\frac{\sigma}{s}\right)^{\ell/2} dW_{b}(\tau)\bigg] \\ = \frac{2}{(N+1)^{2}} \mathbb{E}\bigg[\sum_{m=0}^{N-1} \sum_{\ell=0}^{N-1} \mathcal{Q}_{N}^{(m)}(x_{i}^{N}) \mathcal{Q}_{N}^{(\ell)}(x_{j}^{N}) \sum_{a=1}^{N} \frac{\mathcal{Q}_{N}^{(m)}(x_{a}^{N})}{\langle \mathcal{Q}_{N}^{(m)}, \mathcal{Q}_{N}^{(m)}\rangle_{N}} \frac{\mathcal{Q}_{N}^{(\ell)}(x_{a}^{N})}{\langle \mathcal{Q}_{N}^{(\ell)}, \mathcal{Q}_{N}^{(\ell)}\rangle_{N}} \\ \times \int_{0}^{\min(t,s)} \left(\frac{\tau}{t}\right)^{m/2} \left(\frac{\tau}{s}\right)^{\ell/2} d\tau\bigg].$$
(7.13)

It remains to compute the  $\tau$ -integral and to use the orthogonality relation

$$\frac{1}{N+1} \sum_{a=1}^{N} Q_{N}^{(m)}(x_{a}^{N}) Q_{N}^{(\ell)}(x_{a}^{N}) = \delta_{m=\ell} \cdot \langle Q_{N}^{(m)}, Q_{N}^{(m)} \rangle_{N}.$$

**Corollary 7.5.** The fixed t covariance of the process  $(\zeta_i^N(t))_{i=1}^N$  of Theorem 2.2 (equivalently, of the Gaussian vector of (2.12)) is given by

$$\operatorname{Cov}(\zeta_i^N(t),\zeta_j^N(t)) = \frac{2t}{N+1} \sum_{m=0}^{N-1} \frac{\mathcal{Q}_N^{(m)}(x_i^N)\mathcal{Q}_N^{(m)}(x_j^N)}{(m+1)\langle \mathcal{Q}_N^{(m)},\mathcal{Q}_N^{(m)}\rangle_N}.$$
(7.14)

At t = 1 the same formula also computes the covariance  $Cov(\zeta_i^N, \zeta_j^N)$  for the double infinite sum (3.6) of Theorem 3.5.

**Remark 7.6.** Comparing (2.4) with (2.12), we conclude that the left-hand side of (3.19) coincides with the variance of  $\zeta_i^N(1)$ . Hence, the last statement of Corollary 7.5 implies (3.19).

**Remark 7.7.** Formula (7.14) was also proven in [9, Theorem 3.1]: the proof there is based on an explicit diagonalization of the quadratic form in the exponent of (3.19).

*Proof of Corollary* 7.5. Formula (7.14) is obtained by substituting t = s into (7.12).

On the other hand, the covariance of the infinite sum (3.6) is computed by setting  $k_1 = k_1 = N$  in (4.21). Using (4.15), it becomes

$$Cov(\zeta_{a_1}^N, \zeta_{a_2}^N) = \frac{2}{(N+1)^2} \sum_{\ell=N}^{\infty} \sum_{m=0}^{N-1} \mathcal{Q}_m^{(N)}(x_{a_1}^N) \, \mathcal{Q}_m^{(N)}(x_{a_2}^N) \\ \times \frac{\langle \mathcal{Q}_m^{(\ell)}, \mathcal{Q}_m^{(\ell)} \rangle_\ell}{\langle \mathcal{Q}_m^{(N)}, \mathcal{Q}_m^{(N)} \rangle_N \langle \mathcal{Q}_m^{(N)}, \mathcal{Q}_m^{(N)} \rangle_N} \prod_{j=N}^{\ell-1} \left(1 - \frac{m+1}{j+1}\right)^2.$$
(7.15)

In order to match (7.15) with (7.14) at t = 1, we interchange the order of the summations in the former and compute the sum  $\sum_{\ell=N}^{\infty}$  for each  $0 \le m \le N - 1$ , using the explicit formula for  $\langle Q_m^{(\ell)}, Q_m^{(\ell)} \rangle_{\ell}$  from Corollary 4.12 and the Pochhammer symbol notation:

$$\sum_{\ell=N}^{\infty} \langle Q_m^{(\ell)}, Q_m^{(\ell)} \rangle_{\ell} \prod_{j=N}^{\ell-1} \left( 1 - \frac{m+1}{j+1} \right)^2$$

$$= \sum_{\ell=N}^{\infty} \frac{\ell(\ell-1)\cdots(\ell-m)}{\ell+1} \cdot \left( \frac{(N-m)(N+1-m)\cdots(\ell-m-1)}{(N+1)(N+2)\cdots\ell} \right)^2$$

$$= \sum_{\ell=N}^{\infty} \frac{(N-m)(N-m+1)\cdots(\ell-1)\ell}{(N+1)(N+2)\cdots(\ell+1)} \cdot \frac{(N-m)(N+1-m)\cdots(\ell-m-1)}{(N+1)(N+2)\cdots\ell}$$

$$= \frac{(N-m)\cdots N}{N+1} \sum_{\ell=N}^{\infty} \frac{(N-m)_{\ell-N}}{(N+2)_{\ell-N}}$$

$$= \frac{(N-m)(N-m+1)\cdots N}{N+1} _2F_1(1, N-m; N+2; 1), \quad (7.16)$$

where  ${}_{2}F_{1}$  is the Gauss hypergeometric function. Its value can be computed using Gauss's summation theorem:

$${}_{2}F_{1}(a,b;c;1) = \frac{\Gamma(c)\Gamma(c-a-b)}{\Gamma(c-a)\Gamma(c-b)}$$

Hence, we further transform (7.16) into

$$\frac{(N-m)(N-m+1)\cdots N}{N+1} \cdot \frac{\Gamma(N+2)\Gamma(m+1)}{\Gamma(N+1)\Gamma(m+2)} = \frac{(N-m)(N-m+1)\cdots N}{m+1}$$

Plugging the result back into (7.15) and using Corollary 4.12 again, we arrive at (7.14) with t = 1, as desired.

### 7.2. Proof of Theorem 1.2

The theorem deals with the iterative limit  $N \to \infty$ ,  $\beta \to \infty$ . The latter limit is computed in Theorem 2.2, it is a Gaussian process and we use the result of Lemma 7.4 for its covariance. It remains to let  $N \to \infty$  in (7.12), i.e. to compute the limit

$$\lim_{N \to \infty} \mathbb{E}[N^{1/3} \zeta_{N+1-i}^{N} (1 + 2tN^{-1/3}) \zeta_{N+1-j}^{N} (1 + 2sN^{-1/3})] = \lim_{N \to \infty} 2N^{1/3} \sum_{m=0}^{N-1} \frac{Q_N^{(m)}(x_N^{N+1-i}) Q_N^{(m)}(x_N^{N+1-j})}{(N+1) \langle Q_N^{(m)}, Q_N^{(m)} \rangle_N} \times \frac{(1 + 2N^{-1/3} \min(t, s))^{m+1}}{(m+1)(1 + 2N^{-1/3}t)^{m/2}(1 + 2N^{-1/3}s)^{m/2}}.$$
 (7.17)

We use Theorem 6.1 to compute the asymptotic behavior of  $Q_N^{(m)}(x_N^{N+1-i})$  and  $Q_N^{(m)}(x_N^{N+1-j})$ , transforming (7.17) into

$$\lim_{N \to \infty} 2 \sum_{m=0}^{N-1} \frac{\operatorname{Ai}\left(\mathfrak{a}_{i} + \frac{m}{N^{1/3}}\right) \operatorname{Ai}\left(\mathfrak{a}_{j} + \frac{m}{N^{1/3}}\right)}{\operatorname{Ai}'(\mathfrak{a}_{i}) \operatorname{Ai}'(\mathfrak{a}_{j})} \times \frac{(1 + 2N^{-1/3} \min(t, s))^{m+1}}{(m+1)(1 + 2N^{-1/3}t)^{m/2}(1 + 2N^{-1/3}s)^{m/2}}.$$
 (7.18)

The terms in the last sum rapidly decay as  $m/N^{1/3} \to +\infty$ . Hence, denoting  $y = m/N^{1/3}$  and using the  $N \to \infty$  asymptotic approximation

$$\frac{(1+2N^{-1/3}\min(t,s))^{m+1}}{(m+1)(1+2N^{-1/3}t)^{m/2}(1+2N^{-1/3}s)^{m/2}} \approx N^{-1/3}\frac{1}{y}\exp(2y\min(t,s)-yt-ys)$$
$$= N^{-1/3}\frac{1}{y}\exp(-y|t-s|),$$

(7.18) becomes a Riemann sum approximating as  $N \to \infty$  the integral

$$2\int_0^\infty \frac{\operatorname{Ai}(\mathfrak{a}_i+y)\operatorname{Ai}(\mathfrak{a}_j+y)}{\operatorname{Ai}'(\mathfrak{a}_i)\operatorname{Ai}'(\mathfrak{a}_j)}\exp(-y|t-s|)\frac{\mathrm{d}y}{y},$$

thus matching (1.4) and finishing the proof.

#### 8. Appendix: steepest descent analysis

*Proof of Theorem* 2.9. Rescaling and shifing the variables  $y_i$ , we can (and will) assume without loss of generality that  $\mu_N = 0$  and  $\sigma_N = 1$ .

We use the contour integral representation of the derivative to write

$$P_k(y) = \binom{N}{k}^{-1} \cdot \frac{1}{2\pi \mathbf{i}} \oint_0^{\infty} \frac{P_N(z+y)}{z^{N-k+1}} \, \mathrm{d}z, \qquad (8.1)$$

where the integral is over a positively oriented loop enclosing 0. We further set

$$y = \frac{x}{\sqrt{N}}.$$

Our aim is to show that up to certain factors which have no zeros,  $P_k(x/\sqrt{N})$  becomes the degree k Hermite polynomial as  $N \to \infty$ . By the Hurwitz theorem, this will imply the desired convergence of zeros.

Using (8.1) and writing  $\sim$  to indicate equality up to factors independent of x, we have

$$P_k\left(\frac{x}{\sqrt{N}}\right) \sim \oint_0 \prod_{i=1}^N \left(1 + \frac{-y_i + \frac{x}{\sqrt{N}}}{z}\right) \frac{\mathrm{d}z}{z^{1-k}}.$$

Note that  $|y_i|/\sqrt{N} \to 0$  uniformly in *i* as  $N \to \infty$  due to Assumption 2.4. Hence, we can change the variable  $z = \sqrt{N}/w$  and use the Taylor series expansion  $\ln(1+q) = q - q^2/2 + O(q^3)$  to get

$$P_k\left(\frac{x}{\sqrt{N}}\right) \sim \oint_0 \exp\left[\sum_{i=1}^N \ln\left(1 + \frac{w}{\sqrt{N}} \cdot \left(-y_i + \frac{x}{\sqrt{N}}\right)\right)\right] \frac{dw}{w^{k+1}} \\ = \oint_0 \exp\left[\sum_{i=1}^N \left(\frac{w}{\sqrt{N}} \cdot \left(-y_i + \frac{x}{\sqrt{N}}\right)\right) - \frac{1}{2} \sum_{i=1}^N \frac{w^2}{N} (-y_i)^2 - \frac{1}{2} \sum_{i=1}^N \frac{w^2 x^2}{N^2} \right. \\ \left. + \frac{1}{2} \frac{w^2}{N\sqrt{N}} x \sum_{i=1}^N y_i + \frac{1}{N\sqrt{N}} \sum_{i=1}^N O((-y_i)^3) + o(1) \right] \frac{dw}{w^{k+1}}.$$

By Assumption 2.4 and our choices of  $\mu_N$  and  $\sigma_N$ ,

$$\sum_{i=1}^{N} y_i = 0, \quad \frac{1}{N} \sum_{i=1}^{N} (y_i)^2 = \sigma_N = 1, \quad \frac{1}{N\sqrt{N}} \sum_{i=1}^{N} |y_i|^3 = \frac{(\kappa_N)^3}{\sqrt{N}} = o(1).$$

Hence, we conclude that after factoring out the x-independent constants,  $P_k(x/\sqrt{N})$  converges (uniformly over x belonging to a compact subsets of the complex plane) to

$$\frac{k!}{2\pi \mathbf{i}} \oint_0 \exp[wx - w^2/2] \frac{\mathrm{d}w}{w^{k+1}},$$

which is a known contour integral representation for the Hermite polynomial  $H_k(x)$ ; see [49, (9.15.10)].

*Proof of Theorem* 2.14. Since we deal only with roots of polynomials, but not with their values, we can and will omit various multiplicative constants. We wish to investigate the zeros of the function  $P_k(x + \frac{1}{N}\chi)$  of a complex variable  $\chi$  as  $N \to \infty$ . Using the contour integral representation of the derivative, we have

$$P_k\left(x+\frac{1}{N}\chi\right)\sim\oint \frac{P_N(z+x)}{\left(z-\frac{1}{N}\chi\right)^{N-k+1}}\,\mathrm{d}z,$$

where the integration contour encloses the unique pole of the integrand at  $z = \frac{1}{N}\chi$ . We wish to apply the steepest descent method to the last integral. For that we write the integrand as

$$\exp(NG(z)) \cdot \left(1 - \frac{\chi}{Nz}\right)^{-N+k-1},\tag{8.2}$$

where

$$G(z) = \frac{1}{N}\ln(P_N(z+x)) - \frac{N-k+1}{N}\ln z$$

The second factor in (8.2) converges as  $N \to \infty$ , and we are led to study the first oscillating factor. The steepest descent method suggests deforming the contours of integration so that they pass through the critical points of G(z). Thus, we arrive at the equation G'(z) = 0, which is (2.17). We deform the contours to pass through the complex critical points  $z_c$  and  $\overline{z}_c$ . The contour itself is then the union of the curves Im G(z) = const along which Re G(z) has maxima at  $z = z_c$  and  $z = \overline{z}_c$ . The result is that the dominating contribution to the integral is given by small neighborhoods of these critical points. Near the critical point  $z_c$  we have

$$G(z) = G(z_c) + \frac{G''(z_c)}{2}(z - z_c)^2 + o((z - z_c)^2).$$

Note that  $G''(z_c)$  is non-zero, since its vanishing would mean a double critical point for G(z), which is impossible, as the argument of Lemma 2.13 explains.<sup>19</sup> Hence, making a change of variable  $z = z_c + \frac{1}{\sqrt{N}\sqrt{G''(z_c)}}w$ , the integral near  $z_c$  becomes a Gaussian integral and evaluates explicitly as  $N \to \infty$  to

$$\frac{1}{\sqrt{N}}\sqrt{\frac{2\pi}{G''(z_c)}} \cdot \exp(NG(z_c)) \cdot \exp\left(\frac{N-k+1}{N} \cdot \frac{\chi}{z_c}\right),\tag{8.3}$$

where the last factor arose from the limit of the second factor in (8.2). In principle, one should be careful in choosing the branch of  $\sqrt{G''(z_c)}$  in (8.3), but the final asymptotic theorem is not sensitive to this aspect and we will not detail it. Similarly, the contribution of the neighborhood of  $\overline{z}_c$  is

$$\sqrt{\frac{2\pi}{G''(\overline{z}_c)}} \cdot \exp(NG(\overline{z}_c)) \cdot \exp\left(\frac{N-k+1}{N} \cdot \frac{\chi}{\overline{z}_c}\right),\tag{8.4}$$

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup>We also need  $G''(z_c)$  to remain bounded away from 0 as  $N \to \infty$ , which follows from its convergence to a limiting value under Assumption 2.6.

Note that  $G(\overline{z}) = \overline{G(z)}$ . Hence, we conclude that

$$P_k\left(x+\frac{1}{N}\chi\right) \sim \frac{1}{\sqrt{G''(z_c)}} \exp(\mathbf{i}N \operatorname{Im} G(z_c)) \cdot \exp\left(\frac{N-k+1}{N} \cdot \frac{\chi}{z_c}\right) (1+r_1(\chi)) + \frac{1}{\sqrt{G''(z_c)}} \exp(-\mathbf{i}N \operatorname{Im} G(z_c)) \cdot \exp\left(\frac{N-k+1}{N} \cdot \frac{\chi}{\overline{z}_c}\right) (1+r_2(\chi)), \quad (8.5)$$

where ~ hides  $\chi$ -independent factors and  $r_1(\chi)$ ,  $r_2(\chi)$  are complex remainders, which tend to 0 as  $N \to \infty$  (uniformly over  $\chi$  in compact sets). By Hurwitz's theorem (or Rouché's theorem) zeros of a uniformly convergent sequence of holomorphic functions converge to those of the limiting function. Applying this statement to  $P_k(x + \frac{1}{N}\chi)$  as a function of  $\chi$  (after multiplication by a proper constant to get the right-hand side of (8.5), and noting that the exponent  $iN \operatorname{Im} G(z_c)$  in  $\exp(iN \operatorname{Im} G(z_c))$  can be made bounded by using  $2\pi i$ -periodicity of  $\exp(\cdot)$ ), we conclude that the zeros of  $P_k(x + \frac{1}{N}\chi)$  as  $N \to \infty$ are the same as those of

$$\exp(\mathbf{i}N\operatorname{Im} G(z_c)) \cdot \exp\left(\frac{N-k+1}{N} \cdot \frac{\chi}{z_c}\right) + \exp(-\mathbf{i}N\operatorname{Im} G(z_c)) \cdot \exp\left(\frac{N-k+1}{N} \cdot \frac{\chi}{\overline{z}_c}\right).$$
(8.6)

For fixed ratio  $\frac{N-k+1}{N}$  the latter zeros form a lattice on the real line with step

$$u = \pi \left(\frac{N-k+1}{N} \operatorname{Im} \frac{1}{z_c}\right)^{-1}.$$

On the other hand, if we increase k by 1, then the change in  $\frac{N-k+1}{N}$  is negligible, but the definition of G changes:  $\exp(NG(z))$  is multiplied by z. We can still use the same critical point  $z_c$  in the asymptotic computation and only change  $NG(z_c)$  in (8.6) by adding a new term  $\ln(z_c)$ . We conclude that  $k \to k + 1$  results in the shift of the lattice of zeros to the left by

$$v = u \cdot \frac{1}{\pi} \operatorname{Im} \ln(z_c) = u \cdot \frac{1}{\pi} \arg(z_c).$$

*Proof of Theorem* 2.17. We follow the same approach as in Theorem 2.14. The only difference is that now we have a double critical point  $z_c$  on the real line, instead of a pair of complex conjugate critical points. Our first task is to identify the location of this point. Here we rely on a lemma, which we prove a bit later.

**Lemma 8.1.** Under the assumptions of Theorem 2.17, the (unique) double critical point  $z_c$  of (2.17) satisfies  $z_c > y_N - x > 0$ , and moreover the difference  $z_c - (y_N - x)$  stays bounded away from 0 as  $N \to \infty$ . The third derivative  $G'''(z_c)$  is positive and stays bounded away from 0 and  $\infty$  as  $N \to \infty$ .

Next, we write

$$P_k\left(x+\frac{1}{N^{2/3}}\chi\right) \sim \oint \exp(NG(z)) \left(1-\frac{\chi}{N^{2/3}z}\right)^{-N+k-1} \mathrm{d}z, \qquad (8.7)$$

where

$$G(z) = \frac{1}{N} \ln(P_N(z+x)) - \frac{N-k+1}{N} \ln z.$$

We deform the integration contour to pass through  $z_c$  and the integral becomes dominated by a small neighborhood of this point.<sup>20</sup> In this neighborhood we have

$$G(z) = G(z_c) + \frac{G'''(z_c)}{6}(z - z_c)^3 + o(z - z_c)^3.$$

We make a change of variable

$$z = z_c + N^{-1/3}w.$$

We need to find the asymptotic expansion of the second factor in the integrand of (8.7):

$$\begin{pmatrix} 1 - \frac{\chi}{N^{2/3}z} \end{pmatrix}^{-N+k-1} = \left( 1 - \frac{\chi}{N^{2/3}z_c} \right)^{-N+k-1} \cdot \left( \frac{(N^{2/3}z - \chi)(N^{2/3}z_c)}{(N^{2/3}z_c - \chi)(N^{2/3}z_c)} \right)^{-N+k-1}$$

$$= \left( 1 - \frac{\chi}{N^{2/3}z_c} \right)^{-N+k-1} \cdot \left( \frac{(z_c + N^{-1/3}w - N^{-2/3}\chi)(z_c)}{(z_c - N^{-2/3}\chi)(z_c + N^{-1/3}w)} \right)^{-N+k-1}$$

$$= \left( 1 - \frac{\chi}{N^{2/3}z_c} \right)^{-N+k-1} \cdot \left( 1 + \frac{N^{-1}\chi w}{z_c^2 + N^{-1/3}wz_c - N^{-2/3}z_c - N^{-1}\chi w} \right)^{-N+k-1}$$

As  $N \to \infty$ , the first factor is a function of (finite)  $\chi$ , which has no zeros and therefore can be ignored for our computations. The second factor asymptotically becomes

$$\exp\left(-\frac{N-k+1}{N}\cdot\frac{\chi w}{z_c^2}\right)$$

We conclude that up to factors which have no zeros (as functions of  $\chi$ ),

$$P_k\left(x+\frac{1}{N^{2/3}}\chi\right) \sim \int \exp\left(\frac{G'''(z_c)}{6}w^3 - \frac{N-k+1}{N} \cdot \frac{\chi w}{z_c^2}\right) \mathrm{d}w. \tag{8.8}$$

We have some freedom in choosing the contour of integration, as long as it extends to infinity in both directions in such a way that the integrand decays. Our choice is to integrate over the unions of two rays  $\arg(w) = \pm \pi/3$ , which gives real negative values for  $w^3$  (recall that  $G'''(z_c) > 0$ ).

We now recall the contour integral representation of the Airy function:

$$\operatorname{Ai}(\xi) = \frac{1}{2\pi \mathbf{i}} \int \exp\left(\frac{\tilde{w}^3}{3} - \xi \tilde{w}\right) \mathrm{d}\tilde{w},\tag{8.9}$$

where the integration contour is the same as in (8.8). Changing the integration variable in (8.8) to

$$w = \left(\frac{2}{G'''(z_c)}\right)^{1/3} \tilde{w}$$

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup>We omit a standard justification of this fact.

we conclude that

$$P_k\left(x+\frac{1}{N^{2/3}}\chi\right) \sim \int \exp\left(\frac{\tilde{w}^3}{3} - \left(\frac{2}{G'''(z_c)}\right)^{1/3}\frac{N-k+1}{N} \cdot \frac{\chi\tilde{w}}{z_c^2}\right) \mathrm{d}\tilde{w}$$
$$\sim \mathrm{Ai}\left(\chi \cdot \left(\frac{2}{G'''(z_c)}\right)^{1/3}\frac{N-k+1}{N} \cdot \frac{1}{z_c^2}\right).$$

*Proof of Lemma* 8.1. Note that roots of a polynomial smoothly depend on the coefficients of this polynomial as long as roots do not merge together. We use this observation to deform from the  $x = +\infty$  case down to the first x when a double root of (2.17) arises. Recall from Lemma 2.13 that (2.17) has N roots (with multiplicity). When x is large positive, we can pin down all these roots on the real line: following the sign changes of (2.19), we locate N - 1 roots inside the intervals  $(y_{i+1} - x, y_i - x)$ ,  $1 \le i < N$ , and another root in  $(0, +\infty)$ . This remains true as long as  $x > y_N$ . Let us investigate what happens when x becomes slightly smaller, i.e. for  $x = y_N - \varepsilon$ . We claim that we now have two distinct roots in the interval  $(y_N - x, +\infty)$ . Indeed, the function on the lefthand side of (2.19) is positive at  $z = y_N - x + 0$ , becomes negative for slightly larger z (because of the contribution of  $-\frac{N-k+1}{N} \cdot \frac{1}{z}$ ; in this part the lower bound on the spacings  $y_{N+1-i} - y_i$  in Assumption 2.7 becomes important), and then it is again positive for very large  $z \to +\infty$ . When we further decrease x, all other roots continue to lie in the intervals  $(y_{i+1} - x, y_i - x)$ , and therefore the first appearance of a double root is when the above two roots in  $(y_N - x, +\infty)$  merge. Hence,  $z_c > y_N - x > 0$ .

Now set  $\delta(N) = z_c - (y_N - x)$ . Our aim is to show that  $\delta(N)$  is bounded away from 0 as  $N \to \infty$ . Towards a contradiction, assume that  $\delta(N)$  can become arbitrarily small, i.e. there is a growing sequence  $N_m$  such that  $\lim_{m\to\infty} \delta(N_m) = 0$ . Then one can find a constant D > 0 such that  $y_{N_m} - x > D$  for all m. (Indeed, otherwise, passing to a further subsequence if necessary, we would get  $\lim_{m\to\infty} (y_{N_m} - x) = 0$ , and consequently the left-hand side of (2.19) would be negative at  $z_c$  due to the dominating contribution of  $-\frac{N-k+1}{N} \cdot \frac{1}{z}$ .) But then we can upper bound  $G''(z_c)$  as

$$G''(z_c) = -\frac{1}{N} \sum_{i=1}^{N} \frac{1}{(z_c - (y_i - x))^2} + \frac{N - k + 1}{N} \cdot \frac{1}{z_c^2}$$
  
$$< -\frac{1}{N} \sum_{i=1}^{N} \frac{1}{(\delta(N) + y_N - y_i)^2} + \frac{N - k + 1}{N} \cdot \frac{1}{D^2}.$$
 (8.10)

Since by Assumption 2.7, the empirical measure of  $\{y_i\}$  converges to a measure  $\rho$  supported on [A, B], and since  $y_N$  converges to B and

$$\int_{A}^{B} \frac{1}{(B-x)^2} \rho(\mathrm{d}x) = +\infty,$$

inequality (8.10) implies that  $G''(z_c)$  goes to  $-\infty$  as  $N \to \infty$ , which contradicts  $G''(z_c) = 0$ . Hence, our assumption was wrong and  $\delta(N)$  is indeed bounded away from 0.

Next,  $G'''(z_c)$  is non-negative, since G'(z) is a non-negative function of  $z \in (y_N - x, +\infty)$  with a minimum  $G'(z_c) = 0$ . Further,  $G'''(z_c)$  is bounded away from  $\infty$  immediately from the formula

$$G'''(z_c) = 2\frac{1}{N} \sum_{i=1}^{N} \frac{1}{(\delta(N) + y_N - y_i)^3} - 2\frac{N - k + 1}{N} \cdot \frac{1}{z_c^3}$$

and the facts that  $\delta(N)$  is bounded away from 0 and  $z_c > \delta(N)$ .

It remains to show that  $G'''(z_c)$  is bounded away from 0. Indeed, otherwise, passing to a subsequence if necessary, we would see a triple root at  $z_c$  for the function G(z). But (by the Hurwitz or Rouché theorem) this is impossible, since for finite N we have shown that G(z) has only a double root at  $z_c$  and no other roots in a neighborhood.

*Acknowledgments.* We are grateful to Alan Edelman for fruitful discussions about  $\beta$ -ensembles and to Alexei Zhedanov for bringing [69] to our attention. We thank two anonymous referees for helpful comments.

*Funding.* The work of V.G. was partially supported by NSF Grants DMS-1664619, DMS-1949820, DMS-2152588, by BSF grant 2018248, and by the Office of the Vice Chancellor for Research and Graduate Education at the University of Wisconsin–Madison with funding from the Wisconsin Alumni Research Foundation.

The work of V.K. was partially supported by ANR Gromeov (ANR-19-CE40-0007), by Centre Henri Lebesgue (ANR-11-LABX-0020-01), as well as by the Laboratory of Dynamical Systems and Applications NRU HSE of the Ministry of Science and Higher Education of the RF, grant ag. No. 075-15-2019-1931.

#### References

- Adhikari, A., Huang, J.: Dyson Brownian motion for general β and potential at the edge. Probab. Theory Related Fields 178, 893–950 (2020) Zbl 1452.60037 MR 4168391
- [2] Akemann, G., Baik, J., Di Francesco, P. (eds.): The Oxford Handbook of Random Matrix Theory. Oxford Univ. Press, Oxford (2011) Zbl 1225.15004 MR 2920518
- [3] Al-Salam, W. A., Chihara, T. S.: Another characterization of the classical orthogonal polynomials. SIAM J. Math. Anal. 3, 65–70 (1972) Zbl 0238.33010 MR 316772
- [4] Albright, J. R.: Integrals of products of Airy functions. J. Phys. A 10, 485–490 (1977) Zbl 0355.33013 MR 443285
- [5] Anderson, G. W.: A short proof of Selberg's generalized beta formula. Forum Math. 3, 415–417 (1991) Zbl 0723.33002 MR 1115956
- [6] Anderson, G. W., Guionnet, A., Zeitouni, O.: An Introduction to Random Matrices. Cambridge Stud. Adv. Math. 118, Cambridge Univ. Press, Cambridge (2010) Zbl 1184.15023 MR 2760897
- [7] Andraus, S., Hermann, K., Voit, M.: Limit theorems and soft edge of freezing random matrix models via dual orthogonal polynomials. J. Math. Phys. 62, art. 083303, 26 pp. (2021)
   Zbl 1476.60011 MR 4293480
- [8] Andraus, S., Katori, M., Miyashita, S.: Interacting particles on the line and Dunkl intertwining operator of type A: application to the freezing regime. J. Phys. A 45, art. 395201, 26 pp. (2012) Zbl 1263.82036 MR 2970545

- [9] Andraus, S., Voit, M.: Central limit theorems for multivariate Bessel processes in the freezing regime II: The covariance matrices. J. Approx. Theory 246, 65–84 (2019) Zbl 1461.60086 MR 3983041
- [10] Askey, R., Wimp, J.: Associated Laguerre and Hermite polynomials. Proc. Roy. Soc. Edinburgh Sect. A 96, 15–37 (1984) Zbl 0547.33006 MR 741641
- [11] Assiotis, T., Najnudel, J.: The boundary of the orbital beta process. Moscow Math. J. 21, 659–694 (2021) Zbl 1473.60113 MR 4322908
- [12] Baik, J., Kriecherbauer, T., McLaughlin, K. D. T.-R., Miller, P. D.: Uniform asymptotics for polynomials orthogonal with respect to a general class of discrete weights and universality results for associated ensembles: announcement of results. Int. Math. Res. Notices 2008, 821–858 Zbl 1036.42023 MR 1952523
- Baryshnikov, Y.: GUEs and queues. Probab. Theory Related Fields 119, 256–274 (2001) Zbl 0980.60042 MR 1818248
- [14] Belloni, M., Robinett, R. W.: Constraints on Airy function zeros from quantum-mechanical sum rules. J. Phys. A 42, art. 075203, 11 pp. (2009) Zbl 1157.81010 MR 2525460
- [15] Benaych-Georges, F., Cuenca, C., Gorin, V.: Matrix addition and the Dunkl transform at high temperature. Comm. Math. Phys. 394, 735–795 (2022) Zbl 1495.60004 MR 4469406
- [16] Bergkvist, T.: On generalized Laguerre polynomials with real and complex parameter. Research Reports in Mathematics 2, Dept. Math., Stockholm Univ. (2003)
- [17] Borodin, A.: Duality of orthogonal polynomials on a finite set. J. Statist. Phys. 109, 1109–1120 (2002) Zbl 1030.33005 MR 1938288
- [18] Borodin, A., Gorin, V.: General  $\beta$ -Jacobi corners process and the Gaussian free field. Comm. Pure Appl. Math. **68**, 1774–1844 (2015) Zbl 1325.60076 MR 3385342
- [19] Cépa, E., Lépingle, D.: Diffusing particles with electrostatic repulsion. Probab. Theory Related Fields 107, 429–449 (1997) Zbl 0883.60089 MR 1440140
- [20] Corwin, I., Dimitrov, E.: Transversal fluctuations of the ASEP, stochastic six vertex model, and Hall–Littlewood Gibbsian line ensembles. Comm. Math. Phys. 363, 435–501 (2018) Zbl 1401.60176 MR 3851820
- [21] Corwin, I., Ghosal, P., Hammond, A.: KPZ equation correlations in time. Ann. Probab. 49, 832–876 (2021) Zbl 1467.60045 MR 4255132
- [22] Corwin, I., Hammond, A.: Brownian Gibbs property for Airy line ensembles. Invent. Math. 195, 441–508 (2014) Zbl 1459.82117 MR 3152753
- [23] Cuenca, C.: Universal behavior of the corners of orbital beta processes. Int. Math. Res. Notices 2021, 14761–14813 Zbl 1480.60009 MR 4324728
- [24] de Boor, C., Saff, E. B.: Finite sequences of orthogonal polynomials connected by a Jacobi matrix. Linear Algebra Appl. 75, 43–55 (1986) Zbl 0614.65035 MR 825398
- [25] Dimitrov, E.: Six-vertex models and the GUE-corners process. Int. Math. Res. Notices 2020, 1794–1881 Zbl 1439.82025 MR 4089435
- [26] Dixon, A. L.: Generalization of Legendre's formula  $KE' (K E)K' = \frac{1}{2}\pi$ . Proc. London Math. Soc. (2) **3**, 206–224 (1905) JFM 36.0506.01 MR 1575928
- [27] Dumitriu, I., Edelman, A.: Matrix models for beta ensembles. J. Math. Phys. 43, 5830–5847 (2002) Zbl 1060.82020 MR 1936554
- [28] Dumitriu, I., Edelman, A.: Eigenvalues of Hermite and Laguerre ensembles: large beta asymptotics. Ann. Inst. H. Poincaré Probab. Statist. 41, 1083–1099 (2005) Zbl 1079.15014 MR 2172210
- [29] Durrett, R.: Probability—Theory and Examples. Cambridge Ser. Statist. Probab. Math. 49, Cambridge Univ. Press, Cambridge (2019) Zbl 1440.60001 MR 3930614
- [30] Dyson, F. J.: A Brownian-motion model for the eigenvalues of a random matrix. J. Math. Phys. 3, 1191–1198 (1962) Zbl 0111.32703 MR 148397
- [31] Edelman, A., Persson, P.-O., Sutton, B. D.: Low-temperature random matrix theory at the soft edge. J. Math. Phys. 55, art. 063302, 12 pp. (2014) Zbl 1296.82023 MR 3390669

- [32] Edelman, A., Sutton, B. D.: From random matrices to stochastic operators. J. Statist. Phys. 127, 1121–1165 (2007) Zbl 1131.15025 MR 2331033
- [33] Erdős, L., Yau, H.-T.: A Dynamical Approach to Random Matrix Theory. Courant Lecture Notes in Math. 28, Courant Inst. Math. Sci., New York, and Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI (2017) Zbl 1379.15003 MR 3699468
- [34] Farmer, D. W., Rhoades, R. C.: Differentiation evens out zero spacings. Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. 357, 3789–3811 (2005) Zbl 1069.30005 MR 2146650
- [35] Ferrari, P. L.: Why random matrices share universal processes with interacting particle systems? arXiv:1312.1126 (2013)
- [36] Forrester, P. J.: The spectrum edge of random matrix ensembles. Nuclear Phys. B 402, 709– 728 (1993) Zbl 1043.82538 MR 1236195
- [37] Forrester, P. J.: Log-gases and Random Matrices. London Math. Soc. Monogr. Ser. 34, Princeton Univ. Press, Princeton, NJ (2010) Zbl 1217.82003 MR 2641363
- [38] Forrester, P. J., Nagao, T.: Determinantal correlations for classical projection processes. J. Statist. Mech. Theory and Experiment 2011, art. P08011, 29 pp.
- [39] Forrester, P. J., Nagao, T., Honner, G.: Correlations for the orthogonal-unitary and symplecticunitary transitions at the hard and soft edges. Nuclear Phys. B 553, 601–643 (1999) Zbl 0944.82012 MR 1707162
- [40] Gorin, V.: From alternating sign matrices to the Gaussian unitary ensemble. Comm. Math. Phys. 332, 437–447 (2014) Zbl 1303.15038 MR 3253708
- [41] Gel'fand, I. M., Naimark, M. A.: Unitary representations of the classical groups. Trudy Mat. Inst. Steklova 36, 288 pp. (1950) (in Russian); German transl.: Akademie-Verlag, Berlin (1957) Zbl 0041.36206 MR 0046370
- [42] Gorin, V., Marcus, A. W.: Crystallization of random matrix orbits. Int. Math. Res. Notices 2020, 883–913 Zbl 1447.60021 MR 4073197
- [43] Gorin, V., Shkolnikov, M.: Multilevel Dyson Brownian motions via Jack polynomials. Probab. Theory Related Fields 163, 413–463 (2015) Zbl 1334.60160 MR 3418747
- [44] Gorin, V., Shkolnikov, M.: Stochastic Airy semigroup through tridiagonal matrices. Ann. Probab. 46, 2287–2344 (2018) Zbl 1430.60011 MR 3813993
- [45] Hoskins, J. G., Steinerberger, S.: A semicircle law for derivatives of random polynomials. Int. Math. Res. Notices 2022, 9784–9809 Zbl 1492.60036 MR 4447137
- [46] Huang, J.: Eigenvalues for the minors of Wigner matrices. Ann. Inst. Henri Poincaré Probab. Statist. 58, 2201–2215 (2022) Zbl 1498.60034 MR 4492976
- [47] Kallenberg, O.: Foundations of Modern Probability. 2nd ed., Springer, New York (2002) Zbl 0996.60001 MR 1876169
- [48] Kerov, S. V.: Equilibrium and orthogonal polynomials. Algebra i Analiz 12, no. 6, 224–237 (2000) (in Russian); English transl.: St. Petersburg Math. J. 12, 1049–1059 (2001) Zbl 0992.33007 MR 1816518
- [49] Koekoek, R., Lesky, P. A., Swarttouw, R. F.: Hypergeometric Orthogonal Polynomials and Their q-Analogues. Springer Monogr. Math., Springer, Berlin (2010) Zbl 1200.33012 MR 2656096
- [50] Landon, B.: Edge scaling limit of Dyson Brownian motion at equilibrium for general  $\beta \ge 1$ . arXiv:2009.11176 (2020)
- [51] Lawton, W.: On the zeros of certain polynomials related to Jacobi and Laguerre polynomials. Bull. Amer. Math. Soc. 38, 442–448 (1932) Zbl 58.1100.03 MR 1562414
- [52] Li, S., Li, X.-D., Xie, Y.-X.: On the law of large numbers for the empirical measure process of generalized Dyson Brownian motion. J. Statist. Phys. 181, 1277–1305 (2020) Zbl 1460.60108 MR 4163502
- [53] Macêdo, A. M. S.: Universal parametric correlations at the soft edge of the spectrum of random matrix ensembles. EPL (Europhysics Letters) 26, no. 9 (1994)

- [54] Maroni, P.: Variations around classical orthogonal polynomials. Connected problems. In: Proc. Seventh Spanish Symposium on Orthogonal Polynomials and Applications (VII SPOA) (Granada, 1991), 48, 133–155 (1993) Zbl 0790.33006 MR 1246855
- [55] Meckes, E. S., Meckes, M. W.: Random matrices with prescribed eigenvalues and expectation values for random quantum states. Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. 373, 5141–5170 (2020) Zbl 1451.60018 MR 4127873
- [56] Mehta, M. L.: Random Matrices. 3rd ed., Pure Appl. Math. (Amsterdam) 142, Elsevier/Academic Press, Amsterdam (2004) Zbl 1107.15019 MR 2129906
- [57] Najnudel, J., Virág, B.: The bead process for beta ensembles. Probab. Theory Related Fields 179, 589–647 (2021) Zbl 1465.60041 MR 4242623
- [58] Neretin, Y. A.: Rayleigh triangles and nonmatrix interpolation of matrix beta integrals. Mat. Sb. 194, no. 4, 49–74 (2003) (in Russian); English transl.: Sb. Math. 194, 515–540 (2003) Zbl 1090.33007 MR 1991916
- [59] Osada, H., Tanemura, H.: Stochastic differential equations related to random matrix theory. In: Stochastic Analysis on Large Scale Interacting Systems, RIMS Kôkyûroku Bessatsu B59, Res. Inst. Math. Sci., Kyoto, 203–214 (2016) Zbl 1367.60071 MR 3675933
- [60] Plancherel, M., Rotach, W.: Sur les valeurs asymptotiques des polynomes d'Hermite  $H_n(x) = (-1)^n e^{\frac{x^2}{2}} \frac{d^n}{dx^n} (e^{-\frac{x^2}{2}})$ . Comment. Math. Helv. **1**, 227–254 (1929) Zbl 55.0799.02 MR 1509395
- [61] Ramírez, J. A., Rider, B., Virág, B.: Beta ensembles, stochastic Airy spectrum, and a diffusion. J. Amer. Math. Soc. 24, 919–944 (2011) Zbl 1239.60005 MR 2813333
- [62] Sodin, S.: A limit theorem at the spectral edge for corners of time-dependent Wigner matrices. Int. Math. Res. Notices 2015, 7575–7607 Zbl 1360.60024 MR 3403994
- [63] Szegő, G.: Orthogonal Polynomials. 4th ed., Amer. Math. Soc. Colloq. Publ. 23, Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI (1975) Zbl 0023.21505 MR 0372517
- [64] Titchmarsh, E. C.: Eigenfunction Expansions Associated with Second-Order Differential Equations. Part I. 2nd ed., Clarendon Press, Oxford (1962) Zbl 0099.05201 MR 0176151
- [65] Tracy, C. A., Widom, H.: Level-spacing distributions and the Airy kernel. Comm. Math. Phys. 159, 151–174 (1994) Zbl 0789.35152 MR 1257246
- [66] Tracy, C. A., Widom, H.: On orthogonal and symplectic matrix ensembles. Comm. Math. Phys. 177, 727–754 (1996) Zbl 0851.60101 MR 1385083
- [67] Tsai, L.-C.: Infinite dimensional stochastic differential equations for Dyson's model. Probab. Theory Related Fields 166, 801–850 (2016) Zbl 1354.60064 MR 3568040
- [68] Vallée, O., Soares, M.: Airy Functions and Applications to Physics. Imperial College Press, London, and World Sci., Hackensack, NJ (2004) Zbl 1056.33006 MR 2114198
- [69] Vinet, L., Zhedanov, A.: A characterization of classical and semiclassical orthogonal polynomials from their dual polynomials. J. Comput. Appl. Math. 172, 41–48 (2004) Zbl 1054.33005 MR 2091129
- [70] Voit, M., Woerner, J. H. C.: Functional central limit theorems for multivariate Bessel processes in the freezing regime. Stoch. Anal. Appl. 39, 136–156 (2021) Zbl 1469.60095 MR 4197177